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SENATOR BOB SMITH (Chair): Can we come to order.

We have a very interesting topic for today’s hearing, which is
what is the right way for New Jersey to develop its electronic waste recycling
program. I have no doubt that we’re going to have one. But there are a
couple of alternatives about the way in which it can be conducted.

Putting everything in context, I think our Committee members
will remember that in New Jersey, according to the Department of
Environmental Protection of our State, we dispose of approximately two
million television sets every year, and 400,000 computer monitors. And of
course, in every television set, you have something on the equivalent of
about four pounds of lead. And in all of these monitors, you have a whole
bunch of heavy metals that are just terrible for the environment. So we
really need to get a handle on this problem and to solve it.

I think we’re at the early stages of this being solved in America.
There’s really only two or three states that have gotten their programs
underway. California is the one that is the furthest underway. It’s had a
program that’s been in operation for about two years. And through the
wonder of modern technology, we can talk to the program Manager of the
California Electronic Waste Recycling program -- even though it’s three
hours earlier than now in California -- and that person is Shirley Willd
Wagner, who manages California’s Electronic Waste Recycling Program.
She has terrific experience in this.

And actually I think you may have the most experience in all of
the United States of America. I think you need to turn on your
microphone on your side of the electronic connection, Shirley, if you would.

And I can continue to talk, too, right guys?



UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: Yes.

SENATOR SMITH: If it’s okay, we’d like to keep you with us
for the hearing, because we have some people who need -- we have some
legislators who are going to need to come in and testify. But we’d like to
start the discussion with you, and I think you would be a great resource
person if we could keep you with us -- probably for about an hour, an hour
and a half -- if that’s possible.

SHIRLEY WILLD-WAGN ER: Yes, certainly.

SENATOR SMITH: Good. And just putting the issue in
context again, we have two-- We have a major issue with regard to how this
electronic waste program should be set up in New Jersey. I think everybody
agrees that we need to do it. But there’s two basic approaches: And one is
what’s called the ARF approach, which is an advanced recovery fee. Which
is the program, as I understand it, that’s currently going on in California,
where when consumers buy a computer or buy a television set, the retailer
collects $6, $8, whatever, maybe even $10, for the ultimate disposal cost, to
support the recycling of the product.

The other approach is called producer responsibility. And in that
particular approach, which is being considered by some of the states in the
United States, the company that manufactures the computer and/or the
television set has to develop a system to be responsible for the ultimate
recycling of the material or of the product.

And we really need to decide what’s in the best interest of New
Jersey. I don’t think we’re in any way committed to one side or the other.
On the Assembly side -- and as a matter of fact, even while we’re sitting

here -- I think the Assembly version is going through the Appropriations



Committee, and that is a producer responsibility bill. On the Senate side,
which is the side that we’re on today, we’ve already released an advanced
recovery fee bill. But in truth, we’re doing this today because we want to
get some additional information and figure out the best way to go.

And Shirley, if -- is it okay if I call you Shirley?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Please. Yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

You now have two years of experience in the largest state in the
United States of America, with 10 percent of the population of this
country. Would you tell us about the California program? How it works?
What kind of experience you've had with it? If you had to do it over,
would you do it differently? And maybe, how it is that California
ultimately decided on advanced recovery fee versus producer responsibility?
So there’s a whole number of questions, and you probably could talk to us
for about a couple of hours. But if you would, take it away, Shirley.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Tll try to keep away from a couple of
hours. I did send some prepared testimony. I'll go ahead and start with
that, or start with just, right out, answering your questions.

SENATOR SMITH: Well, let’s see. How long is the prepared
testimony?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Probably about six or seven minutes.

SENATOR SMITH: All right. Why don’t you start with that
to give us the overview, and then go for the questions, if you would.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: All right. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As Chairman Smith mentioned, I'm Shirley Willd-Wagner, and

I manage California’s Electronic Waste Recycling program at the California



Integrated Waste Management Board. And because it’s such a long
acronym, I will say CIWMB. At the request of the Senator, I have provided
an update to our implementation of the California’s Electronic Waste
Recycling Act. And I will be happy to answer questions, or follow up with
you further at a later time, also.

In 2001, California clarified that cathode ray tubes, which are
also known as CRTs, are presumed to be hazardous and cannot be disposed
of in landfills. In a survey that we did, it was estimated that more than six
million old televisions and computer monitors were stockpiled in California
homes alone. Obviously, that created a management and disposal issue that
needed to be addressed -- somewhat of what you're facing in New Jersey.

Local jurisdictions were shouldering the primary financial
burden, and consumers were frequently facing end-of-life fees when they
disposed of their devices -- between $10 and $30 here in California. For a
response to the dilemma, state agencies worked with many other
stakeholders, local jurisdictions, industry, environmental groups to try to
seek a solution. And a lot of the options were discussed, including those
that you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, such as the producer responsibility act.

In 2003, the outcome was that the California Legislature signed
Senate Bill 20, the Electronic Waste Recycling Act. As you’ve mentioned, it
was the first move of its kind in the nation, and it established a funding
mechanism to provide for proper end-of-use management for electronics
products from all consumers -- not just the households, but also businesses,
schools. Everyone plays and everyone pays.

The driving forces behind the act are primarily financial, related

to local jurisdictions who are bearing the brunt of the full, significant



burden of the new waste management; cost-free opportunities for
consumers throughout the state; reduction and prevention of illegal
dumping of the consumer electronic devices; elimination of the stockpile of
the waste televisions and computer monitors; and to decrease the amount of
hazardous materials used in the products.

So to try to achieve the objectives, the Legislature established a
financing system to support the infrastructure that would provide for this
convenient management of the devices. As you mentioned earlier, the act
does call for an advanced recycling fee -- $6, $8, or $10 is paid upon those
devices at the point of retail sale. The retailers collect that fee and transfer
it to the Board of Equalization, our revenue collection agency.

The program has flexibility to add or remove electronic
products so that we can keep up with the rapid growth in the electronics
industry. And we also have provisions to adjust either that fee that is paid
or the payments that we make to electronic waste collectors and recyclers.

We began program activities in January of 2005. And to
implement the act was a cooperative arrangement between our Board, the
Waste Management Board, the Department of Toxic Substances Control --
which I will call DTOC for another mouthful; and the State Board of
Equalization is our revenue collection agency.

DTOC is tasked with identifying and listing covered electronic
devices that are deemed hazardous when disposed. Current devices listed
are cathode ray tube devices; televisions and computer monitors containing
cathode ray tubes; televisions and computer monitors containing liquid

crystal displays, or the LCDs; laptop computers with the LCD screens; and



plasma televisions. In 2007 -- later this year, July -- we are adding portable
DVD players.

From the retailers’ collected fees from consumers at the point of
sale, they’re also allowed to keep 3 percent of that fee to cover their
operational costs. The flow of materials and money is -- I sent along with
the written testimony. But in summary, what happens is that the money is
placed into a fund that CIWMB manages, and we pay recovery and
recycling payments to electronic waste recyclers to cover the net cost for
collecting and recycling these devices. Approved recyclers have to submit
payment claims to the Waste Board for the amount of the material that was
actually collected and recycled. And our program staffer views the claims in
detail and we pay a total of 48 cents per pound of the material that’s
collected and managed properly. The recycler then has to pay the approved
collector 20 cents per pound of an eligible material that has been
transferred. We only make payment on eligible material that’s properly
documented, and we’ll only make payment on activities that occur in the
state of California. The cancellation has to actually occur here.

Voluntary participants: The types of participants in the system
range from local governments to landfill operators, nonprofit organizations,
and private entities. We have over 500 collectors in the system, and 55
recyclers that are approved by the state to participate in our program. Our
Board works with the Department of Toxics to ensure that collectors and
recyclers are handling the material in a manner that’s protective of public
health and safety, and the environment.

Right now, we’re collecting about $77 million in those

advanced recycling fees. And the program growth is being shown through



the payouts to the collectors and the recyclers. In 2005, the first year, we
had about $31 million paid out, representing 64.8 million pounds of
covered electronic waste. And in 2006, we’ve doubled the volume with over
$62 million paid out for claims of 130 million pounds.

We're often asked, as you mentioned earlier, if the e-waste
recycling program has been a success. And if the success is judged by the
progress towards the legislative objectives, the answer is yes. Local
government is no longer bearing the costs. They have full cost relief under
the Act. California consumers who pay the fee now have widespread access
to cost-free opportunities to recycle.

The electronic waste collection and recycling infrastructure has
grown. Jobs have been created; business opportunities have been created.
And interestingly, we are finding that due to the inspections that are
required under the Act by the Department of Toxics, more recycling
facilities are actually operating in compliance with environmental standards
than ever before.

Now, of course, implementing a comprehensive e-waste
management law has not been without challenges. And primary among
those is ensuring that payment is made only for eligible material that was
generated in California. This has been our biggest challenge, so that we
look at the paperwork so that we make sure that we’re not paying for
devices that have been brought in from out of state. We are the only state
right now paying for these collection and recycling activities, and so certain
entrepreneurs might find it very profitable to bring in out-of-state material.
We’re working closely with partners at the Department of Toxics to

establish a fraud prevention and enforcement effort to try to avoid that



situation. We’ve worked extensively with stakeholders to try to develop
procedures that will protect the integrity of the fund, yet still provide
efficient and flexible business operations so that the system won’t grind to a
halt.

Another issue that had been brought up before was concern
about Internet sellers from out of state creating a competitive disadvantage
to California retailers. And we really haven’t found that to be the case in
the first two years of operation. The Board of Equalization believes that the
majority of the affected Internet and catalog retailers are all voluntarily or,
by law, participating in the system by remitting the fee.

Now, looking ahead, some issues that might be coming up, not
only for California, but for any national program and any other states that
are considering this law. Export of hazardous waste is a big issue. And
really, this can only be effectively addressed at the national level. It
becomes a constitutional issue exporting out of the United States borders.

California’s program requires that notification of export
activities be given at least 60 days before the exportation. And the law
limits exportation to countries whose facilities demonstrate that they are in
accordance with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and
Development, you may know as OECD. And this deals with the
environmentally sound management of the waste being exported. But
because of the way the law is written, we’re not really certain that those
measures are sufficient to ensure proper management at the end of the life
for the residual material.

Another challenge we all may face nationally is the market for

the processed CRT glass. Apparently, glass-to-glass recycling is the primary



market for the leaded glass. But markets may become a considerable
concern as the demand for CRT devices, even in developing countries,
decreases. The estimates are that we’ll see CRT devices in the waste stream
for another 10 to 12 vyears, but the market for leaded glass may be
nonexistent in three to five years. You have the primary use of the leaded
glass in smelting operations; and the sole, United States lead smelter has
experienced celays, and has not been able to keep up with the material
generated in California.

Another key is that public education -- that the California
consumers and retailers play a key role in the collection and recycling of the
material.  So we’ve undertaken an extensive outreach campaign and
partnership with those retailers, who are really the face of our program, to
explain the need for the proper recycling and to explain the fees that are
paid. The major part of the campaign is eRecycle.org Web site, which is the
one-stop portal for information on e-waste and the specific locations of e
waste recyclers -- so that you can actually search for the location nearest to
your home.

Our Governor, Arnold Schwarzenegger, has been fully
supportive of the implementation of the legislation and has reaffirmed his
commitment in both the State of the State Address and continued support
through the budget process; and continues to support our active work with
the industry recyclers, local jurisdictions, nonprofit organizations; and
tasked us to build a program that is sustainable and workable for all of
those involved.

Our stakeholders have been very engaged in the process. And

as we went through the first one in the country, they were very helpful in



helping us establish the rules so that it would work to get the program
going.

Are there -- let’s see, any other questions that I didn’t get to?
Perhaps what we might do differently?

SENATOR SMITH: I think there’s going to be a ton of
questions, but you’ve given us a good overview of the program.

Maybe one question for you. In that last number that you gave
us for last year’s results, how many units of electronic waste does that
compute to? I think you gave it to us in pounds.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I did give it to you in pounds.
Anybody have a calculator? We’re averaging about 50 pounds -- we said
about 50 pounds per device; and let’s see, I was saying that we’re about 130
million pounds for this year. Everything is in pounds in our system.

SENATOR SMITH: So we have to divide by 50.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: By 50 pounds.

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: What was
the numbers again?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: One hundred and thirty million, at
50 pounds each.

Technical support here, that helped set up the video
conferencing, also has a calculator.

About 2.6 million.

SENATOR SMITH: Units of electronic waste. Well, that’s
great.

Listen, we want to applaud California. We need you to -- and

you can hear what’s being said here, correct, obviously?
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MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes, clearly.

SENATOR SMITH: We have a number of legislators--

Oh, I'm sorry. Senator McNamara has a question.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Just one question. I may have
missed what you said when you talked about voluntary compliance. Take a
company like Dell that has no facilities, ships everything. How do you
collect the tax or mandate a tax when it’s an interstate entity?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Well, Dell was one of the first
organizations. And the manufacturers, they stepped right up to the plate,
and have been involved with us since day one. Because of them wanting to
show their corporate sustainability policy in support of these initiatives,
they stepped up right away and said that they would pay the fee. Also,
because Dell deals with some return warranty issues and repair issues-- Any
manufacturer or retailer that has a nexus -- sales tax nexus in California--
And that’s a term that’s defined in technicalities -- I can’t tell you all about
-- from my Board of Equalization. But anything with repair warranties,
even if it’s not a brick-and-mortar store in California, is required to pay the
fee.

SENATOR McNAMARA: All right. So that’s also included in
the bill that authorized this particular--

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: The sales tax nexus is. It’s written
into the definition of person and retail sale. Yes.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Step one -- aside from a company
like Dell, which is responsible, let’s say, and someone chooses not to

contribute to this -- how do you force them to do it?
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MS. WILLD-WAGNER: If they’re-- For instance, if an
Internet seller, selling directly to consumers, the law actually says -- and this
is very far-fetched -- that the consumer is responsible to pay. So when you
fill out your taxes, you're supposed to be able to check a box and say, “I did
buy this type of device or any other product over the Internet, and I am
going to pay sales tax to the state of California.”

SENATOR McNAMARA: I see you smiling. (laughter)

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: You see I'm smiling. Yes.

The other thing is, as I said, many of the Internet sellers are
participating voluntarily, and many of them have some type of sales tax
nexus. Our collection agency, the Board of Equalization, is going out and
looking at those retailers who are saying that they do not have nexus, and
they’re verifying if they’re out of state. Then there is no -- currently, there
is no mechanism to force them to pay the fee.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Okay. Thank you.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: And I could get more details from the
experts at the Board of Equalization.

SENATOR McNAMARA: I would appreciate that, through the
Chair.

Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, that would be very helpful if you
could forward that information to us.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Certainly.

SENATOR SMITH: We have with us, today, Assemblyman
Reed Gusciora and several very prominent legislators from other states.

Reed has been working very hard on the Assembly side to help us get to an
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electronic waste recycling program here in New Jersey. And on this side
right now, we have the ARF proposal out of Committee. On the Assembly
side, Reed is working on the producer responsibility side. And we’re
ultimately going to figure all this out. But Reed was kind enough to
indicate he’d be willing to come in today with the panel of legislators who
are trying this in some other states.

Assemblyman, if you want to testify there and have the two
other legislators come in. If you’d introduce them, we’d really appreciate it.
ASSEMBLYMAN REED GUSCIORA: Thank you very
much, Mr. Chair, for allowing us to come here.

I would like to introduce two distinguished legislators: One
from the state of New York, Assemblyman Bill Colton, from Bensonhurst;
and Representative Chris Ross, from Chester County, Pennsylvania. And if
they could come up to here-- And I also have Rona Cohen, from the
Council of State Governments.

And just by -- a brief overview, Senator. For the last three
years, under the auspices of the Council of State Governments, we’ve
studied the issue of the ewaste. And I think everyone understands the
scope of the problem. But the main objective was not only to resolve the
problem of e-waste, but not to have a patchwork of laws in the northeast.

After a three-year effort, I do want to applaud these two
distinguished legislators for really creating a model legislation, and that was
a producer-responsibility-type model.  And so I'd like to introduce
Assemblyman Bill Colton to lead off, and to talk about the process and

what the bill -- the producer responsibility model, how it is effectuated.
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ASSEMBLYMAN WILLIAM COLTON: Good
afternoon.

First, let me thank Chairman Bob Smith and members of the
Senate Environment Committee for affording the opportunity to testify
about our legislative initiatives for electronic equipment recycling in New
York State. Public hearings on this issue are very important because of the
ever-increasing problems associated with the disposal of electronic
equipment, both in our states, the nation, and the international
community.

While I believe the ideal policy for electronics recycling should
be established at the Federal level, it is clear there is insufficient support for
passage of any comprehensive Federal legislation. And after years of
discussion among shareholders, a consensus has not be reached on the
Federal level. In the absence of that consensus, state policymakers have
moved to address the problem of electronic waste at the state level. States
including Maine, California, Maryland, and Washington have initiated
electronic recycling programs.

I and my staff at the Legislative Commission of Solid Waste
Management in New York have initiated and organized workshops and
roundtables throughout the state, meeting with all the stakeholders. One of
the most successful efforts was spearheaded by the Council of State
Governments and the Northeast Recycling Council. That process began in
2005, and it has resulted in the development of model legislation for
potential adoption by 10 northeastern states. For more than a year, over 50

legislators, legislative and environmental agencies’ staff, and other
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stakeholders have contributed to that effort. Rona Cohen, who is here, will
describe that in greater detail.

The final consensus among the participants in this process --
the Council of State Governments and NERC process -- reached a
consensus around model legislation employing the producer responsibility
model for electronic equipment recycling, recovery, and use. For years I
have supported producer responsibility as a most appropriate mechanism to
finance and promote environmental stewardship. The principle alternative
to a producer responsibility system, the advanced recovery fee, was
considered early in the Council of State Governments’ process, but the
process basically came out in favor of a producer responsibility system.
Some of the objections that we incurred as we studied the ARF model were
the difficulty or the question of it being anti-consumer by charging
consumers an additional fee at the time of purchase; while a producer
responsibility model internalizes recycling costs of the products, which will
likely encourage greater green manufacturer design.

Also, concerns were raised that the ARF puts responsibility and
the cost burden on consumers and governments -- which in the case of New
York state would be the local governments -- to establish collection,
recycling systems, while the producer responsibility places the primary
responsibility on the electronic manufacturers who basically have put these
products into the marketplace and have designed them and marketed them.
Also, there were concerns that the ARF puts greater and more cumbersome
responsibility on retailers, among whom many are small businesses,

sometimes independent neighborhood stores, that might lack the capacity
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to store electronic products and might find it difficult to keep track of them,
as opposed to a producer responsibility system.

It has been my belief that the producer responsibility
philosophy provides a more appropriate policy initiative for electronics
recycling in New York state. This year, I have reintroduced two major
electronic recycling bills, both of them supporting the producer
responsibility for the take back of covered electronic products. These bills
would require the manufacturer to take back or pay for their share of the
covered electronic devices which, in the bill in New York, I defined as
personal computers, computer monitors, and televisions.

Both these bills would require the manufacturers to pay a
registration fee of $5,000. They would also require the manufacturers to
select one of the two options: Either, one, they could establish their own
collection system, their own collection program for the recycling of their
share of returned electronics. And that would not necessary be limited just
to their brand -- they could accept other brands also as part of that.

Or the second alternative would be that they would pay a fee
based upon the weight of their share to fund a state-administered program,
which would collect, handle, and recycle the returned electronics. And the
reason we chose the weight was, we felt that it would be easier to determine
the amount of the share weighing them, rather than counting each
individual unit, individually.

These bills evolved from my participation in the Council of
State Governments process. The primary difference in the two bills is how

the determination of the manufacturers’ share of electronics would be made.
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One of these calculates the share by weight in annual sales. The other
calculates the share by weight of returns of covered electronic devices.

While there can be reasonable arguments favoring either the
return share or the market share approach, it has been my opinion that
there is no doubt that electronics recovery must incorporate producer
responsibility for the system. Therefore, I put these two bills forward. And
basically what I found, in the roundtables that I held throughout the last
five or six years, is that the producer responsibility model will have support
from all of the stakeholders, parts of all of the stakeholders. So the
producer responsibility model has support from environmentalists, it has
support from consumers, it has support from retailers, and it has support
from some manufacturers.

Hewlett-Packard has openly supported one of the versions --
the return share version of the producer responsibility bill. Dell has also
come out now in support of a producer responsibility model. The ARF may
have some support from manufacturers. Some of the manufacturers do
support the ARF, but it does not have a great deal of support in terms of
the retailer stakeholders. In fact, there’s a lot of opposition there. It also
may result in problems getting support from consumers, because ultimately
they’re going to have to pay for that.

A producer responsibility bill has the advantage over an ARF
approach in that it is more directly related to the actual number of covered
electronic devices recycled and the cost of recycling of such covered
electronic devices, rather than what the cost of recycling those devices
might be in future years. And ARF basically does not -- has no direct

relationship to the cost of recycling for the devices when they actually are
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brought back in for the purpose of recycling, when they reached their end of
life. So we don’t know whether it’s going to cover the cost that will be
required to recycle those devices three, four, five years down the line, when
the consumer now is ready to say, “I've used it. Now I want to get another
one, and I'm bringing this one back.”

Additionally, the producer responsibility approach is better able
to place responsibility for recycling on manufacturers who will be in a better
position to design products in a more environmentally favorable way, rather
than upon taxpayers, or consumers, or retailers. One of the problems here
could be that, let’s say for example-- Let’s say marketing shows that if a
particular unit is painted a particular color -- red, yellow, whatever -- that it
might be marketed better. But by painting it that color, you make it so the
plastic is almost impossible to recycle. So if the decision is made by the
manufacturer without having the responsibility of actually recycling that
product, or pay for the recycling of it, they might very well decide, “Well,
we can sell this many more, according to our marketing people, if we paint
it a particular color.” If they’re responsible for the actual recycling of it,
then they might consider the green aspects of the design, and the cost that
will be to recycle it. So that is an advantage when you place the
responsibility on the producer.

Although neither of these bills -- both of these bills were
introduced towards the end of the session last year. Neither reached the
Assembly floor for a vote. But the return share bill was favorably reported
out of the Environmental Conservation Committee in the last month of the
session. These bills were basically not introduced until May. Session ends

at the end of June. So both of these bills have been reintroduced again this
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year. Both of these bills also, both versions, have been also introduced in
the Senate by the Chair of the Environmental Conservation Committee in
the New York Senate. And we plan on moving forward with these bills this
year.

The success will be determined by a number of factors,
including the support generated by the various shareholders. Now, as I
said, the return share-- Both of these bills have been openly supported by
Retail Council of New York State, environmental groups, consumer groups;
and the return share version has been openly supported by Hewlett-
Packard. So we’re proceeding on that basis.

The new governor and the Senate will, obviously, play a key
role in the ultimate enactment of it. Governor Spitzer’s Executive Budget,
which was released last week, recommended the addition of two staff
persons in the state’s Department of Environmental Conservation,
specifically assigned to electronics recycling. That is a god sign that the
new administration plans to increase attention on this issue in New York.

Hopefully, with increased understanding and support for
environmental stewardship for electronics recycling and recovery, and
through increased opportunities for the development of more sustainable
products, we will be able to enact one of the two producer responsibilities
for the management of electronic waste this year.

In fact, last year New York successfully enacted a bill which
requires the wireless service providers to take back cell phones, up to 10 cell
phones, without charge to the consumer, and to environmentally recycle
those cell phones. So that was passed in the closing days of the New York

session last year. It was signed by the governor, and now that is the law in
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New York. And this year, we hope to move forward with these electronic
recycling bills dealing with the other parts -- computers, monitors, laptops,
and so forth.

SENATOR SMITH: Chairman Colton, thank you very much
for your comments and your experience in New York.

Senator McNamara.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Just one question.

You mentioned manufacturers’ responsibility. What happens
to, like, an AT&T that now no longer builds a personal computer. Who
pays for that?

ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON: Well, if we can identify who the
manufacturer was, they would still be responsible under the New York
version. If we could not identify who the manufacturer was, then the
existing manufacturers who were producing and selling computers in New
York state and were registered for the program would share in the cost of
what would then be an orphan product. But if we can identify them, we
would hold them responsible.

SENATOR McNAMARA: But wouldn’t it be better to collect
the money up front?

ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON: The problem with that is-- And,
you know, the problem is, we don’t know how much it’s going to cost to
recycle it at the time. And--

SENATOR McNAMARA: Well, that’s-- I follow that. But if
you're getting nothing from the company, as opposed to $8 a unit, or $5 a

unit, something tells me the zero is not as great as the $5 or $8.
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ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON: That is an argument for an ARF;
but the other argument is, the consumer is paying it. And when it turns out
that the consumer now redeems it and finds out that additional moneys are
going to be required of them, then the consumer gets very angry and that

presents a problem.

SENATOR McNAMARA: No, the consumer--

ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON: So in New York state, that was a
problem for us.

SENATOR McNAMARA: TI'm just-- I'm kind of fascinated,
because you really can’t- Are you suggesting that the companies will
absorb this cost and they will not pass it on?

ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON: It depends on the companies. A
good company, I believe, will find ways to design the product in a way that
will reduce the costs. And in fact, that would give them an advantage over
competitors. So the old American idea of market competition -- free market
competition in the producer responsibility model would work to make the
companies design it less bulky, more environmentally friendly, which would
then give them a competitive edge over the other companies.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Well, if they’re collecting $10 -- let’s
arbitrarily say $10 per unit -- and they can design their units to where it
only costs $7, they just made three bucks additional on the sale. So the
incentive still remains, as far as I'm concerned. I don’t-- I think that we
have to understand one basic thing -- ultimately the consumer pays. He’s
going to pay now or he’s going to pay later. But there isn’t any company I
know, other than the oil companies -- that are working on margins of profit

that are mind-boggling, and they don’t seem to be dropping the price. So--
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ASSEMBLYMAN COLTON:  Well, I mean-- The only
comment I would make would be that in the example I gave, for example,
you may have a situation where a company may decide they could sell a few
more products by painting them a particular color, which would make them
a lot less -- more costly in order to recycle. Now, in the producer
responsibility model, the company would be discouraged from doing that,
because not only they will have to pay for the cost of recycling them, but in
the ARF model, the company might go ahead and say, “We’re going to
produce this less environmentally friendly product, because it’s the
consumer who is going to have to pay the cost of it, and it really doesn’t
come out of our profits.” So that, I think, is one of the arguments that
could be made why the producer responsibility model will make it a lot--

And then the second argument is that in the ARF model, the
company is not responsible for recycling it. It is going to be done through a
system that-- Money is not paid to the company. The $10 doesn’t get paid
to the company. It gets paid to a third party agency -- maybe the state,
maybe a not-for-profit corporation. So the company is not going to be able
to influence the efficiency in which the things are recycled. But if they’re
setting up their own recycling system, they have an opportunity to lower
the price of the product below that of other competitors by setting up a
system that is more efficient and more environmentally friendly.

So that’s basically what I see, and what I think many
environmentalists see, as the reason why they would tend to favor a
producer responsibility, in terms of an ARF. I mean, both approaches
obviously-- Here is what’s getting these products off the back of the cost of

government recycling them. But in one case, it’s going to be the producer
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responsibility, it’s going to be the producer who is going to set up the
system, be encouraged to set up the system and pay for the cost. Whereas,
in the other case, it’s the consumer who may not have the same control or
ability to determine that it will be done efficiently.

SENATOR SMITH:  Mr. Chairman, we appreciate your
comments.

Assemblyman Gusciora, if you’d introduce our other Legislator.

ASSEMBLYMAN GUSCIORA:  One of the distinguished
legislators from next door, Chris Ross.

REPRESENTATIVE CHRIS ROSS: Ithink I'm going to,
with the Committee’s indulgence, maybe allow Rona to go next. And I'm
going to be brief. So I'll try to get directly to your questions.

SENATOR SMITH: Brevity is the soul of wit. (laughter)

Rona Cohen is from the Council of State Governments, Eastern
Regional Office. Rona, tell us how you’re involved in this.

RONA COHEN: Thank you.

Thank you, Representative.

And good afternoon, Chairman Smith and members of the
Committee. I'm going to be brief as well.

My name is Rona Cohen, and I'm the Senior Policy Analyst in
the Energy and Environment Program at the Council of State Governments,
Eastern Regional Conference. And 1 greatly appreciate having the
opportunity to testify at today’s hearing regarding our efforts at CSG/ERC
to address the proliferation of electronic waste in our region.

From February 2005 through April 2006, CSG/ERC, in

collaboration with the Northeast Recycling Council, facilitated a dialogue
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among legislators in 10 states in the northeastern U.S. with the goal of
creating model legislation governing end-of-life electronics management that
can be filed with each of the participating states.

As part of this dialogue, CSG/ERC and NERC hosted two
multi-stakeholder meetings, and additional single stakeholder meetings, that
brought together more than 50 state legislators, legislative staff, and
environmental agency solid waste management staff, and more than 100
different stakeholders to hear their suggestions regarding key elements of
potential electronics legislation.

In April of last year, CSG/ERC and NERC released model
legislation that reflected the consensus of the state legislators who
participated in the project. The legislation requires manufacturers of
computers and televisions to take full financial responsibility for the
collection, transportation, and recycling of their products that are sold to
individual consumers in the state. The legislators participating in our
project favored the producer responsibility approach for the following four
reasons.

First, legislators felt strongly that the financing mechanism for
an end-of-life electronics management system must not impose direct fees
on a consumer, either in the form of an advanced recycling fee paid at the
point of retail sale of a covered electronic device, or an end-of-life fee paid
at the time of disposal of the device. The general consensus among
participants in our project was that mandating an ARF, or any other direct
fee, would be akin to levying a new tax on consumers. The officials believed
that there would be little public support for such a tax, especially for states

in our region that do not have a sales tax.
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Secondly, participants determined that retailers should not be
involved in the collection of fees. The legislators based this decision on
their extensive discussions with representatives of several national retail
chains, who maintained that collection of an ARF at the point of retail sale
would be costly and overly burdensome for the industry.

Third, by requiring manufacturers to accept full financial
responsibility of the collection and recycling of covered electronic devices
sold to consumers in a state, legislation based on producer responsibility
would provide incentives for manufacturers to drive down the costs of
collection and recycling, leading to greater market efficiencies, as
Assemblyman Colton has already talked about extensively.

And finally, the producer responsibility approach would also
create an incentive for manufacturers to design products that would be
more easily recyclable.

Legislation based on the model has been filed in the New Jersey
State Assembly, and also in Connecticut, New York, Pennsylvania,
Vermont, and Puerto Rico.

Thanks very much.

SENATOR SMITH: I want to thank you.

Representative Ross.

REPRESENTATIVE ROSS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman,
Senator McNamara, staff; and of course, Assemblymen Gusciora and
Gordon, who have invited us here today, as well.

I sent around a simple, one-sheet grid which, hopefully, you all
have on your desk. Because I find this a pretty complicated process, and we

spent several years and we really went through many, many hours of
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discussion about the alternatives. There are a few things that I think
everybody agrees on. Omne is that we absolutely need to find some
additional funds to help with the collection, transportation of the devices.
We want to get them out of the landfills. We want to make sure that
they’re not dumped on the side of the road and that they’re responsibly
dealt with. I think that’s pretty clear.

We do have a nascent recycling industry available in this field,
but I think they’re having a hard time getting the product to them properly.
So the question is, how do you fund that transportation and collection, and
support it properly. And I've given you what we kind of figured out to be
the four main options, which is either that the consumer goes into the
recycling operation and pays, either by driving the object to a centralized
location, or pays somebody else to have it hauled; that the government,
through your regular general revenues, could pay for this. I'm not sure how
your budget is doing over here, but ours isn’t looking very good right now.

SENATOR McNAMARA: Yours looks much better than ours.
(laughter)

REPRESENTATIVE ROSS: Well, we all have to talk about
that one in more detail.

But actually the other downside of that is that we all know,
from having been involved in this a little bit, that government funds come
and go a little bit. And in times of pressure, programs like this tend to get
underfunded or defunded. So a consistent way of funding a program like
this is critical to make sure that the recyclers can be supported adequately
and continue to operate. We have the advanced recycling fee, which has

been used by California, and I'm sure you -- I came in, in the middle of her
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testimony, but I'm sure you had good discussion of that. And then finally,
you have the manufacturer responsibility. So we concentrated on the last
two, primarily when we were discussing it.

Now, I love bills where everybody likes it, and everybody’s
happy, and we get them all to go away quietly and happily. All the different
parties are satisfied. And I and others spent an awful long time trying to
figure out how to make the manufacturers and the retailers happy. And I
can tell you, after several years of effort, it’s not possible, as far as I can tell.
Unfortunately, there has to be one point of collection, and it’s either going
to be the producers or the retailers. So we had to really struggle with that.

And I did say -- I tried to give you as fair an analysis of who
likes what and why, and what the advantages and disadvantages are. I
noticed, as you always do when you do something like this, there’s a
revision I'd like to make on the manufacturer responsibility to say high
resistance from manufacturers. That’s not completely true. It is fair to say that
quite a number of my friends that I see behind me here, that I've spent a
fair amount of time with, are pretty unhappy with this model; but as has
been pointed out, Hewlett-Packard and Dell, with some modifications, are
looking at the opportunity to work in that kind of a system.

So there are pluses and minuses to each of these. I think you
probably are familiar with some of them already. And what I'd like to do
now is open it up for questions, so that you can see how we’re looking at it.

By the way, in Pennsylvania, I did get my bill in toward the end
of last session. But with the election and a few other little distractions we
had over in Pennsylvania, it really didn’t get too far yet. But I do have

cooperation from both sides of the aisle, both sides of the capital -- with the
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Senate as well. The administration seems quite interested in this model and
is eager to move it forward. So I'm hoping that we’re going to be able to
move it in the new session.

SENATOR SMITH: Representative, are you running into any
resistance to the legislation?

REPRESENTATIVE ROSS: Well, I think there are questions.
And I say, I think that from my point of view it was very clear to me that
we were going to have some very, very difficult problems with the ARF in
Pennsylvania. That when you think about the number of retailers that
you're dealing with, the burden is on, particularly, small retailers -- that that
was one of the things that I just couldn’t wrap my mind around at the end
of the day, in terms of trying to push that model forward.

I recognize there are challenges. And I don’t want to say that
any one of these is going to be a clean, easy thing to do. There are technical
issues associated with each of them, and I think in all of the alternatives
there are places where it gets a little messy, quite frankly. There are
questions that I know you can ask me that I'm going to have to tell you,
“You know, we had to fudge a little bit on that, one way or another.” But
that’s true of the ARF as well, and I think you were asking some questions
of California that highlighted some of the challenges that they face as well.
It’s not perfectly fair. I think you can go pretty far down the road to make
it as fair as possible. And at the end of the day, I think there is a
tremendous public policy purpose to try to make sure that we have a good
functioning collection and transportation system.

SENATOR SMITH: Great.

Senator McNamara, any questions?
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SENATOR McNAMARA: No.

SENATOR SMITH: Then let me thank all three of you for
coming in today. I know that it’s a real sacrifice to make the trip from the
various locations that you came from, and I think it demonstrates the
importance of the issue and your commitment to getting electronic waste
out of the waste stream. We do appreciate your being here today.

Is our California person, Shirley, out there? Ah, you were
getting some work done.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: There. Okay.

SENATOR SMITH: You were getting some work done?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: No, I was just standing aside, so that
I didn’t have to be on the screen.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

Did you hear some of the testimony from some of the
legislators?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I did. Yes, I did.

SENATOR SMITH: Let’s go back to California for a moment.
And you now have an operating advanced recovery fee program, and it
sounds like you're generating some tremendous volume doing some great
collection. But just as the legislator has indicated, nobody knows how this
stuff necessarily ends up. Why did California ultimately select the
advanced recovery fee model?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: It was quite the process, actually.
Two years earlier, a manufacturer responsibility bill was introduced by
Senator Sher, and it was all the way passed through, up to the governor,

who actually vetoed it at that point in time. Actually -- I'm sorry, he vetoed
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an advance recycling fee bill, because he thought that there needed to be
more responsibility on the part of manufacturers. A year later, virtually the
same bill came back and Governor Davis did sign it at the time. It changed
again. As I said, there was a lot of discussion about manufacturer
responsibility. Some of the same issues that have been mentioned by some
of your other speakers here today were mentioned. Now, because the
national dialogue had not gone very far, this is why California decided to
step up and have something done. The bill is actually sponsored by the
environmental group here in California, and also was not opposed by the
Retailers Association or the manufacturers. I think at that point in time --
since it was the first, everyone was trying to compromise, as someone else
mentioned, trying to come to a program and a situation that would work to
basically meet the objectives I laid out earlier -- the big impetus here was no
end-of-life fee for consumers, and that was a very big concern of the Senator
who sponsored the bill, as well as getting the burden off of local
governments. And they felt that this was a way that it could be done.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay. You now have two years of
operation, and you’re the head of the program. What are you hearing from
manufacturers, retailers, and consumers now? How do they feel about the
program after it’s been in operation for two years?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I think, perhaps, the retailers might
have preferred that they had been more involved at the beginning so they
could have had a little bit more influence on the legislation as it was
written. They are able to keep 3 percent, as I said. Some retailers find that
that is sufficient to cover their costs, some find it is not. I think after they

have once-- The biggest part was trying to get the initial programming up at
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the retail level, because our bill requires that the $6, $8, or $10 be actually
listed separately on the receipt. So once they have that operating in their
retail market, it’s been much easier to implement.

The actual consumers -- we haven’t heard that many
complaints, as long as they understand that they can take their devices
someplace at the end of life. There’s certainly some misunderstanding that
-- thinking it’s a deposit, like the California bottle bill; and many of your
states also have bottle bills, I'm sure. It’s not a deposit. There’s been some
misunderstanding of that, that they try to bring the devices back and get
their $8 back. And that’s not going to happen.

So other than-- Once consumers have called us or called any of
the other state agencies -- those consumers that do seem to understand, as
long as they’re understanding that there’s a location to take their device at
the end, we haven’t heard any hue and cry about that.

Manufacturers have been, since the very beginning of the law,
have been very supportive in helping us come up with the rules and how we
can make this operate effectively. Certainly, HP and Dell, as you have
mentioned, have another proposal, and they’re -- have input on that at the
state and national level. But they have been nothing but supportive in
California.

And, of course, the recycling businesses themselves are very
pleased with the system, because they’ve got the business opportunities and
are able to make their business decisions based on what they know is a
steady recycling payment. It was mentioned about the costs of recycling
not being tied directly to a fee. In California, the recycling payment rate of

48 cents a pound, total, can be adjusted each year by the Waste
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Management Board. It does not have to go back through statute or
regulations. It can be adjusted by the Waste Management Board if we're
finding that that payment is too great or too little.

SENATOR SMITH: Yes.

One of the comments that you made that I thought was pretty
interesting was the comment about the concern for the ultimate disposal
out of California, and that you in California, in your law, you have a notice
that has to be filed -- of export -- 60 days prior to the export of this
equipment. Is that correct?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: That’s correct.

SENATOR SMITH: Why not just simply mandate that
disposed computer, TV sets have to be crushed and recycled in California,
in that they can’t be exported? Or did you see that as a interstate
commerce problem?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Sort of both. We do require that
cancellation itself has to happen in California, so that California businesses
benefit from the fee that California consumers are paying. But cancellation
is really defined as either dismantling the device to a bare CRT, cathode ray
tube; or crushing the glass. And our Department of Toxic Substances
Control regulates hazardous materials and the treatment of hazardous
materials in California, and has very strict requirements as far as washing,
for instance, or separating -- what processes of the leaded CRT glass. The
glass can be crushed here if the facility has been inspected by the
Department of Toxics and found to be in conformance of all of the laws.
But the actually washing and making that glass ready, actually furnace-

ready for glass-to-glass recycling, we don’t have any facilities in California to
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do that. So we require cancellation to happen up to a certain point in
California, so that the device cannot come back into the system. It takes it
out of the payment system, and then it can go someplace else for the final
making into another new product.

SENATOR SMITH: In California, does your agency have the
ability to change the advanced recovery fee if it’s either insufficient or if
there’s an excess?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes. Again annually, the same as the
payment rate, we can change the $6, $8, or $10 fee also.

SENATOR SMITH: All right.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: And we get that information based
on cost reports that are submitted by all the participants in our system. So
each of the participants, or recyclers, or collectors submit a report that
details their costs.

SENATOR SMITH: And what-- In the two years that you've
been doing this, what is your experience? Do you think -- and I hate to
sound like Goldilocks -- but is the fee too high, too low, or just right?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: For right now, it’s just right. But
we’ve only had one year of those manufacturer costs or the net cost reports
being submitted. And the first year, although we’ve provided a lot of
training, you could imagine that people are having a hard time knowing
how to separate out what are their costs for just this program versus other
collection and recycling operations that they may have. So we’re not yet at
the point where we want to recommend any changes, because we don’t feel

that we have the data to support that. But at this point, the recycling costs
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are coming in. We pay out 48 cents a pound. They’re coming in, totaled,
being reported about 46 cents a pound. So we think that we’re pretty close.

SENATOR SMITH: Do you feel, after those two years of
experience, that California is substantially and significantly dealing with
this issue, or is any of this stuff getting away from you? Do you feel the
program’s working, not working?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I feel that it’s definitely working; it’s
not completely ideal. There are challenges. I do feel that most of the -- we
have found that most of the cmvered electronic wastes are being handled
now, and managed, through our program. We're not finding-- With the
end-of-life fees, of course you have the major threat of illegal disposal
outside of landfills, outside of Goodwills. And if you talk with our
Goodwills, Salvation Army’s in California, their illegal disposal has been
pretty much eliminated. And even for overnight drop-offs, we have ways of
bringing those materials into the system. So I think we have been effective
in getting those devices out of the illegal waste stream.

SENATOR SMITH: Now you mentioned Goodwills. Is this
the Dell computer program where they've asked the Goodwills to be
deposits sites for this equipment?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: That’s one of the models, yes. Dell
and Goodwill have been working together on that, but many Goodwills are
just simply doing it on their own. Consumers are aware of traditional
collection opportunity at Goodwill for all of their household products, and
so Goodwills have been receiving these devices for a long time. And they
can directly send the devices that they receive, if they’re not good enough

for resale. Those that they want to just dispose of, they can send it to a
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recycler and we will then pay the fee to the recycler, who turns around and
pays it to Goodwill.

SENATOR SMITH: In California, if a citizen puts a computer
monitor at the curb for collection by either the city garbage collector or the
private collector, what would happen?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: It would really depend on which city
you were in, because some cities do have that type of collection. Most do
not. Most of the cities either would need to call to have a private hauler
make an appointment to come to your home, or your consumer would take
the device to a Goodwill or a household hazardous collection waste event,
something like that, where the consumer would actually bring the monitor
to-- Now, if it comes and it’s collected at the curb, then that collector, the
hauler, would take it back to either a consolidation center -- it depends on
the local government model -- sometimes to the local government, who can
then transfer it to a recycler; or sometimes a hauler is an approved collector
themselves and they take it directly to a recycler -- people who will actually
crush the glass.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

Senator McNamara, do you have some questions?

SENATOR McNAMARA: No.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, is it possible for you to stay with
us. You don’t have to stay on camera again, if you want to--

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Okay.

SENATOR SMITH: But if you can stay around for a little bit,
because we have some people who would like to testify and they may react

to some of the things that you’ve said, or we may have some additional
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questions on the results of their testimony. So, if you could stick around a
little bit, we’d appreciate it.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Okay, great. Thanks.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you so much.

Our next witnesses will be the Electronics Manufacturers
Coalition for Responsible Recycling. And David, is that you -- Dave
Brogan? Are we doing this en masse or are we doing this one at a time?
How are we doing it? Who’s coming up first?

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: Senator,
because of the Appropriations Committee on--

SENATOR SMITH: Right, the other bill.

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: --would you
start with Ric Erdheim and Frank Morella, from Sharp and Philips?

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: And then
they’ll leave.

SENATOR SMITH: No problem.

Gentlemen, if you’d introduce yourselves?

RIC ERDHEIM, ESQ.: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Ric Erdheim. I'm Senior Counsel for Philips
Electronics. We have two major facilities in New Jersey -- our lighting
facility, which is headquartered in Somerset; and our consumer electronic
peripherals division, which is headquartered in Ledgewood. We employ

close to a thousand people in the state.
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We support the California approach. In view of the time, I'm
not going to list all the reasons that we support it. I thought Shirley did an
excellent job of describing how successful the program has been.

What I want to do in my own bit of time is address the issue
that Representative Colton raised about the need for a producer
responsibility model to have manufacturers design their products better.
And presumably, if manufacturers need an incentive to design their
products better, they’re not designing their products very well now. So I'm
going to hold my company up as an example.

Philips Electronics has been listed on the worldwide Global 100
list of the world’s most sustainable companies for three years in a row. And
Panasonic and Canon -- two of our other Coalition members -- have also
been listed in the past. We’re number one in the Dow Jones Sustainability
Index for our category for three of the last four years. The year we weren’t
first, Sony -- another Coalition member -- was number one. We’ve won
awards. In fact, last year we won the award for Green TV of the Year in
Europe.

And just to give you an example, two weeks ago in Business
Week -- and I've included this chart in my testimony; I don’t know if that’s
been handed out or not. But the story in Business Week was: imagine a
world of socially responsible companies doing all sorts of good things. And
then there’s a chart of companies -- it’s on the last page of my testimony --
“Who’s Doing Well by Doing Good.” And if you look at that chart, Mr.
Chairman, what you’ll see, in the Household Durables area, you’ll see
Philips Electronics -- “Top innovator of energy-saving appliances, lighting,

and medical gear and goods for the developing world.” Sony “Is ahead on
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green issues and ensuring quality, safety, and labor standards of global
supplies.”  Matsushita, or Panasonic, “State-of-the-art green products.
Eliminated 96 percent of the most toxic substances in its global operations.”
And Toshiba, “At the forefront of developing eco-efficient products, such as
fuel cells for notebook PC batteries.”

So, Mr. Chairman, you have a wonderful situation here. You
have four companies with major New Jersey presence who are acknowledged
leaders in designing better products, whether from an environmental point
of view or an energy-efficiency point of view. That doesn’t suggest we need
an incentive to make better products. It suggests that we need an economic
model that will allow us to continue to operate.

Now, here’s what -- the bill that the House Committee is
considering. We are, right now, being subjected to intense competition
from Chinese manufacturers. And if you look at any list of sustainable
companies, you won’t see those companies on the list of the most
sustainable companies. And they’re all new; they’re all popping up. They
have no return share -- no return share. So if you adopt a return-share
approach, what you’re saying is that the established manufacturers who are
on this list, who are making all the environmental changes that you want to
see, they’re going to have costs; and the new Chinese manufacturers who
are already undercutting them will have no cost, because they have no
return share. They have nothing in the waste stream.

Now, why would New Jersey legislators give an advantage to
Chinese companies when you have New Jersey facilities, New Jersey
manufacturers who are leaders in environmental design? It’s exactly the

wrong approach.
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The other reason that this makes no sense -- Representative
Colton said, “Well, you're making a deal. You’ll be able to collect it when
the product comes back.” We know from waste stream sorts that have been
conducted in other states that the average TV lasts 17 years. That means
that anything that’s been out, for the next 17 years has already been
manufactured. There’s nothing that can be done about that. So what
you're really saying is, “Well, you manufacturers make an investment over
those next 17 years. And 17 years from now, because you've theoretically
designed a product better and the recycling costs are lower, you’ll be able to
recapture their cost.”

Now I don’t know -- I can’t imagine anyone really thinks that
manufacturers make economic decisions based on a return 17 years from
now. That’s simply not the case. And so the argument that manufacturers
need an incentive is wrong. The argument that it provides an incentive is
wrong. And so that’s why we think that that approach makes no sense at
all.

With that, Mr. Chairman, I will end my comments, and turn to
Mr. Marella.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you.

Mr. Marella.

FRANK MARELLA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of
the Committee.

I'm here on behalf of Sharp Electronics and the other Coalition
companies. The Sharp U.S. Headquarters is located in Mahwah, New
Jersey, which is the district of Senator McNamara. We're pleased to

support SB 554. There are a lot of reasons why we like it. And the biggest
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one is, it works. Even its critics cannot say it doesn’t work. Okay? It treats
all manufacturers equally. It provides funding for everything -- collection,
transportation, recycling, administration, education -- all in one shot.

Assemblyman Colton’s point of, manufacturers should include
that cost with their product -- we are doing that in California. We’re doing
it in a way that the consumer only pays that cost and doesn’t pay any
markups. If you assume the California numbers are correct with the cost,
with it being $10, if I put that $10 on the price that I sell when I introduce
it into the stream of commerce, by the time the consumer pays it he’s
probably paying $15 or more. The consumer is deluded if he thinks under
producer responsibility he gets a free ride. There is no free ride. He’s
actually going to be paying more than he would be under the California
system. And we think that’s incorrect. That’s why we like Senate Bill 554.

Consumers do not have to look at the brand of product under
SB 554 to determine how to recycle it. It all goes out. There’s no sorting.
There’s no weighing of the individual to determine shares. Everything that
comes back today is paid for, for the recycling. We don’t look at it by
brand. It’s the fairest way to do it. It’s the most efficient way to do it.
Okay?

In California, there are over 450 collectors and recyclers that
are now in business, many of which weren’t in business before the program
started. In contrast, Maine has five consolidators and recyclers. The two
largest -- the ones that handle most of the state -- one is located in New
Hampshire and the other is located in Massachusetts. I don’t think there’s

a lot of Maine jobs coming out of that program. Okay?
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Maine also is not having the success in collection and recycling
that California has. California’s collection rate, I believe, now is over four
pounds per citizen, if you do the math. It comes out to somewhere around
that, just of the covered products. Maine’s is significantly below that.
California’s is clearly the highest in the nation.

In comparison, Hennepin County, Minnesota, which has had a
curbside collection program for 15 years or more, is only collecting 2.5
pounds -- 2.7 pounds per citizen. So California, in two years, is better than
Hennepin County in over 15.

The burden on the retailers is minimized as much as it can.
Retailers are already collecting and remitting sales tax. In California, they
collect and remit this fee. They get to keep 3 percent, but they also only
have to pay that fee four times a year. So they get to play on that money.
Which I think if you look at it, it’s probably about 15 million a year,
figuring it’s about 15 million a quarter (ic). So they’re playing with 15
million a year, where they can get interest and everything else on it.
Nothing wrong with that. But I don’t think they’re losing money or getting
hurt under the California system. Okay?

Important to note, environmental design -- there’s a benefit
that’s coming out in the California program, which many companies like
Sharp are already doing. The products are now RoHS compliant, which
means they’re lead free, under the terms of RoHS. They contain no
hexavalent chrome, they contain no cadmium, and the mercury is reduced.

SENATOR SMITH: Mr. Marella, that was for CRTs, we're

talking about?
MR. MARELLA: CRT -- for all covered products.
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SENATOR SMITH: Okay, thank you.

MR. MARELLA: All covered products have that benefit in
California. And that benefit that’s in California, that’s a benefit that
everyone in the U.S. is getting, just from the California law.

SENATOR SMITH: Can you stop for one second?

MR. MARELLA: Sure.

SENATOR SMITH: Let me ask Shirley if she’d flip back on.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Did you hear that comment?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes, about the restriction for
hazardous substances, yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Yes. Has that turned into-- First of all,
you can confirm that, the comment that was made?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes. And the regulation was just
passed and adopted by Department of Toxics and our Office of
Administrative Law in January -- Ist of this year. And it does require the
same requirements that the European Union adopted several years ago, in
the RoHS directive -- this is known as RoHS. And it does restrict lead,
mercury, cadmium, and hexavalent chromium, like Mr. Morella said.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you to California.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: There are certain devices which are
exempt from -- not certain devices, certain exemptions, under RoHS, of
which I could not give you the full list. But the impact is--

SENATOR SMITH: No, but it sounds like your regulation has
resulted in--

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes.
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SENATOR SMITH: --much less environmentally damaging
CRTs around the country. So thank you.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Globally, yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

MR. MARELLA: And I just want to point out, companies like
Sharp were -- one, we supported it, this requirement, in the California law.
We would support it in this bill. And we were also compliant with those
requirements a year and a half before they became effective. Sharp
products were compliant with that by August of 2005. So it’s a design
improvement that you're getting from California. And Mr. Erdheim has
already explained the other design activities that we put in our business
already. So you’re getting that.

So it’s achieving all the goals that the environmentalists that
Assemblyman Colton, Assemblyman Gusciora are looking at, but it’s doing
it in a much more cost-efficient and effective manner. It does it without
impacting the jobs of the New Jersey companies -- the 30,000 jobs of our
industry that are here. Of course, Hewlett-Packard does not support this,
that’s quite clear. The program is working in California. Hewlett-Packard
is a recycler in California. I believe they are included in those companies
that get reimbursed under the program in California, but they can speak to
that.

In short, we do support this bill, and we will do everything we
can to ensure that it’s enacted.

Thank you very much. I'll take any questions.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Mr. Marella.
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Mr. Brogan, did you have other individuals that you wanted to
come up, or did you want to come up?

Gentlemen, thank you for your appearance today and your
testimony.

MR. ERDHEIM: Thank you.

MR. MARELLA: Thank you.

DAVID BROGAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'm not going to repeat the points that were made.

SENATOR SMITH: Just for the record, if you would, identify
yourself for those people listening at home. (laughter)

MR. BROGAN: My name is David Brogan. I'm Vice President
of Environmental Policy of the New Jersey Business & Industry Association.
We wholeheartedly support your Committee Substitute, which establishes
an advanced recovery fee model in the State of New Jersey.

The only thing I'll repeat is that it should be made clear that in
both programs, whether it’s an advanced recovery fee model or a producer
pays model, the consumer ultimately pays. And I hope that resonates after
this Committee meeting is over.

Some of the things that concern me about the producer pays
model is that it’s modeled after a law, or formula, that’s used in Maine.
Now, Maine has one-seventh the population of New Jersey. It does not
have the infrastructure in place that we have in New Jersey for the
collection and management of waste. Their DEP is something like one-
tenth the size of New Jersey. I think they have three people working on the
program. The producer pays model could create a patchwork of programs

throughout the state, which would only add confusion to the consumers.
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And if this is going to work, we really need to have a unified model that
consumers can understand right from the start. In Maine, a patchwork of
programs probably doesn’t matter because the remoteness of the collection
points and the remoteness of where people live.

I just wanted to touch base on a couple of the things that were
said by some of the Representatives from Pennsylvania and New York.
They did mention that they -- one of the things that they really wanted to
try to do is make sure that the municipalities had the money to deal with
the collection of this material. Advanced recovery fee provides the most
amount of money directly to the state, and then to the municipalities.

I understand that initially the advanced recovery fee could be
difficult for retailers. But once that initial programming change is made,
they no longer have to internalize the cost. Every percentage that they’re
getting is going into their pockets. And also, at the same time, if there does
need to be an increased amount, or an increased percentage in the
beginning, we would support that. We don’t want to hurt retailers; we just
want to make sure that they can do what needs to be done to implement
the program.

Many of the states that participate in CSG have varying models
of legislation. They haven’t passed this legislation. So there is no regional
approach that exists right now. So the idea of us joining in a regional
approach, it just hasn’t happened yet.

One thing that I've always had a question about, and that is in
terms of-- I know that HP, Dell has brought it up, in terms of the fact that
they don’t like it. But I think that they, too, could benefit from the

advanced recovery fee model because they are participating in California as
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a recycler. So it’s not as if their model would be thrown out the window.
They would still have the ability to work with the state and still participate.

Again, the only other thing that I would say is, I know--
California, they mentioned and rightfully so, that there needs to be a
sustainable funding source. And I don’t know if the necessary thing in this
bill would be a poison pill of some sort, or something to ensure that this
money continually goes through. But it’s clear that the California model
works. They have created, as they have said -- they have created over 500
approved collectors and 50 new recycling companies. They’ve established a
program that has educated the public, created a transparent system, and
assisted in the creation of a new industry. And they use the existing
infrastructure that’s in place. I just hope that we wouldn’t completely
disregard the existing infrastructure we have in place for recycling material
now, just for the purpose of implementing any waste program.

That’s all I have to say.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Mr. Brogan.

MR. BROGAN: Thank you.
DAVID AL THOMPSON: Mr. Chairman and members of the
Committee, my name is David Thompson. I'm the Director of Corporate
Environmental Affairs for Panasonic. ~We have our North American
Headquarters in Secaucus, New Jersey; and we also have facilities in
Denville, Moorestown, New Providence, Princeton, and West Hampton;
and collectively employ over 2,000 people in this state.

We are here today to support SB 554, the Substitute language,
because -- I think you’ve heard many reasons explained thus far by both

Shirley from California and my colleagues here. We think it’s the best way
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to solve this problem. It’s the simplest way to eliminate most of the
problems that you will find when you’re trying to implement and operate a
recycling system. It provides a strong educational message to the consumer.
When they purchase the product, they know they need to participate in a
recycling system at some point in time. It gives, I think, manufacturers an
incentive to reduce costs, because we want to keep the lowest recycling costs
possible. It avoids the consumer paying more then they have to for
recycling, because it avoids the markup that will occur every time their
product is handled in the distribution chain. It eliminates the
disadvantages associated with the waste stream share model -- the
competitive disadvantages -- it’s a unified system; no competition among
systems. It eliminates brand sorting.

And I can tell you that in Maine -- we’ve heard a little bit about
the Maine program. There are five consolidators/recyclers. One of them
has almost all of the Maine business. He’s located in New Hampshire. And
he recently increased his costs to us, as manufacturers, by 74 percent -- his
price. And the reason he gave us was that the brand sorting is very -- more
costly than he had ever imagined; plus he is having a very difficult time in
enforcing his payments, or his invoices, against overseas manufacturers
located in China and Taiwan and India -- wherever they may be. So I think
the ARF system is easier to enforce, and that’s a major advantage that we
will find.

We have advocated this system based on what we think is a
shared responsibility approach. And we thought that our responsibility
should be design. We thought that the retailers -- seems like they think it’s

very burdensome, that they should collect a small fee, and that that money
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be made available either through the state government or through a third
party organization -- that we would be willing to help establish and manage
-- to local governments, who are probably going to be the only logical source
of collection, assuming that retailers don’t take products back. We, as
manufacturers, generally sell through a retail distribution chain and really
have virtually no direct relationship with retail -- the end user who has the
products. They have to come back either through a retail chain or through
some sort of collection depot or collection system.

So let me just talk a little bit about design. My company has
been recognized by U.S. EPA seven times for our energy efficiency design
achievements in our products. We have been recognized by U.S. EPA as
the WasteWise Electronics Challenge recycling partner of the year in 2002,
because of our system then, where were collecting back, through one of our
recyclers, and reusing post-consumer CRT glass to manufacture new picture
tubes in Troy, Ohio. We had achieved 15 percent post-consumer CRT glass
recycled content. And also, we have spent an enormous amount of
resources designing our products so that we can eliminate the use of toxic
materials and make our products more easy to recycle.

I see that you're watching the transmission from California on,
probably, a 42-inch LCD television made by one of my competitors.
(laughter) Well, I'm happy to tell you that we have just introduced a lead-
free plasma display. And it’s really the first display, whether it’s CRT or
LCD or projection -- our plasma that has eliminated the use, virtually, of
cadmium, hexavalent chromium, mercury, and lead. We've had some
discussion about RoHS in the California system. But essentially, under

RoHS, all the major television, video, projection technologies have
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exemptions for certain components. The CRT glass is exempt from the
lead-elimination requirement. The mercury lamps in the LCD televisions
are exempt from the RoHS requirement. The lead in plasma glass is exempt
from the RoHS requirements.

But with our introduction of a new lead-free, mercury-free
display device, we think that the California system and its design incentives
really does motivate manufacturers to eliminate these materials. And I
think that it’s the only law in this country today, whether you look at
Washington or Maine or Maryland or California, it -- well, California is the
only law in this country today that provides any design incentive for
manufacturers. And I'll say that, because under the way the California law
is written and works with the RoHS exemptions, once a technology to
eliminate one of these hazardous materials is proven to be technologically
feasible and economically feasible, that exemption will disappear over time.
So going forward, at least for plasmas, the lead exemption in California and
in Europe will disappear, and all manufacturers that want to continue
making plasmas and selling them will have to eliminate lead from the glass.

SENATOR SMITH: Let me ask you to stop for a second.

And I think I need Shirley to turn the microphone on, on that
side.

Tell us a little bit more about why you believe the California
law provides greater incentive to make design changes to reduce
environmental impact. And then, Shirley, I need you to respond to it after
he--

MR. THOMPSON: We have developed this product and

introduced it to the marketplace. The exemption will disappear over time --
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the exemption that plasma TVs have, because the plasmas today can
contain lead in the glass. That’s an exempt component under ROHS.
When that exemption disappears, every manufacturer that wants to
continue selling a plasma television will have to manage to make a lead-free
glass display. And we, as a patent holder for that technology, have the
opportunity to license it; or the other manufacturers will have to incur the
expense that’s necessary to develop that technology, or disappear from the
marketplace.

Under the Maine system, under the Washington system, under
3572 that’s being advocated in the Assembly, all of my competitors can just
go ahead and continue selling their products and they can deal with this
problem, if you will, 16, 17, 18 years later when these TVs come back in
the waste stream. They don’t have to do anything under 3572, the Maine
law, or the Washington law, like changing their design.

So I think that the California system, if you will, does have a
set of incentives that manufacturers can avail themselves of, at least those of
us who make long-life products.

SENATOR SMITH: So the moral of this story is that in the
California law, there’s a requirement to update the design of the equipment,
based on the European Union’s acceptance of a new standard. Is that what
you're saying?

MR. THOMPSON: Something like that. These exemptions,
once we’'ve demonstrated the alternatives available, they will disappear over
time. Either then, or two years, four years, and they will-- And when they
come up for review, a new exemption for lead and plasma glass will not be

granted.
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SENATOR SMITH: And that’s -- the European government’s
doing that?

MR. THOMPSON: And California will follow.

SENATOR SMITH: And California will follow, right?

Yes, Shirley--

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: California law says -- yes, California
law says that we had to adopt regulations that were no-- First, devices
couldn’t be operated in California that did not meet the requirements
directed in the European RoHS directive. And also, that our requirements
could not be any more stringent.

So as Mr. Thompson mentioned, there are certain exemptions
right now. I can’t say exactly when or how the exemptions will go away,
but it will be continued to be mirrored in California and the European
Union.

SENATOR SMITH:  All right. Just for everybody’s
information, that is in S554. We have that same provision in our--

MR. THOMPSON: But we would support that.

SENATOR SMITH: --legislation, as in the California
legislation.

MR. THOMPSON: And Panasonic would support that
wholeheartedly in the State of New Jersey.

SENATOR SMITH: By the way, we should probably
communicate to Assemblyman Gusciora that -- you don’t know what bill is
going to get to the finish line here. But there would be nothing in the
producer responsibility bill that would be necessarily contrary to a provision

like that being in that bill, correct? I mean, they could put it in if they
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wanted to. We should definitely let them know that, so that whatever bill
gets to the finish line, we do have that in. That’s sounds like a very
Important provision.

MR. THOMPSON: We’re hoping that SB-554 will get to this
finish line--

SENATOR SMITH: We hope so, too.

MR. THOMPSON: --and we’re here to offer our support and
do anything we can in the State of New Jersey to help with that process.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you so much.

Mr. Brogan, do you have anybody else?

Yes, sir.

DAVID H. ARLAND: Senator, my name is Dave Arland. I'm
from Thomson, incorporated, which is a name you may not know right off
the bat, but certainly know our main brand name, and that is RCA. It’s a
name that everybody has known for a long time.

Thomson has about 125 people working in the State of New
Jersey about 15 minutes up Route 1 in Princeton. We have our major
licensing activity there, as well as advanced engineering. And it’s a $16
million payroll. So it’s some very well-paid attorneys who are working here
in the State of New Jersey.

We support the advanced recovery fee method that Shirley has
explained. I must say, success has many fathers. And as somebody who
was involved five years ago in the California lobbying effort there, it is so
gratifying to hear that the State has taken the suggestion and they’ve run
with it. And of course, there’s some issues that need to be worked out, but

it’s working. And I think if there’s no other reason to put forward Senate
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Bill 554 and take it to the finish line, it’s because the advanced recovery fee
is best, because it works. It provides a reliable, growing source of revenue.
Shirley mentioned that a few minutes ago. And immediately, it helps
address a problem. And that’s one of the issues that I think some of the
other proposals don’t get into. The problem is not the television being sold
today. The problem is the television that’s in the basement. The problem
is the old, big TV that’s in the kids’ room that you want to dispose of, and
how do I get rid of that today?

As Shirley mentioned, we believe the ARF proposal will create
jobs in the State of New Jersey. Another important point is that TV sets
last on the average of 14 to 17 years, which is a good thing. Though when
you look at who actually produced that set, in terms of RCA televisions, we
got out of that business three years ago. We couldn’t make money at it any
more.

And if I look back over the past 17 years, four different
companies have made RCA televisions. So when you talk about the state of
Maine and the system they have, there is a very elaborate system set up
that is very costly for the state to administer, where they have to record
everything that comes in, prove to manufacturers what models they were,
when they were made, what the brand names are, sort by brand, invoice the
manufacturers, and then deal with dispute resolution, of which there is a
lot, before being able to get the first dollar in the coffers to recycle the
products. And that’s again why we think ARF is a better option.

Price erosion is another concern. My last point here is that if
you go into a major electronic store today, you're going to see prices falling

precipitously. That’s great for those of us-- I come from Indianapolis, so a
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lot of people went out and bought new sets to watch the Super Bowl and
see the Colts win, which was great. But as a matter of fact, one of our
nation’s largest retailers today announced that they are closing more than
70 stores because they can no longer afford to do business, largely because
of flat-panel TV price erosion. And they’re going to take more than a $100
million charge this year because of erosion of prices in the market. Thus,
adding more cost to that product -- internalizing that cost really is not
feasible.

So I think the proposed ARF response makes sense. It provides
an immediate source of revenue, and it’s something that’s working, which I
think is most important.

SENATOR SMITH: We appreciate your comments.

We have another gentleman at the microphone -- part of the
same group. Go ahead.
EDWARD NEVINS: Senator, thank you very much.

My name is Ed Nevins. I'm the Manager for Environmental
Affairs for JVC Americas Corp. We're a small company, compared to some
of the other companies here. We have our North American offices in
Wayne. We employ about 300 employees. We certainly support SB-554.
It’s an upfront financing system, which really is the simplest method for
providing local municipalities funding for collection. It’s fully funding the
local waste collectors. It’s an opportunity to increase jobs. It’s an
opportunity to build infrastructure. And I'd like to repeat that word
infrastructure, and I believe Shirley can support this as well.

The collection business -- getting TVs, or computers out of

people’s basements -- you need an infrastructure, you need a simple system
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that is convenient to consumers. And by providing funds for collectors and
recyclers within the state with wup-front funding, it builds that
infrastructure. That’s the only way that an increase in recycling can really
occur.

In my job, I refer to my side of the business as the back end of
the business -- you have sales and then you have the back end of the
business, and that’s where we get involved in recycling. I work with people
in California to comply with all their regulations. I work with the people in
Maine to do the compliance and pay the bills, as the case may be.

We see the California program working, and we see the
pressure on manufacturers to comply with the restrictions for developing
cleaner products. I can assure you that it was not easy in our factories over
the last year to make the changes and develop the products that would
continue to meet the requirements in the state of California. We have gone
through that step. We are providing cleaner and better products, because of
California and because of the European Union. But with our local
manufacturing, California has really made a difference for us.

We fully support this because it is a shared responsibility bill.
The manufacturers certainly have their responsibility. We’re producers of
products; we are developers; we are designers. We’re not collectors. We
don’t know that business. Our business is developing the products that
work for the consumers and that consumers will buy. And also, we have the
responsibility to provide a clean and environmentally safe products.

Governments involved here -- local government, collectors, and
so forth -- they’re the people with their feet on the streets. They're the

people that have to be involved in this. They have the close contact with
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the consumers. Obviously, the retailers are a major part of this program.
You can’t have a program without retailers involved. Retailers handle every
product that we manufacture. They have the close contact with the
consumers, and they have the consumers’ confidence in their hands. We
need to have them involved.

Obviously, the recyclers are a big portion of this. In the
California program, we feel that the recyclers that have participated in this
program have met the requirements of this program in terms of having --
providing the documentation of how they recycle, where the material goes.
So it’s really kind of cleaned up that business, that side of the business, as
well.

And of course, the consumers. Having an advanced recycling
fee, the consumer 5 immediately -- have a piece of this program. They
know up front they’ve invested in the recycling program. And myself, as a
consumer, I know for sure I'll get my moneys back at the end when I go to
deposit a product for recycling. So--

SENATOR SMITH: That’s not in this bill.

MR. NEVINS: Pardon me?

SENATOR SMITH: This is not a deposit bill.

MR. NEVINS: Well, for an advanced fee. I understand.

SENATOR SMITH: Right. They don’t get that back.

MR. NEVINS: No, no, I understand.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

MR. NEVINS: I get my moneys worth, is what I'm trying to

say, when I--
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SENATOR SMITH: Correct. In good health and a clean
environment. Absolutely.

MR. NEVINS: Absolutely.

So I feel that the advanced recycling fee is the easiest, and
simple program that we should have in the State of New Jersey. And I see
it both from a manufacturer’s side and also from the consumer’s side. It’s
the best bill we can move forward.

Thank you very much.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you for your comments.

I just think I saw Christina Meo walk out the door, right? If
she’s in the hall, ask her to come back in.

Otherwise, our next witness is Morgan Johnson.

Is she there?

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: No.

SENATOR SMITH: No.

UNIDENTIFIED PERSON FROM AUDIENCE: He’s with
her.

SENATOR SMITH: Oh, he’s with her.

Would you like us to wait for Christina to come back?

LA WRENCE KIN G: No, that’s all right.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay, good.

Mr. Johnson. This is not Mr. Johnson?

Are you Larry King?

MR. KING: Yes, I am.

SENATOR SMITH: Larry King, you're live. (laughter)
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MR. KING: Mr. Chairman, Committee members, thank you
for the opportunity to speak to you today.

Before I get started in my presentation, my name is Larry King,
and I'm part of Hewlett-Packard’s Americas Product Take Back. And I
need to clarify a couple of points that were brought up earlier. And I don’t
know whether our California regulator is listening -- HP is not a registered
collector or recycler in the state of California. I just wanted to make that
clear, in case Shirley is still listening.

The other point I want to make is the topic of RoHS, that has
been brought up just recently. And I'll try to clarify a couple of points. HP
is a worldwide manufacturer. We sell worldwide, much like the Japanese
TV manufacturers who spoke earlier. They sell to a worldwide audience.
And when we made changes for Europe, we made changes for the world. So
when the RoHS directive was passed in Europe and that was coming down
the track, we made the changes for all of our customers.

I think Frank mentioned that Sharp was compliant a number of
years ago, before the California bill was even introduced. If New Jersey put
a clause in the bill that addresses the RoHS compliance, that would have no
impact on HP. It would have no impact on most of the companies. And so
whatever the form of the bill that gets passed, we have no problem having a
RoHS clause in there. Because like I said, it doesn’t have an impact on us.

HP has been recycling end-of-life electronics since the ’80s.
We're very proud of the fact that we’re on track to, by the end of 2007,
recycle over one billion pounds of electronics products. It’s from this
extensive experience recycling the material, and conversations we’ve had in

most of the state legislatures and around the world, that we’ve concluded
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the correct solution for this issue is producer responsibility. And many of
the reasons have already been spoken to and addressed by Senator (sic)
Colton, and Senator (sic) Ross.

There are many aspects of producer responsibility that we can
talk about. Just from the issues that were brought up today, we could spend
hours discussing it. I want to focus on just one. The issues range from
some of the things we’ve heard -- design. We can also talk about the low
participation rate in California.

SENATOR SMITH: What low participation rate in California?

MR. KING: Well, the sponsor of the bill -- Californians
Against Waste -- testified before Congress that they are capturing 75
percent of the sales. I view that as saying they are missing 25 percent. So
the burden for our customers who are participating -- to buy at a local retail
store, pay the fee through the HP Internet, and we pay the fee -- they are
being burdened by the 25 percent of sales who aren’t.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay, hold on.

Shirley, can you hear me?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes. I am back and can hear you.

SENATOR SMITH: All right. Did you hear Mr. King’s
comment that the testimony to Congress was that you’re catching 75
percent, that 25 percent is getting away? Number one, can you confirm or
respond to that statistic? And then, what are you doing, if there’s any truth
to it? How are you dealing with it?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I believe the testimony was back in
2005, and it was referring to the Internet sales only, as far as I know. That

it would have been 75 percent of the Internet sales, we believe, that were
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being collected. And the Board of Equalization, as I mentioned earlier, as
far as what they’re doing about it is, is doing, as I said earlier -- they actually
have an out-of-state fee collection unit at the Board of Equalization, and
they investigate all of these fees that could be from out of state -- all the
retailers that might be selling from out of state.

SENATOR SMITH: All right. But in terms of in-state sales,
you believe you’re getting 100 percent?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Oh, I doubt that there would be 100
percent, no. I would really have to call our colleagues at the Board of
Equalization to come up with a percentage. =~ When I have had
correspondences, as recently as yesterday, with them, they said they believe
they are getting the vast majority of the market share, or there may be some
small mom-or-pop-type retailers that are not even yet aware of the program.
But by and large, and as I said, the testimony earlier was from 2005, the
first few months of the program. So we’ve also had two years of the Board
of Equalization doing audits and investigations out in the field.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay, thank you.

MR. KING: Mark Murray, who made the testimony -- that was
last year, in 2006, in the Summer.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Oh, okay. I thought it was 2005.
Sorry.

MR. KING: The point that I want to focus on -- because like I
said, there are many points we could talk about -- are the inefficiencies of
the California system. In California, there are three different state agencies
who have to manage/administer the system. There’s the Integrated Waste

Management Board; the Department of Toxic Substance Control; and the
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Board of Equalization, the tax agency for the state of California. Now, I
haven’t -- and maybe Shirley can help me here -- got the exact cost burden
to the state on the system. But I know that the Board of Equalization
budget that they had prepared was for approximately $6 million and 71
employees. I believe they have hired about 60 of those. And remember
that California already had a sales tax infrastructure in place, so these were
added hits.

SENATOR SMITH: All right, stop for a second. Let’s see if we
can get a reaction.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes, I do have those figures. The
budget for 2006/2007 for the Board of Equalization is 3.8 million, and that
equates to, they confirmed this morning, 50 employees -- 50.8 employees.

SENATOR SMITH: And is that solely for this program, or is
that for a number of programs?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes. And that’s a direct
appropriations through the bill, so yes. And that is directly for this
program. That includes the auditors and the collectors, and all of that.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: And outreach.

MR. KING: And I'm not sure, and I haven’t seen anything in
writing on the cost structure for the Integrated Waste Management Board,
or the DTSC. Shirey, maybe you can fill that in for me. But all that
overhead cost is an additional tax to the citizens of California, that pay the
tax thinking that they are getting recycling, and none of that money goes to

recycling one pound.
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Let’s compare that to the state of Washington. Jay Shepard,
the program lead for the Department of Ecology in Washington, has told
me that the annual budget he’s looking at is less than $300,000. Now, are
the state of Washington and the state of California doing the same thing
with the money being spent? No. And that’s the point. The state of
Washington doesn’t have to do a lot of the things that the state of
California is doing, and the state of Washington is getting what we feel is a
superior, more dynamic take-back system.

Producer responsibility legislation is being adopted across the
U.S. The last three bills that have been passed by a state have been
producer responsibility.

SENATOR SMITH: Mr. King, question for you?

MR. KING: Yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Is Washington in operation?

MR. KING: It is being set up as we speak.

SENATOR SMITH: But it’s not in operation?

MR. KING: It’s not in operation. And that $300,000 figure is
anticipating for next year.

SENATOR SMITH: I think we’re into apples and oranges
here.

MR. KING: Okay. I can tell you what the fee was this year,
because we paid it, and it was $400,000 for 18 months. And we paid our
fair share of that.

SENATOR SMITH: How many units have you collected in
Washington?

MR. KING: That system will up and running--
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SENATOR SMITH: Apples and oranges.

MR. KING: We anticipate a number of other states following
the lead of Maryland, Maine, and Washington this term. In addition,
you’ve heard the other Council of State Governments supporting producer
responsibility as their preferred take-back model.

We’re very supportive of Assembly Bill 3572, and hope that the
Senate would look at it and embrace some of the elements of that bill. We
believe that a successful take-back program -- there must be some flexibility
for how the manufacturer meets that obligation. Just as our customers are
looking to purchase products in a variety of ways, we also have different
needs when it comes time to dispose of their old products. Going hand in
hand with a dynamic take-back program are high environmental standards.

On HP’s Web site, at hp.com, there are documents that outline
the worldwide recycling standard HP holds our recycling vendors to. As
part of that standard is a supplier code and conduct that relays how our
vendors treat their employees.

Finally, I want to thank the Committee for looking at this issue.
As we all know, it’s very complicated or it would have been solved a long
time ago. It’s not an easy issue, but we believe it’s an important issue which
the State of New Jersey needs to address.

So thank you very much.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, sir. Thank you.

We have Morgan Johnson, from Sims Hugo Neu. And Mr.
Johnson, if you would, tell us a little bit about the organization that you

represent.
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MORGAN JOHNS O N: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman,
members of the Committee. My name is Morgan Johnson. I'm the General
Manager of Sims Recycling Solutions, which is a specialist in electronic
recycling. We're a part of the Sims group, which has 350 employees in the
State of New Jersey. However, our electronics recycling operations are
focused, for the time being, in Europe, where we do 200,000 tons of
material a year, which is 440 -- metric tons that is -- that’s 440 million
pounds of material. So we’re one of the biggest electronics recyclers in the
world. We also have an operation in California -- Shirley should remember
me from that -- and I've been running that for a year and a half. So I've got
experience in Europe wunder extended producer responsibility type
environment, and in California where I've been working under an ARF
environment.

And I have to say, and this might not be the perfectly
appropriate thing to say, that we’re relatively ambivalent as to which system
is adopted. In California, I would say, the system is working fairly well. By
my calculations, which include not just the material that Shirley includes --
which is the material that she receives claims for -- but also the material
that’s sucked in by virtue of that flow, which is quite a bit of material--
We’ve found, in general, between 30 and 40 percent of the material that we
get in, under our programs there in California, is not covered material; it’s
extra material. And so we think that the system has drawn in something --
or drawn out of the waste stream something in the order of 150 to 160
million pounds, which equates to, by my estimate, about 1.2 million cubic
yards of material diverted from landfill, and about 4.5 pounds per head, in

California. Which is good -- much better than other numbers that were
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quoted for other states in America, where there is no such legislation and
only voluntary participation.

And we also have a smaller operation in Virginia where I've
seen how that works. And really, all you get there is tree huggers, who
come and who are willing to pay the price to have their monitors and TV's
properly recycled. So you really get very low participation rates.

Rates in Europe, though--

SENATOR SMITH: I have to give you a PC, minus one.

MR. JOHNSON: Pardon?

SENATOR SMITH: I have to give you a PC, minus one. Tree
huggers are environmentalists, thank you very much. (laughter)

MR. JOHNSON: Well, I've stood there and talked to them at
these events, and they’re very concerned and conscientious individuals. But
they represent a small portion of the population -- that’s probably a better
way I should have put it.

And in Europe, the kind of rates at which the programs are
running vary from Sweden, where they’re collecting 18.5 pounds per
person; to Switzerland, which was at 7.3. And there are quite a few. Those
are statistics from a few years ago, quoting from pre-emptive WEEE-type
legislative environments that were existent in Europe since 1999. But
there’s quite a few more states now involved in it through the WEEE
directive.

But what I'd like to say is that, from our point of view, what’s
most important is that the standards are maintained and a level playing
field is set, so that all the recyclers that are competing in the market are

competing on level terms. And therefore, we support the ISRI standards,
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which are a little bit tougher in terms of export, which is a low-cost
alternative. And in fact, in the state of California, it would be -- the
regimen is tough. But for the material that I referred to before -- which is
not covered by the legislation, but is being sucked in by the kind of force of
the flow coming in to us that’s generated by the legislation -- that type of
material can be dealt with and is being dealt with, I'm sure, by being pushed
into containers and shipped to China. And I would like to see that type of
activity ruled out, basically, so that it would be difficult for people to deal
with the waste in that kind of way.

SENATOR SMITH: Based on your experience both in the
United States and in other countries, have these sovereign nations or states
prohibited the exportation of the consoles or the computer equipment?

MR. JOHNSON: Lots of sovereign states do prohibit the
importation into their territories of electronic devices. However, there are
lots of ways that people think to get around those prohibitions, and the
flows continue.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay. Tell me about ISRI recycling
practices. What does that mean? Give me a clue.

MR. JOHNSON: Well, it’s a standard that has been developed
by ISRI, and ISRI -- representatives of ISRI’s members. ISRI is the scrap
metal organization. And it’s basically-- It’s based upon 14 -- and we
reviewed 14 standards that existed throughout the world. We’ve gathered
some from Canada -- various standards.

SENATOR SMITH: Give me an example.

MR. JOHNSON: Well, an example is that the ISRI specifically

attempts to prohibit or make difficult sham recycling. So that where it says
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that exporting for disposal is prohibited, just as in several bills I've looked at
-- but it also says that export for reuse should be real; so that there is a
warrantee behind the product being exported, such that 90 percent of them
at least will work, and that they’re being tested here so that the exporter
knows that they are working before he exports them. Because it’s very easy
to disguise exportation for reuse, or disguise recycling -- exportation for
recycling as exportation for reuse, simply by not testing and stuffing
products in containers that, nevertheless, still have their plugs attached and
could be working.

SENATOR SMITH: Did the California law adopt ISRI
standards?

MR. JOHNSON: No. ISRI didn’t exist at the time that
California-- This standard did not exist at the time that California adopted
legislation.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, can I ask you if California is
anticipating something like that, or if you're doing it some other way in the
regulatory process?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: We’re simply supporting the various
efforts of ISRI; and there’s a couple of others, that I'm aware of, that are a
certification-type standard for recyclers. And as I mentioned earlier, that’s
really going to be something that’s either got to be a voluntary sign-on from
the recyclers and manufacturers, or something that’s dealt with on a
national level, because California does not feel that we have the authority to
mandate that type of requirement.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you.
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MR. JOHNSON: I would say that the regs should be kept in
sync with the legislation. In California, the regulations are controlled by
the DTSC, who make chemical analysis of products and determine whether
they are to be considered universal waste or not. And the DTSC has gone
ahead -- about this time last year, determined that many products are not
universal waste, which nevertheless are not covered within the funding
mechanism of the SB20 legislation. So the legislation’s scope is not set to
be in sync with the definition of hazardous waste, whereas it could be in
some future legislation by adding something to the scope, such to the effect
that, for instance, X, Y, and Z, or any other products in the future held to
the universal waste by the appropriate authorities; so that it keeps in sync
with the regulations.

That has been a problem for us in California, because this stuff
which no longer can go in landfill, it can’t go through our shredders,
nevertheless can be stuffed in a container and shipped abroad. So we’re not
in a position competitively to charge for it, but we have to take it. So we'’re
winding up with a lot of material coming in, being drawn into the flow,
which isn’t really covered in the scope of the legislation. And that type of
thing I would like to see (indiscernible) minimizing paperwork. California
had a big issue with determining that the products that are being submitted
for claims to the state actually originated in California, and there’s a very
thorough system for determining matter. But it’s very paper-intensive, and
there might be some sort of way to achieve the same end through auditing

and less paper chasing.
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I have submitted bills that stood a yard -- invoices for months
that stood a yard high to create the paperwork required for the California
bill.

SENATOR SMITH: Let me ask Shirley, any suggestions on
that?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Well, it was a huge concern and has
been, as our primary responsibility is to maintain the fiduciary integrity.
This is a lot of money, and we’re paying out a lot of money, as I mentioned
earlier on the statistic. So it’s a huge concern bringing in material from out
of state. That’s the primary focus of all of my staff -- is making sure, and
looking at that documentation and making sure the devices were generated
in California.

So Mr. Johnson is correct. It’s very difficult right now. It is
intensive as far as the paperwork. We're looking -- as we’ve gotten
stakeholders all sort of trained and understanding the system -- we’re
looking to try to make some streamlining, where appropriate.

SENATOR SMITH: Great. Thank you.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: One of our challenges.

MR. JOHNSON: There has been some increased stream
money through the designated agent system, which definitely cuts down on
the-- So that the state of California has done quite a bit to try and ease the
burden.

And lastly, I'd say that the system should set targets,
measurable targets -- something like the per capita numbers that I quoted
before -- which would be compared across similar countries and can help

keep the system in line with what’s being achieved elsewhere.
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That’s all I have to say.

SENATOR SMITH: Mr. Johnson, thank you for your
comments. They’re very helpful.

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: Our next witness is Fred Stanger,
Association of New Jersey Household Hazardous Waste Coordinators.
FRED STANGER: Thank you.

Good afternoon.

I'll just read a prepared statement.

Senator Smith and the members of the Senate Environment
Committee, thank you for holding this hearing so that we can comment on
how to structure an electronic waste management program in New Jersey.

The Association of New Jersey Household Hazardous Waste
Coordinators does not believe that the producer responsibility model is the
correct one for New Jersey. Most New Jersey counties have health (sic)
collection events or have drop-off facilities for consumer electronics, since
the year 2000. These collections are held by various solid waste agencies
and utilize local recycling facilities.

Under a producer responsibility program, counties would need
to start sorting electronics by brand and to utilize different recycling
facilities depending on the brand. We do not feel this is feasible or cost-
effective. We would prefer a model similar to the California system, which
provides funding back to the collectors and recyclers of consumer
electronics. This would enable us to expand our program so that we can
increase participation rates and offer a more convenient system to our

residents.
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We are in support of a disposal ban of electronics, assuming a
new source of funding is available to handle the increase of material to our
recycling programs. We also support labeling to educate consumers about
the recycling of consumer electronics.

Thank you again, and please feel free to contact w with any
questions you may have.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Mr. Stanger.

MR. STANGER: Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: Steve Changaris, New Jersey Solid Waste
Management Association.

STEVE CHANGARIS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Steve Changaris. I work at the National Solid
Waste Management Association. I'm the Northeast Regional Manager, and
I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on the issue.

What I'm distributing today are some policy position papers
that NSWMA has worked, together with SWANA and the National
Recycling Coalition and Integrated Waste Management Association.
Basically, we’re in favor of programs to divert e-scrap or e-waste from
disposal systems. And we applaud the efforts of the Committee in New
Jersey to move this forward.

What you’ve been talking about all day today is an issue that,
as you’ll see in the policy position papers -- the advanced deposit fee or the
producer responsibility -- our basic objective is that we don’t want to see
our communities, or our (indiscernible) businesses and our customers pay
for this in indirect ways. So the idea of some kind of a stable funding

source to take care of the recycling programs is appropriate.
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The other--

SENATOR SMITH: Steve, as I understand it, your Association
is saying that you believe that advanced recovery fee is preferable to
producer responsibility?

MR. CHANGARIS: No, sir. We’re at the range -- that that’s
up to you guys to decide. We’re just trying to suggest that we don’t want to
see that cost hidden in the trash bill, or displaced on the disposal facilities
or on the communities budgets. That’s what we’ve said.

SENATOR SMITH: So you’re saying you have no preference
between the two systems.

MR. CHANGARIS: Correct. Much like the (indiscernible)
Sims--

The other issue is the unfunded mandate issue. And we want
us to get the material and take it out of the waste stream and recycle it
responsibly.

One of the other issues -- and I'm not going to go over them;
you’ve had a long hearing today. I just wanted to mention, it was in the
original legislation when you heard it in the Spring. We have serious
problems, and you raised the question to the California Integrated Waste
Management Program, about what happens when, inadvertently, e-waste
gets into the waste stream. And as a representative of an industry that
holds permits -- and we have responsibilities for regulations and abiding by
them -- we’re very concerned that if the major effort here is to set up a
program to divert the material-- If intermittently, minor quantities of this
material come into the stream, what happens to us at the transfer station?

What happens to us at the landfill or the waste energy facility when the
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material appears there? So I understand that as the disposal is shifted to e-
waste recycling and escrap recycling, along those lines, we’ll-- What I'm
trying to get at is, that it’s not an issue when -- if you had developed the
programs for the management and the recycling of these materials. And
we’re just very concerned about what happens to the facilities for those
minor quantities that still make their way through, because customers put
them in the trash or they’re not identifiable in the trash. We have
regulatory concerns along those lines. We’re looking for some protections
in the legislation as it’s advanced.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Steve.

Next is John Holub, from the New Jersey Retail Merchants
Association. John?

JOHN HOULU B: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify. I do have a couple of
letters here of some individuals that unfortunately were unable to join me
today. One being from the Director of the Consumer Electronics Retailers
Coalition; as well as a letter from one of our members, Best Buy, who, as
you know, is one of the largest consumer electronic retailers in the country
-- but unfortunately, were unable to join us.

But I'll be very brief, because I don’t think there’s a whole lot I
can add that wasn’t touched on by our distinguished guests from
Pennsylvania and from New York, as well as Assemblymen Gusciora and
Gordon. Other than, as retailers, we always like to say we support the three
Rs, when it comes to a consumer having a product that they no longer need
or want to use. The first is, they should have an option to reuse that

product. The second option should be they should be able to refurbish that
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product. And the third option, that when a product truly reaches its end of
life, is the consumer should have an option to have a cost-effective and
efficient way of recycling that product. And as retailers, we believe the only
option that meets that criteria of being efficient and cost-effective is that of
a producer responsibility, a piece of legislation similar to what is advancing
through the Assembly as we speak.

Now, just a couple things I'd like to touch on that I know some
of the proponents of the ARF have been talking about. I know they were
kind enough to speak on retailers’ behalf and say that they didn’t think it
would be a problem. But I can assure you, an ARF is a burden to retailers.
First of all, it further complicates an already unfair tax system. On-line
sellers without nexus would put New Jersey stores at a competitive
disadvantage. I know that California had mentioned that maybe 75 percent
-- they were capturing about 75 percent of on-line sales. I think that
number seems awfully high. But even if that would be the case, there’s 25
percent that you're not capturing. What would it be -- I find it difficult to
believe that New Jersey would be able to find those 25 percent, those
individuals -- find them, track them down, get the $8 to $10 from that
individual. I have a feeling it would cost the State a lot more than $8 to
$10, to go after those specific individuals.

I know we see -- and I guess I'm kind of comparing it to-- I just
saw an article in the paper about the State going after some people with the
sales tax with online purchase of cigarettes. So those are much bigger
dollar amounts that they’re going after. We're going after individuals that
we’re looking -- what -- $8 to $10. And I just find it hard to believe that,

especially in this environment of the State trying to be cost-efficient and
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trying to find various savings, with the property tax debates that we’ve been
having for months now-- We just feel that the ARF is just not the
appropriate avenue to go to.

And also, too, on that point, is getting to the efficiency and
cost-effectiveness. When it comes to a producer responsibility bill, the
State will only be dealing with, at most, I think the number is 150
manufacturers. If you were to go to the ARF avenue, you're dealing with
thousands and thousands -- I can’t even actually give you the number of
how many retailers there are, but I know it’s in the thousands of retailers
that sell consumer electronics. So it’s a much more smaller pool that the
State would have to organize and implement a program for. And I think,
again, getting back to the current environment in the State, with the State
trying to reduce costs and find efficiencies in every way possible, I think
that lends to the importance of going towards the producer responsibility
approach.

Another issue too: As far as the ARF is concerned, this does
complicate the streamlining of the sales tax system, which has been a big
initiative nationwide in trying to make the sales tax system simpler. This, I
think, further complicates that. And as I mentioned, some of the producer
responsibility opponents were kind enough to say that just because retailers
collect sales tax, it shouldn’t be that difficult to collect an ARF as well. And
nothing could be further from the truth. It’s just not -- it costs retailers--
When the State Sales Tax was increased -- you know, the 1 percent, from 6
to 7 -- it cost retailers a significant amount of money to recalibrate all their
machines. Now we’re talking something a little more complicated than

that, where you would have to recalibrate your machines and make sure
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that you only charge a certain amount for one size product, another amount
for another size product. That is a significant cost in recalibrating
machines, as well as on top of administrating the program, collecting that
money, remitting it to the State. It’s a significant cost.

And I know one of my members, in discussion with them a
while back, they told me in California it cost them well over a million
dollars just to comply initially with the program, and they did not come
close to receiving any payment. I guess there’s a 3 percent allowance that
they receive back, and what they receive back wasn’t even close to that
million-dollar initial outlay just to recalibrate their machines. So it’s a
major problem, I think, when it comes to the ERA.

And also, just to get back to -- as far as the producer
responsibility legislation, that we believe is the appropriate approach, is that
it’s a well-balanced approach. And I think nothing says that better than the
constituencies that are supporting it.  Retailers are supporting it;
environmentalists are supporting it; certain manufacturers are supporting it;
consumer groups are supporting it. That leads me to believe that it is the
appropriate way to go. Whereas on the ARF approach, the advocates of
that seem to be about one constituency that really is pushing that. So I
think that tells a lot -- is quite telling of what is probably the more
appropriate approach to take.

So with that, I'd be happy to answer any questions or--

SENATOR SMITH: John, we appreciate your testimony today.

MR. HOLUB: Good. Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: And our next witness is Linda Klose, AeA

-- advancing the business of technology.
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Ms. Klose.
LINDA K. KLOSE: Yes.

Good afternoon.

I decided I'll make my presentation very, very brief because you
have it in writing. My main concern is not the financial model. Our
members are still divided. HP is a member, as is Sharp. So I'm not going
to state just to that. I'm only concerned that when you look at the material
restrictions, that you make sure that we go with the harmonization with the
EU standards, so that our people who are already in compliance have no
problem, and that we keep the labeling, as was discussed a year ago, to an
absolute minimum. Because that will make the New Jersey standard fit in
with the rest.

Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you very much.

Is Mr. Matt Gobble, from Toshiba, here? Mr. Gobble.
MATTHEW G. GOBBLE: Mr. Chairman, good afternoon.

I'll be very brief with my comments. My name is Matt Gobble,
and I'm the Environmental Manager for Toshiba America Consumer
Products. We are a manufacturer and seller of consumer electronics. Our
corporate headquarters in North America is located in Wayne, New Jersey.

I'll simply say, we’d like to indicate our strong support for SB-
554, for the various reasons my colleagues have already gone over. We feel
this is the best concept of true shared responsibility for the management of
end-of-life electronics within New Jersey.

Thank you.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you very much.
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Mr. Mike Pisauro, New Jersey Environmental Lobby.  Not
here.

Lloyd Hicks, from INFORM. Mr. Hicks.

LLOYD HICKS: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and members of
this Committee. My name is Lloyd Hicks. I'm the Director of the Solid
Waste Prevention Program at INFORM. It’s a national, nonprofit,
environmental research organization. I have some written comments that I
can provide at a later date.

But I would just like to just be brief. And I have a summary of
California and Maine, and also talk about some directions for New Jersey.

So we have two states now that adopted their own laws to
address discarded electronics. As we’ve heard today, there’s one system --
the manufacturer-financed system with costs that are incorporated into the
price of the products; and two, consumer-financed system, the tax collected
at the time of purchase. According to some preliminary cost data, one thing
we can see, the higher management costs associated with our ARF-based
systems, the $11.6 million in California -- that comes to 32 cents per capita;
versus 207,000 in Maine, that comes to about 16 cents per capita. That’s
half of the management cost for those two systems.

And the second is that the market-based prices for processing
the electronics, as in Maine, have been found to be lower than the fixed
prices set by regulation, as in California. Regarding system management, in
California there are 8,000 to 9,000 retailers that regularly remit the fees to
the Board of Equalization. =~ And Maine receives financing from
approximately 150 manufacturers that own the grants collected within the

state.
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Regarding the cost of collection processing, it’s 20 cents a
pound for collectors and 28 cents for processors, used to reimburse
operating costs. Whereas in the Maine system, the market-based price has
turned out to be less. The total operating costs range from 17 cents to 38
cents per pound, in total.

And to address one of the comments earlier about brand
sorting. As I understand that law in Maine, that is requested only by the
manufacturers. And so Maine does not require sorting by brands, and
Washington state also does require sorting by brands. So the comment
about it raising the costs is actually a cost that would be borne by the
manufacturers that’s ask for -- to sort their own products.

So in addition to these environmentals goals, what really
matters is the actual cost to the end user. The ARF takes money from
consumers at sales counters and directs it towards government-run
programs, some of which can end up generating a large financial reserve,
rather than being used to fund the actual operational cost of processing the
discarded electronics. For example, California collected 116 million in their
first 18 months of operating its collection program, and processors claimed
only 16.6 million on it. And this is from Shirley’s presentation last
October.

SENATOR SMITH: Right. Stop for a second. I see a big head
shake out in California.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: The amount collected is correct, but
the amount claimed is not. As I said, it was $31 million the first year and

$62 million in the second year.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay. Thank you, Shirley.
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MR. HICKS: So that’s about 93 million that has been paid out
to processors.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes.

MR. HICKS: So I stand corrected.

So based on, I think--

SENATOR SMITH: By the way, isn’t this great?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Pardon?

SENATOR SMITH: This is just great. You have immediate
feedback on the issues and the facts. This is just the best kind of a hearing
to have on a complicated issue.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Absolutely.

SENATOR SMITH: Sorry to interrupt, but I just was bursting
with enthusiasm.

MR. HICKS: I think the point that I would still like to make,
and still holds true -- that based on the programs operation, the fees really
have no apparent relationship to the actual amounts collected and recycled,
in comparing it to the system that actually is running in Maine, which is
based on the actual weight of the products returned. And the market-based
rates paid in Maine don’t create a monetary reserve, while the fixed rates
fed from the ARF have created a reserve in California.

And I'll just add that this has been the major criticism in
Europe for a number of systems that also have an ARF.

SENATOR SMITH: Mr. Hicks, just one thing for you. I don’t
know if you had a chance to look at the bill -- the advanced recovery fee
bill. But it actually provides, for the DEP, the ability and the requirement

every six months to take a look at the fees that are being charged, and to
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reduce them if they’re collecting significantly more than they need from the
operation. So ours is a little different than--

And I'm not sure. I think Shirley, out in California, you have a
chance to change your fees based on cost of operations, right?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes, we do.

SENATOR SMITH: So--

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes. And it does not have to be by
law. It can be by the vote of the Board at a public hearing.

SENATOR SMITH: So if it turns out you start to run a
significant surplus over a series of years, I would assume that that would be
one of the things that you’d consider -- lowering the fee.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Correct. Or adjusting the payment
rate at the other end.

And Mr. Hicks is correct that the (video malfunction) year we
did have more revenue than we had paying out, because the infrastructure
was still maturing and getting used to our paperwork requirements,
documentation rules, and regulations. But we believe now the forecasts, if
you look at what we're collecting this year versus what we’re paying out --
probably 75 to 77 million of revenue versus $62 million in claims -- is going
to be coming to the point for, perhaps, we might even have to adjust the fee
the other direction.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

Mr. Hicks.

MR. HICKS: So I think I'll just make a few points about the
direction for New Jersey. In S54, it does say that televisions are sold, and

utilized, and discarded with far less frequency than personal computers.
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The findings from a consumer survey by the Consumer Electronics
Association do suggest that the average lifetime of a television is more than
a personal computer, ranging 5.7-6.7 for personal computers and 11.4 years
for colored TV. The survey also showed that the televisions have a
saturation rate of 75 percent, compared to 73 percent for personal
computers. So this was the reason that was held up for a hybrid ARF/EPR
approach -- that there was a difference, basically, in a functional lifetime for
the products.

But what I'd like to bring to your attention is that there is a
system, that fulfills the requirements of a German law, that factors in the
rate of return for products to calculate a manufacturer’s respective financial
obligation. This system most importantly addresses the new entrants.
These are the Chinese manufacturers that manufacturers talk about. In
other words, companies with no returns here. So what it does is, it looks at
the weight of the products placed on the market, and that’s multiplied by
the expected percentage of returns, and that’s multiplied by expected costs
for recycling. This is basically the financial assurance mechanism, just like
an operator of a landfill has to have assurance for post-closure cost. But
this financial assurance mechanism is used for future recycling. So as this
example shows, it’s not necessary to use an ARF system to accommodate for
functional lifetimes of electronics.

And Washington state’s law actually contains provisions that
will address new entrants. And as part of a standard plan, if the
manufacturers choose to join that standard plan, these new entrants would
be addressed; and they might be addressed in this fashion. So just to touch

more on Washington’s plan, it is -- there’s two options: You can join the
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standard plan, on which economies of scale can be reached collectively as a
group; or they can operate their own program if they have brands that make
up at least 5 percent of the products collected for recycling. So the
Washington plan will include new market entrants, an exact and
appropriate financial contribution from each participant to cover program
operations. And so to cover the long-term operating costs and to prevent
unfunded orphan products in the future, new entrants may be required to
provide some type of financial assurance mechanisms in that state.

So I think, just to summarize, I think a standard plan that is
based on Washington state’s model can have less administrative costs due
to the direct participation of manufacturers and thousands of retailers.
There can be a competitive bidding process that attracts the market-based
rates instead of fixed rates. And there could be limitations on a reasonable
operating contingency, instead of generating excessive reserves. And as I
said earlier, that the relationship in California to the actual amounts
collected is not as strong as it could be, and those costs to consumers are
not necessarily justifiable if those reserves are that high. So I think, just to
end--

SENATOR SMITH: Summarize the summary.

MR. HICKS: To place a significant responsibility in the hands
of manufacturers will lead to a system that will be better to control costs,
encourage manufacturers to make continual design improvements to make
this whole process (indiscernible) resource issues.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Mr. Hicks.

Abigail Field, from New Jersey PIRG.
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ABIGAIL FIELD: Good afternoon, Chairman, and thank you for
this opportunity to testify.

Unsurprisingly, New Jersey PIRG, a consumer group, strongly
supports a producer responsibility model of electronic waste recycling, and
we think this is an incredibly important issue. We need electronic waste
recycling in this state. It is a serious problem, but we strongly believe that
the most effective approach, to be dealing with this problem now and in the
future, is a producer responsibility model.

Now, you’ve heard a lot of testimony today on both sides of the
issue, and I am not going to reiterate the standard arguments. But I do
want to address a couple of things that have been said. Everybody’s talking
about this sorting problem if you do producer responsibility, and I'm not
understanding why. As the bill is designed, it doesn’t require municipalities
to sort, for example. The bill is why HP doesn’t recycle only HP products --
they have to recycle a certain amount of a waste stream. They just set up
the system. But what the producer responsibility model does is, it inspires
HP and all the rest of them to design their parts so that they are cheaper to
recycle. So that when that waste stream that HP has to pay for comes in
the door, and they put their contracts for recycling out to bid, the bids will
come in lower because the costs are less, and a profit can be made on the
recycling more easily.

Indeed, you’ve heard the recyclers say that they don’t care
really how you fund it, it works for them either way. So this (indiscernible)
the funding mechanism has got two purposes: One is a matter of equity.
And we think that as the creators of these devices, and the people who have

the control over what goes into them and putting them into the
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marketplace, they bear the responsibility for designing them effectively.
And then the second question is, which way will get you a better design
down the road? And you’ve heard some of the manufacturers say, “Hey, we
do it anyway.” But one of the things they kept talking about was how they
made energy-efficient products, which New Jersey PIRG very much
supports, right? However, an energy-efficient product has nothing to do
with its ease of recyclability.

And so, for example, the flat-panel TVs that are all the rage
right now, apparently they’re very hard to recycle because they use mercury
lamps to illuminate the LCD screen. And these mercury lamps are attached
with very small clips that are not in standard positioning -- it varies by
brand, they’re hard to find. And a lot of recyclers, in turn, just end up
shredding these devices, releasing mercury to the atmosphere -- small
amounts, but it’s pretty toxic. You don’t want this happening because it’s
too difficult for them to pull these things apart properly. If the
manufacturers had an incentive to design this correctly, that wouldn’t
happen. It’s relatively easy to set up how you design this stuff if you have a
reason.

And in terms of how often TVs are going to get returned, well,
now with the switch to digital television that is now mandated by Congress,
we will probably see an avalanche of TVs come in, and we’re already seeing
explosive numbers of TVs sold. So even if it’s 14 years from now, when
these massive numbers of TVs that are being bought -- it was just this past
year, 2.5 million TVs to watch this year’s Super Bowl -- this year’s Super
Bowl. There’s a tremendous consumption of television sets. If we don’t

design these things correctly now, we will have a huge problem later.
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So I wanted to touch on, one, maybe there are companies out
there doing the right thing anyway. Clearly, there are. HP is one of them,
right? Some of the other members of that coalition with Philips, that were
up here, perhaps some of them are doing it as well. But by no means is it
the industry standard that companies are out there designing the products
for efficient recycling. = Secondly, I think you have had red-herring
arguments raised today. I think the sorting one is the biggest. Third, the
efficiencies involved in producer responsibility seem to me quite obvious, in
terms of both the State’s role in trying to collect and oversee, and then pay
these things -- I mean, versus the producer responsibility model. But also
the cost involved in -- to the retailers, to the consumers up front. We just
think the equities are the other way. I don’t want to get repetitive; it’s been
a long day.

So with that said, we strongly urge you to adopt a producer
responsibility model. New Jersey could design an opinion on return share
versus market share. Just like the recyclers don’t have an option on ARF
versus the other, we can see arguments both ways. We agree this is a
complicated issue, and you’re going to have to make decisions on how this
all comes out. But we think producer responsibility versus ARF should
actually be one of the simpler ones, because of the dynamics of it.

And if you have any questions, I'm happy to take them.

SENATOR SMITH: Thank you, Ms. Field.

We have Mike Pisauro, New Jersey Environmental Lobby.
MICHAEL L. PISAURO, ESQ.: Good afternoon, Senator.

Thank you very much for holding this hearing. I've leamed

more than I ever thought I would, and I just have a couple of comments.
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And T've said this before, whether it be the Senate bill or the Assembly bill,
the universe of covered products are too small. I thought that since the
beginning, and I understand the rational. =~ The gentleman from Sims, I
thought, said something very interesting -- 30 to 40 percent of the items
he’s collecting in California are non-covered items -- cell phones, PDA:s,
M3P players, what have you. So those are already getting recumrent in the
covered stream, and we create a universe so these people -- the recyclers are
getting compensated so they can do the right thing with these products
versus being incentivized to do something that is not. It might be an
argument for another day. But I wanted to point that out, because I
thought that was extremely interesting -- 30 to 40 percent of their stream is
already non-covered items--

SENATOR SMITH: Right.

MR. PISAURO: --one we covered.

And whatever bill that does reach the finish line -- and one of
them will, and the Governor will sign it -- and it will be a good day for New
Jersey. Those companies that are not doing the right thing, the green thing,
for whatever reason they’re doing it, they need to be incentivized to do it. I
think I'm (indiscernible) to a government auditing office or accounting
office quote that indicated a $1 change in the design of a HP product would
have resulted in a $4 savings in the cost of recycling a product -- and that
was screws that had to be removed to remove a lithium battery. So
whatever we do, we’ve got to make sure we are incentivizing those, to make
these products easier to recycle so the costs are minimal, and so the

ultimate cost to the citizens of this state are less.
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Again, I want to thank you for holding this hearing, and I want
to thank everyone who has testified.

SENATOR SMITH: And let’s get to the finish line.

MR. PISAURO: Let’s get it done. It’s been too long.

SENATOR SMITH: Yes, absolutely.

Thank you, Mike.

MR. PISAURO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

SENATOR SMITH: Jeff Tittel is not in the room.

My last set of witnesses are the NJDEP -- John Hazen and
Frank Coolick. Gentlemen, why don’t-

Is John out there?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM AUDIENCE: John got a
call. He might have gone to the Assembly.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay.

Well, Frank, come on up. I'm not going to put you on the
ultimate spot. The ultimate spot is, tell us which one you think is the best
system? I'm not going to put you on that spot now, but I think in all
fairness to legislative sponsors in both Houses, in terms of the legislative
leadership, at some point we’re going to need something in writing from the
New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection: after having listened
to all the arguments and analyzing both of the bills, both approaches, which
approach do you think is going to work best for our State government? You
don’t have to answer that today, all right? But we do think--

FRANK COOLICK: Ithank you for that, sir. (laughter)

SENATOR SMITH: Well, you can get hurt in this room if

you’re not careful. (laughter)
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But we do think that we need to know from the experts, the
people who are entrusted with the stewardship of New Jersey’s environment
and who have now -- what? -- 36 years-- When did we get a DEP, 1970?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM AUDIENCE: Nineteen-
seventy.

SENATOR SMITH: You now have 36 years of experience of
that stewardship and doing environmental regulation and enforcement.
You know, you have plenty of institutional experience. We do need to get,
ultimately, an opinion from the DEP; but I'm not asking for that today.

What I would ask today is if any of our witnesses have raised

issues in your minds that we are not addressing in these bills, that need to
be addressed?
JOHN HAZEN Well, actually the one issue that came to mind
today, that I don’t think they’ve thought a lot about in terms of it being a
problem for us, if we had in our -- and that’s dealing with the out-of-state,
In-state--

SENATOR SMITH: Waste.

MR. HAZEN: --waste coming in.

You know, Shirley talked about it in California. If you look at
the geography of California, you actually -- it’s almost surprising that they’d
be worried about it. I mean, there’s not a lot of population area right next
door. Whereas New Jersey, you know, with the Philadelphia area, with the
New York area, I think that’s an issue that we have to give some thought to,
that -- on how do we control that. And I don’t know -- is there a bar-coding
issue, you know, that could be simply added to bar codes of stuff sold in

New Jersey? I don’t know.
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SENATOR SMITH: Let’s see if Shirley has any insight into
that.

Shirley, there’s clearly the concern here that, because we have
major population centers all around our state, that we would become a sink
for the electronic waste from the other states. How is California dealing
with it? What is it that you're doing to take care of your own waste, and
not somebody else’s waste?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: That’s what Mr. Johnson, from Sims,
was speaking about, as far as the documentation. We actually are requiring
the source to be shown, and that would be either the name and address of
the person that generated the device, or the business -- or if it’s a local
government, you don’t have to provide the name and address, but you need
to provide the dates things were collected. So it’s pretty significant
documentation requirements right now.

And, Frank, the very first day we had our program-- And yes,
you're right, our boundaries are large, and we didn’t think it would be an
incentive. But January 2, of 2005, there were two big truck and trailer
loads from, I believe it was, from Texas, that showed up at one of our
biggest recycler’s doors, expecting to get their material paid for, because
we’re the last port, probably, shipping to Asia. It’s definitely something
that you would want to consider as you move forward.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, do you believe that the
documentation requirements are significantly handling the problem, or do
you think the problem is still enormous and it’s not being addressed?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: I believe that it is handling the

majority of the problem. I do know that we are starting to ramp up,
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however, our enforcement efforts, so that we can be out on site in the field.
And it’s not just material coming from out of state either, at all, that we’re
worried about. We’re also concerned about materials simply being made
up, with addresses out of the phonebook or something. Again, several
things to try to ensure against that -- including transfer receipts that are
signed by both the collector and a recycle, so whoever is doing the collection
and transportation is also signing a weight ticket that the recyclers then
have to provide to us. So there are some checks and balances, and some
internal pressures, but truthfully I'm certain that some fraud is going on.

SENATOR SMITH: One of the good things about that--

Do you have a TV monitor on your side?

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Yes, I do.

SENATOR SMITH: Okay. Well, one of the good things here
is that you-- And I don’t know if it’s just aimed up this way or-

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: It is. I've only been able to see you,
yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Oh, my. (laughter) My condolences.
(laughter)

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: So, Frank, I can’t see you.

SENATOR SMITH: But one of the good things is that you're
now -- actually, the people in both states who are in this business and who
are responsible for it are actually talking to each other, which is a wonderful
thing. And I would hope that Mr. Hazen and Mr. Coolick can contact you
to get the benefit of California’s two years of experience, no matter which

program we end up with.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Sure.
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SENATOR SMITH: I think some of that paperwork should
certainly be shared in the event that this particular approach is taken.

John, you're trying to get a word in.

MR. HAZEN: T just had one question for California. I know
one of things that we’'ve always said, in terms of whatever system comes in
New Jersey, we wanted it to simple and straightforward; but we also wanted
to build on existing infrastructure that we’ve developed. And New Jersey
has had a mandatory recycling for over 20 years now that has been
developed at the county level. And we have a lot of both public and private
entities that are involved in recycling. We always thought, well, we should
be able to build on that. And I just wanted to know, from California’s
experience, whether they had that infrastructure or whether it was -- you're
relying primarily on the private recyclers to do the collection and the actual
recycling.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Sure. The California program has
had household hazardous collection programs throughout the state -- very
strong, very well organized group of local government entities -- that have
either permanent collection facilities, mobile events, or curbside collection --
those types of activities. And we’d fully expected them to be, all the local
governments, to become approved collectors. Most of them are involved
with the program in one way or another. I would say the local
governments, cities, and counties are still the primary collection route that
materials enter our system.

The recyclers, on the other hand -- virtually all but maybe one
local government is-- Only one recycler is a local government, the rest are

all private entities. Most of those recyclers -- there’s about 55 -- most of
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them will also take individual devices from the consumer. But by far, the
larger portion of their market is coming through the existing infrastructure
of the local governments. And the local governments have experienced the
cost relief, and don’t have the cost any more to either collect or recycle the
waste.

So does that answer that question?

MR. HAZEN: Yes.

SENATOR SMITH: Yes. I think-- It sounds like you have a
good infrastructure in place as well.

Do you have any other questions for Shirley, from the DEP?

MR. HAZEN: No, not really.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, do you have any suggestions for
us? You're the world’s expert at this point; and we’re trying to do this right.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: You've really assembled a wonderful
panel of experts. Obviously, you’ve done a great job. I think really
important for us and for you to move forward is to think about which of
those issues are the most important for New Jersey to address; and the
economics and job creation that we looked at in California; the local
government cost relief; the end-of-life fees for the consumer -- all those are
just -- and design for recycling and less toxic materials are all huge. My
advice is, I guess, to continue the research that you're doing. And I would
certainly offer to work with Frank, and anyone on your staff, Senator
Smith, to help you as you go forward.

SENATOR SMITH: Shirley, thank you for all your help today.

We have one other question -- Frank has one.
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MR. COOLICK: Well, just one comment, Senator. Well, as
you know, I’ve been involved in this debate for a long time. I sat on the
NEPSI table on the national debate, when we tried to determine what the
best financial model is. And we’ve heard a lot of people say it’s
complicated. Obviously, there’s not an easy solution. There’s no, what I
call, silver bullet in terms of legislation, where everybody says, “Yay, it’s
going to work and it’s a great thing.” But I think this is a complicated issue.

The one thing I would say is that there is an ARF in place that’s
working in California. Now, whether that’s the best model for New Jersey,
I don’t know. But it is working. It is getting the material out of the waste
stream, and it is being recycled. And that’s not insignificant.

SENATOR SMITH: And with those words of wisdom, our
hearing is concluded. Thank you all for attending, and thank you again,
Shirley, for helping us so much.

MS. WILLD-WAGNER: Thank you. It was a pleasure.

Thank you.

(MEETING CONCLUDED)
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Thank you Mr. Chair and members of the Senate Environment Committee. I am Shirley
Willd-Wagner, Manager of the Electronic Waste Recycling Branch of the California
Integrated Waste Management Board (CIWMB). At the request of Chair Smith, I will
provide an update on our implementation of California’s Electronic Waste Recycling Act.
Following my remarks I will be happy to answer any questions from Committee
members either today, or in follow-up correspondence.

Background — In 2001 California clarified that cathode ray tubes and certain other
electronic wastes are presumed to be hazardous and could not be disposed in landfills. In
a survey commissioned by the CIWMB, it was estimated that more than 6 million old
TVs and computer monitors were being stockpiled in California homes alone. This
created a management and disposal issue that had to be addressed. Local jurisdictions
were shouldering the primary financial burden and consumers frequently faced end-of-
life fees of between $10 and $30 per device.

In response to the dilemma at hand the CIWMB, as well as other state agencies, local
jurisdictions, industry representatives, environmental groups and other stakeholders
worked at various levels to seek a solution. Many options and scenarios were explored,
including those discussed at the national level. In 2003 the California State Legislature
passed Senate Bill 20, The Electronic Waste Recycling Act (Act). The first of its kind in
the nation, this law established a funding mechanism to provide proper end-of-life
management for electronic products from all consumers, including households,
businesses and schools.

The driving forces behind the Act are:

. Financial relief to local jurisdictions who bore the burden of management before
the passage of the Act

. Cost-free recycling opportunities for consumers throughout the state

. Reduction and prevention of illegal dumping

. Elimination of the stockpile of waste monitors/TVs

. Decrease the amount of hazardous materials used in covered products

To achieve these objectives, the Legislature established a financing system to support an
infrastructure that would provide sustainable, convenient management options for these
items. In short, the Act calls for a 6, 8, or 10 dollar fee paid by consumers of covered
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electronic devices at the time of purchase. These funds are used to make payments to

authorized collectors and recyclers of covered electronic waste to reimburse the net cost
of proper material management. The program has flexibility to add and remove electronic products to
keep up with rapid growth and change inherent in the electronics industry. It has also has provisions to
adjust both the fee paid by consumers as well as the payments made to collectors and recyclers to ensure
fund stability. ‘

Implementation — Program activities began January 1, 2005. At the state level, the program is a
cooperative effort between the California Integrated Waste Management Board, the California
Department of Toxic Substance Control (DTSC) and the State Board of Equalization.

DTSC is tasked with identifying and listing covered electronic devices that are deemed hazardous when
disposed. Currently, devices subject to the Act are:

Cathode Ray Tube (CRT) devices

Televisions and computer monitors containing CRTs

Televisions and computer monitors containing liquid crystal displays (LCDs)

Laptop computers with LCD screens

Plasma televisions

* Personal portable DVD players with LCD screens (to be added effective July 1, 2007)

Retailers collect the advance recycling fee (ARF) from California consumers and remit the fees to our
revenue collection agency, the Board of Equalization. Retailers retain 3 percent of the fees collected to
cover their operational costs. Revenue is placed into a fund managed by the CTWMB.

The flow of materials and money in the SB 20 program is depicted in the attached diagram. In summary:

* Recovery and recycling payments are made to approved e-waste recyclers to cover the net cost of
collecting and recycling covered electronic wastes.

e Approved recyclers submit payment claims to the CTWMB for the amount of covered electronic
waste collected and recycled.

» CIWMB Program staff reviews these claims in detail and pays the recycler a combined payment
rate of $.48 per pound of material canceled and properly documented.

e The Recycler must pay the Approved Collector $.20 per pound of eligible material transferred to
the Recycler. ‘

e Payment is only made for properly documented covered electronic wastes generated in
California.

e Payments are limited to recycling (cancellation) activities that occur in-state.

Program Statistics — The payment system created by SB 20 spurred the development of a robust e-waste
collection and recycling infrastructure, creating jobs and business opportunities in the state. Voluntary
participants represent a diverse group, including non-profits organizations, landfill operators, local
governments and private entities. Currently, over 500 collectors and 55 recyclers are approved by the
State to participate in the program. CIWMB works with DTSC to ensure that collectors and recyclers
handle these materials in a manner protective of public health and safety and the environment.

Approximately $77 million is collected annually in advance recycling fees. In 2005, over $31 million
representing 64.8 million pounds, of covered electronic waste was submitted for payment under the
auspices of SB 20. Recycling payment volume has more than doubled in the first two years of program
implementation as projections for 2006 are $62 million in claims for 130 million pounds. (See attached

growth graph.)
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Successes — Staff is often asked if the E-waste Recycling Program has been a success. If success is
measured by progress toward legislative objectives, the answer is yes. Local government is no longer
bearing the financial burden of e-waste management; the average California consumer who pays the fee
now has widespread access to cost free recycling opportunities for discarded devices covered by the law;
e-waste collection and recycling infrastructure has grown, creating jobs and business opportunities; and
we are finding that due to Department of Toxic Substances Control inspections, more recycling facilities
are operating in compliance with environmental standards than ever before.

System Challenges — Implementing the first comprehensive e-waste management law has not been
without challenges. Primary among those is ensuring that payment is made only for eligible material;
specifically material that is generated by a California source. Since California is the only state paying for
collection and recycling activities, entrepreneurs may be tempted to bring material in from out of state to
enter the SB 20 payment system. Because it is likely that frand will occur, we are working closely with
our partners at DTSC to establish a fraud prevention and enforcement effort. In our attempt to prevent
ineligible material from entering the payment system, regulations require detailed documentation
describing the generating source. During the first two years of the program, we’ve worked extensively
with stakeholders to develop procedures that will protect the integrity of the fund, while still allowing for
efficient and flexible business operations.

Before the program began, staff and stakeholders were concerned that internet sellers from out-of-state
might create a competitive disadvantage to California retailers. Two years into the implementation, we
have not found this to be a significant issue. The Board of Equalization believes the majority of affected
internet and catalogue retailers are participating in the program by remitting the fee.

Looking Ahead — California continues to be engaged in efforts at the federal level to develop a national
e-waste recycling system and to monitor initiatives in other states. Certain looming issues will be faced
not only by California, but by all states as well as the federal government. Export of hazardous wastes
can only be effectively addressed at the national level. California’s program requires notification of
export activities at least 60 days before exportation, and limits exporting to countries whose facilities can
demonstrate that their operations meet or exceed the binding guidelines of the Organization for Economic
Cooperation and Development (OECD) for the environmentally sound management of the waste being
exported. However, it is uncertain whether these measures are sufficient to ensure appropriate
management of the residual material resulting from electronic waste recycling.

Currently the primary market for processed CRT glass is “glass-to-glass” recycling; leaded glass used to
manufacture new cathode ray tubes. Glass markets may become a major concern as the demand for
leaded glass decreases. Estimates indicate that whereas we will continue to see CRT devices in the waste
stream for another 10 - 12 years, the market for leaded glass may be non-existent in 3 — 5 years. The
other primary use of leaded glass is in smelting operations. The sole lead smelter in the United States has
experienced delays in processing CRT glass, and has not been able to keep up with the feedstock
generated in California. ‘ '

Public Education — California consumers play a key role in the proper collection and recycling of
hazardous materials. The CIWMB has undertaken an extensive public outreach campaign in partnership
with retailers, to explain the need for proper recycling of unwanted devices, and the resulting fees paid by
California consumers. A major part of the campaign is an eRecycle.org website that provides a one-stop
information portal on e-waste in general and specific provisions of the Act. Consumers can search for the
nearest location to recycle their old devices. Many different types of public education materials,
including downloadable point of purchase ads and banners, have been developed and are available for use
by retailers and others to promote the program.
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California Governor Amold Schwarzenegger has been fully supportive of the implementation of this
ground breaking legislation. He has reaffirmed this commitment in his 2006 “State of the State” address
as well as his continued support through the budget process for the program.,

He continues to support our work with industry, recyclers, local jurisdictions and other stakeholders and
has tasked us to build a program that is sustainable and workable for all those involved and consistent
with his charge to protect the public health and environment while strengthening California’s business
economy. With this support and the support of the stakeholders we are confident that this program will
achieve its goals. ’

Attachments (2)
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Testimony of
Assemblyman William Colton, Chair
NYS Legislative Commission on Solid Waste Management
at the New Jersey Senate Environment Committee Hearing on
Electronics Recycling
Trenton, NJ
February 8, 2007
Good afternoon. - First let me thank Chairman Bob Smith and members
of the Senate Environment Committee for affording me the opportunity
to testify about our legislative initiatives for electronics equipment
recycling in New York State. Public hearings on this issue are very
important because of the ever increasing problems associated with
disposal of electronic equipment for our states, the nation, and the
international community. 'Creating a high profile for electronic
equipment disposal will bolster our policy-making efforts to
responsibly manage these materials and foster their recovery to the
greatest extent feasible.
While I believe the ideal policy for electronics recycling should

be established at the federal level, it is clear that there is insufficient

support for passage of any comprehensive federal legislation. As you
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know, years of discussion among stakeholders have failed to reach
consensus on this matter, particularly on the mechanism for financing
‘electronics recycling programs as well as the scope of the recovery
programs. In the absence of consensus at the federal level, state
policymakers have moved to address management of electronics waste
at the state level. States including Maine, California, Maryland, and
Washington State have initiated electronics recycling programs.

I and my staff at the Legislative Commission on Solid Waste
Management, have initiated, organized, and partiéipated- in workshops
and roundtables to encourage electronics recovery. One of the most
successful efforts was spearheaded by the Council of State
Governments, Eastern Regional Conference (CSG) and the Northeast
Recycling Council (NERC). This process began in early 2005 among
ten northeast states to develop “model” legislation for potential
adoption by ten Northeastern States for recycling waste electronic
equipment. For more than one year, over 50 legislators, legislative and

state environmental agency staff and other stakeholders contributed to
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the effort. Rona Cohen from CSG will describe in greater detail the
process and its outcomes.

The final consensus among the participants in the CSG/NERC
process supported model legislation employing producer
responsibility (PR) for electronic equipment recycling, recovery
and reuse. For years I have supported producer responsibility as the
most appropriate mechanism to finance and promote environmental
stewardship. The principle alternative to a producer responsibility
system, an Advanced Recovery Fee (ARF), was considered early in
the CSG/NERC process and rejected in favor of a producer
responsibility system. Some of the objections to an ARF were:

e an ARF is anti-consumer by charging the consumer an additional
fee at _the time of purchase, while a PR model internalizes
recycling costs of the products, which will likely encourage
greater “green” manufacturer design.

e an ARF puts the responsibility on government, which iﬁ New

York State would be on local govérnments, to establish
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collection/recycling systems, while PR places the primary
responsibility on electronics manufacturers.
e an ARF puts greater responsibility on retailers, among whom are

small businesses, than a PR system.

It is my belief that the producer responsibility philosophy
provides the most appropriate policy initiative for electronics recycling
in New York State. Therefore I have proposed electronics recycling
legislation based on that concept for a number of years.

This year, I have re-introduced two major electronics
recycling bills that support producer responsibility for the take-back of
CEDs. These bills would require manufacturers to take back or pay for
their share .of covered electronics devices(CEDs) which are defined as
personal computers, computer monitors, and televisions. Both bills
would require CED manufacturers to pay a registration fee of $5,000.

The bills also require manufacturers to select one of the following

options:
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1. establish their own collection program for recycling their
share of returned electronics, or
2. pay a fee, based on the weight of their share, to fund a
state-administered program to collect, handle, and recycle
returned electronics.
These bills evolved from my participation in the CSG process.
The primary difference between the bills is the determinaﬁon of the
manufacturers’ share of electronics to be collected:

e Assembly 2798 bases the manufacturer’s share of responsibility
on its percentage by weight of annual sales of CEDs in the State.
This approach is consistent with the model established from the
CSG/NERC project.

e Assembly 2648 bases the manufacturer’s share on the percentage
by weight of annual returns of covered electronics products in
the State.

While there are reasonable arguments favoring a return share or a
market share approach, in my opinion there is no doubt that electronics

recovery and recovery must incorporate producer responsibility for
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the system. Based on that premise, I have put forward market share
and return share proposals to see which proposal receives the broadest

support among the stakeholders.

A producer responsibility bill has the advantage over an ARF
approach in that it is more directly related to the actual number of
CEDs recycled and the cost of recycling such CEDs, rather than what
may be the future costs of recycling purchased units in future years.

Additionally, the PR approach is better able to place
responsibility for recycling on manufacturers, who will be in a better
position to désign products in a more environmentally favorable way,

rather than on taxpayers or consumers.

Although neither bill reached the NYS Assembly floor last year,
the return share bill was favorably reported out of the Assembly

Environmental Conservation Committee.
The NYS Senate also introduced both of these bills last year, and

reported the market share bill from its Environmental Conservation

Committee.
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I plan to move forward with both of these bills in this year’s
session. My success will depend on a number of factors, including the
support generated by the various stakeholders, ie. manufacturers,
retailers, recyclers, environmental groups, consumers and taxpayers.
The PR approach has generated support from each of these sectors.

The new Governor and the Senate will play a key role in an
ultimate enactment. Governor Spitzer’s Executive Budget released last
week recommended the addition of two staff positions in the State
Department of Environmental Conservation for electronics recycling.
This is a good sign that the new administration plans to increase
attention to this issue.

Hopefully, with increased understandiﬁg and support for
environmental stewardship for electronics recycling and recovery, and
increased opportunities for development of more sustainable products,
we will be able to enact one of these producer responsibility proposals

for the management of electronics waste.
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Thank you again for providing me with the opportunity to
participate in this hearing. I would be happy to answer any questions

you may have.
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] THE COUNCIL OF STATE GOVERNMENTS

EASTERN REGIONAL CONFERENCE

TESTIMONY OF THE COUNCIL OF STATE GOVERNMENTS/EASTERN
REGIONAL CONFERENCE BEFORE THE NEW JERSEY STATE SENATE
ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
HEARING ON ELECTRONIC WASTE

February 8, 2007
Chairman Smith and Members of the Committee:

My name is Rona Cohen, and I am the Senior Policy Analyst in the Energy &
Environment Program at the Council of State Governments/Eastern Regional Conference
(CSG/ERC). I am pleased to have the opportunity to provide you with this testimony
today regarding our efforts to address the proliferation of electronic waste in our region.

CSG/ERC comprises state officials from all three branches of government in the ten
Northeastern states from Maine to Delaware,' the U.S. Virgin Islands, Puerto Rico and
the Eastern Canadian provinces New Brunswick, Newfoundland & Labrador, Nova
Scotia, Ontario and Québec. During the fall of 2004, several members of the CSG/ERC
Energy & Environment Committee, concerned with the lack of comprehensive programs
to collect, reuse, process and recycle discarded computers, televisions and other
electronic devices in their states, requested that CSG/ERC facilitate a process to help
legislators develop a uniform, coordinated legislative effort governing end-of-life
electronics management in the Northeast.

Currently, there is no national program to address the proliferation of e-waste in a
comprehensive manner. Four states — California, Maine, Maryland and Washington --
have passed laws that mandate different approaches to financing and administering
electronics end-of-life management systems. More than thirty other states have
introduced legislation governing electronic waste. Many state officials and stakeholders
in the Northeast agree that in lieu of a national program, a coordinated regional effort is
preferable to having a patchwork of laws and regulations resulting in increased
management and compliance costs and decreased recycling opportunities.

! Connecticut, Delaware, Maine, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania,

Rhode Island and Vermont.



From February 2005 through April 2006, CSG/ERC, in collaboration with the Northeast
Recycling Council, Inc., (NERC), a non-profit organization that operates in the same ten
Northeastern states as CSG/ERC, facilitated a dialogue among legislators in the region
with the goal of creating model legislation that can be filed in each of the participating
states.

As part of this dialogue, CSG/ERC and NERC solicited direction from state
environmental agency solid waste management and recycling staff in the ten
Northeastern states regarding electronics end-of-life legislation. CSG/ERC and NERC
also hosted two multi-stakeholder meetings, and additional single-stakeholder meetings
that brought together more than fifty legislators, legislative staff and environmental
agency solid waste management staff from ten states and the Canadian province of
Quebec with more than one hundred representatives of electronics manufacturing
companies, retail companies, leasing companies, recycling companies, reuse
organizations, environmental groups, state recycling organizations, local and state
recycling agencies to hear their suggestions regarding key elements of potential
electronics legislation. In addition, more than 50 written statements were received and
considered.

Last April, CSG/ERC and NERC released model legislation that reflected the consensus
of the state legislators who participated in the project. The legislation takes a producer
responsibility approach to financing an end-of-life electronics management system. The
model requires manufacturers of computers and televisions to take full financial
responsibility for the collection, transportation and recycling of computers and televisions
sold to individual consumers in a state.

Under the CSG/ERC — NERC model, each manufacturer’s obligation, or share, would be
based on a percentage of its sales of covered electronic devices in a state. Each
manufacturer would have the option of either paying a fee to cover the cost of collection
- and recycling its obligation, or setting up its own take-back program.

The legislators participating in the CSG/ERC — NERC project favored the producer
responsibility approach for the following reasons:

1) Legislators felt strongly that the financing mechanism for an end-of-life
electronics management system must not impose direct fees on the consumer —
either in the form of an Advance Recycling Fee (ARF), paid at the point of retail
sale of a covered electronic device, or an end-of-life fee, paid at the time of
disposal of the device. The general consensus among participants in the
CSG/ERC — NERC project was that mandating an ARF, or any other direct fee,
would be akin to levying a new tax on consumers. The officials believed that
there would be little public support for such a “tax,” especially in states in our
region that do not have a sales tax.

2) Participants determined that retailers should not be involved in the collection of
fees. The legislators based this decision on their extensive discussions with -
representatives of several national retail chains, who maintained that collection of
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an ARF at the point of retail sale would be costly and overly burdensome for the
industry.

3) By requiring manufacturers to accept full financial responsibility for the
collection and recycling of covered electronic devices sold to consumers in a state,
legislation based on producer responsibility would provide incentives for
manufacturers to drive down the costs of collection and recycling, leading to
greater market efficiencies.

4) The producer responsibility approach would also create an incentive for
manufacturers to design products that would be more easily recyclable.

Legislation based on the model has been filed in the New Jersey State Assembly, and also
in Connecticut, New York, Pennsylvania, Vermont and Puerto Rico.

Please feel free to contact me if I can provide you with any additional information
concerning our regional effort. Thank you for providing me with the opportunity to
discuss our project with you.

Rona Cohen
“Senior Policy Analyst

Energy & Environment Program

The Council of State Governments / Eastern Regional Conference
100 Wall Street, 20" Floor

New York, NY 10005

(646) 383-5712 / rcohen(@csg.org
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TESTIMONY OF PHILIPS ELECTRONICS
S 554 ELECTRONICS PRODUCTS RECYCLING
SENATE COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT
February 8, 2007

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, Philips Electronics North America is
testifying in support of the amended version of S. 554. Experience in California, a
number of European countries and some Canadian provinces has clearly shown that an
advance recycling fee (ARF) provides a sustainable and adequate source of funds to local
governments and recyclers for recycling end of life electronics in the most cost-effective
manner possible while maintaining a level playing field in the market. It also provides
the proper incentives to New Jersey electronics manufacturers such as Philips Electronics
to continue to be leaders in environmental design improvement without adversely
affecting such manufacturers.

Philips Electronics is one of the world’s largest global electronics company in the world.
Philips Electronics North America employs 20,000 people in the US and sells medical
equipment, consumer electronics, lighting, domestic appliances and semiconductors.
Philips employs nearly 1,000 people in New Jersey at the US headquarters for Philips
Lighting in Somerset and the US headquarters for Philips Accessories and Computer
Peripherals in Ledgewood. Our company is a leader in environmental design
improvements. While a more complete list of our accomplishments is included in the
attachment, I want to highlight that Philips Electronics has been the top company in the
leisure goods market sector in Dow Jones Sustainability Index for three of the last four
years and Philips Electronics was designated by Global 100 as one of the top 100 most
sustainable companies in the world for three years in a row.

Our full position on electronics waste in found in the attached position statement. A
summary of our position is as follows:

1. The Coalition agrees that states should establish a source of funding for
electronics recycling.
2. Supporters of producer responsibility say that it would provide an incentive to

manufacturers to make better products but experience and financial analysis
show that this is not the case.

1300 | Street NWV, Suite 1070 East Tel: 202-962-8550
Washington, DC 20005 Fax: 202-962-8560
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Producer responsibility/manufacturer fee approaches actually provide a
disincentive because these approaches are not economically viable for the vast
majority of responsible manufacturers who are the leaders in making
environmental improvements.

4. Other regulatory and voluntary programs already encourage the development
of more energy efficient and environmentally preferable products.

5. The California ARF system for electronics waste has been a significant
success.

6. The arguments raised against ARF's are not justified.

7. States should adopt an advance-recycling fee on electronics to provide

funding for historical and future e-waste recycling programs.

[ would be happy to answer any questions from the Committee.
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POSITION STATEMENT
ELECTRONICS MANUFACTURERS COALITION FOR RESPONSIBLE
RECYCLING
E WASTE RECYCLING
January 2007

The Electronics Manufacturers Coalition for Responsible Recycling (Coalition)
represents many of the largest consumer electronics companies in the world who have
come together to support the use of an advance-recycling fee (ARF) to pay for a
consumer electronics-recycling program. The coalition members are Canon, Epson,
Hitachi, JVC, LG, Mitsubishi, Panasonic, Philips, Pioneer, Sanyo, Sharp, Sony,
Thomson, and Toshiba. The Coalition supports an ARF because experience in
California, a number of European countries and some Canadian provinces has clearly
shown that an ARF provides a sustainable and adequate source of funds to local
governments and recyclers for recycling end of life electronics in the most cost-effective
manner possible while maintaining a level playing field in the market. Many states
currently use ARF type funding mechanisms for recycling of lead acid batteries, tires and

beverage containers.

Summary
1. The Coalition agrees that states should establish a source of funding for
electronics recycling.
2. Supporters of producer responsibility say that it would provide an incentive to

manufacturers to make better products but experience and financial analysis
show that this is not the case.

3. Producer responsibility/manufacturer fee approaches actually provide a
disincentive because these approaches are not economically viable for the vast
majority of responsible manufacturers who are the leaders in making
environmental improvements.

4. Other regulatory and voluntary programs already encourage the development
of more energy efficient and environmentally preferable products.

5. The California ARF system for electronics waste has been a significant
success.

6. The arguments raised against ARFs are not justified.

7. States should adopt an advance-recycling fee on electronics to provide

funding for historical and future e-waste recycling programs.

1. The Coalition agrees that states should establish a source of funding for
electronics recycling.

The Coalition believes that historical and future electronic waste poses a burden on local
governments and that there are recoverable materials in these products. Therefore, the
Coalition agrees that that there should be a source of funding for electronics recycling.
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2. Supporters of producer responsibility say that it would provide an incentive to
manufacturers to make better products but the experience and financial analysis show
that this is not the case.

a. Established manufacturers do not need any additional incentives to make more
environmentally sensitive products.

Established manufacturers already are leaders in environmental design
improvements and have done so without the need for such an incentive. Using Philips as
an example illustrates the level of activity that has occurred without such an incentive:

-- Philips has environmental requirements going back to the 1980s with a first
environmental company-wide program since 1994.

-~ Philips has publicly reported on its environmental performance since 1998.

-- Philips banned the use of mercury, PBDE, PDD and cadmium and 39 other
substances from its product portfolio in 1998 and lead and hexavalent chromium in 2004,
unless a product division received a specific exemption from the company.

-- Philips publishes an annual Sustainability report
www.philips.com/sustainability/report

-- A biannual report prepared by SustainAbility, in conjunction with the United
Nations Environmental Program (UNEP) and Standard & Poors, “Tomorrow’s Value:
The Global Reporters 2006 Survey of Corporate Sustainability Reporting,” ranked
Philips 12™ in the world in sustainability reporting and singled out Philips and others for
*“...shifting the focus of their sustainability strategy towards a more progressive and
entrepreneurial approach that seeks to identify opportunities for strategic innovation and
market building.”
http://www.sustainability.com/downloads _public/insight_repof[s/Tomorrows_Value_Exe
¢_Summary.pdf

-- In 2004, 2005 and 2007 Philips was the top company in the leisure goods
market sector in Dow Jones Sustainability Index. (Another coalition member, Sony,
achieved this position for 2006.)

-- Philips was designated by Global 100 as one of the top 100 most sustainable
companies in the world for three years in a row. (Two other coalition members,
Panasonic and Canon, also designated) www. global100.org

-- In 2004 Philips developed 21 “Green F lagship Products” and in 2005 Philips
developed another 50 products — “Green F lagship Products are those that offer better
environmental performance than competitors or predecessor products in at least 2 focal
areas (hazardous substances, energy conservation, recycling, packaging and weight).

-- In August 2006 the European Imaging & Sound Association named one Philips
flat screen model as “European Green TV of the Year 2006-2007” because it used 15%
less energy than its nearest competitor and its easier end of life disassembly.

-- All Philips’ televisions and DVD players comply with Energy Star
requirements.

-- Philips was the first computer monitor company to offer full line of lead free
(RoHS complaint) flat panel monitors and Philips is 100% RoHS compliant in consumer
electronics worldwide as of Q4 2005.
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-- Philips’ lamps have the lowest mercury in the lamp industry and we have the
only mercury-free xenon headlamp used in the automotive industry.

-- Philips Lighting received recognition from the US EPA as being the first
company in the US to commit all of its US based plants to the EPA National Partnership
for Environmental Priorities Program. Philips committed to eliminating all lead from its
lamps and to reducing mercury use in lamps by 720 pounds, the equivalent of recycling
90 million Philips lamps manufactured in this century.

-- Philips is part of a core group of companies pushing the “Energy Efficiency in
buildings” program of the World Business Council for Sustainable Development, with a
goal having buildings consume zero net energy from external power supplies and produce
zero net carbon emissions while being economically viable to construct and operate.

-- Philips recently called for a joint effort to stop the sale of energy inefficient
incandescent bulbs by 2016.

Philips undertook these actions because sustainability is a key element of our market
strategy. Sustainability provides a business opportunity and is essential to reduce
company tisk and to protect our reputation. The chart attached to the end of this
statement clearly demonstrates that the stocks of companies listed on the 2006 Global

100 significantly outperformed an index of global companies. Matthew Kiernan, CEO of
Innovest, the financial advisory firm that helped develop the Global 100 list, says of these

companies:

“G100 companies are proactive in their response to investor and other stakeholder
demands for better management of risks such as climate change. We believe that these
sustainability leaders will create significant long-term value through innovation, lower
costs, better employee recruiting and retention and consumer choice. G 100 companies
will likely continue to out-perform the competition as a result.”

Established competitors all have taken actions without any need for the alleged incentive
provided by producer responsibility mandates.

Companies understand that responding to environmental issues can enhance global
growth (“Green is Good for Business,” Business Week May 8, 2006, page 124). Wal-
mart has undertaken a major sustainability initiative (CNN Money, “The Green
Machine,” July 27, 2006.) A book about to be released by two Yale university
professors, “Green to Gold: How Smart Companies Use Environmental Strategy to
Innovate, Create Value and Build Competitive Advantage,” documents how companies
are incorporating sustainable development into their corporate strategy. The notion that
responsible companies need incentives to make environmentally superior products is

outmoded and wrong.

Sebastian Mallaby, writing in the August 7, 2006 Washington Post, notes that as the
value of companies is increasingly in intangible assets such as brand value rather than
physical assets, companies are working harder to protect their brands by being more
responsive to customer opinions including those involving environmental concerns.
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“Or consider the environmental behavior of U.S. companies at home. This used to be a
classic case of politics leading business. For most of the past generation, regulators have
forced environmental rules on grumbling corporations. But in the current debate on
climate change, this order has reversed itself. Impatient companies are capping their own
carbon emissions.”

At the E-Scrap 2006 conference, design expert Pamela Gordon of Technology
Forecasters, Inc. presented a paper, “Designing Solutions for Reuse and Recycling.” Ms.
Gordon said that Japanese companies and some European companies such as Philips and
Thomson were making strategic design changes to try to achieve a competitive advantage
while older, US, Chinese and small manufacturers focused only on ad hoc changes to
compliance. Ms. Gordon’s analysis shows that the historic consumer electronics
manufacturers are making strategic design changes without the need of any so-called
incentive.

Finally, the lead story in the January 29, 2007 edition of Business Week Magazine has a
lead story on socially responsible and eco friendly practices are helping companies make
money. On page 53, in a chart titled “Who’s Doing Well by Doing Good,” Business
Week identified top-rated companies by industry. In the Household Durables category,
Business Week identified Philips Electronics, Sony and Panasonic as the top-rated
companies. A fourth coalition member, Toshiba, was one of three companies highlighted
in the Computers and Peripherals category.

All of the available evidence shows that the actions of responsible companies shows that
they do not need artificial incentives to make environmental improvements in the desi gn

of their products.

b. Making manufacturers pay a fee for recycling in the hopes of encouraging
better environmental design makes no financial sense.

Sorts of electronics collection events show that televisions last on average 14-17 years
and computers last 11 years. It is inconceivable that a potential savings 14-17 years in
the future will have an impact on environmental design decisions made today. Itis
unrealistic to believe that companies make investment decisions based on the possibility
that it might lower recycling costs so far in the future. The cost of capital is too high and
the return is too low for this to be a serious factor in design.

A recent article in the October 12, 2006 issue of Business Week Online, “CEOs Feel the
Heat,” by Louis Lavelle, shows the increasing pressure that corporate CEOs are under to
generate adequate results. It quotes data from Challenger, Gray and Christmas, a CEO
placement firm, as showing that CEOs are lasting less time than ever. In 2006, 28% of
CEOs fired in 2006 had less than three years in their positions. The article says that
CEOs now have just a year or two to demonstrate that they can achieve the results
demanded by boards of directors. This shorter period of time to achieve results in
completely at odds with the notions that CEOs will make investments that might have a
payoff more than a decade in the future.

¢ Q¥x



The concept of payback is a main factor in the Energy Star program that explicitly
includes recovering investment in reasonable period of time as an essential element to
establishing an Energy Star specification for a product. There is no analysis containing
any evidence to the contrary.

c. Imposing a manufacturer fee does not provide any incentive for improved
design.

A recent analysis of producer responsibility concludes that imposing a fee on
manufacturers does not provide any environmental design incentive.

“Providing incentives for ecological design of products is a kind of holy grail for EPR
proponents...It is difficult to see how true cost-internalization can be achieved for more
complex products, such as electronics...Fees on manufacturers to provide incentives for
improved design would have to reflect a wide array of product characteristics such as
weight, bulk, chemicals constituents of the product and degree of recyclability. Fees
would need to be tailored not just to a product class made by several manufacturers...but
to a firm’s individual products and models. If EPR were implemented through a physical
take-back system rather than up-front fees, products would have to be tracked and sorted
out of the waste-stream by brand name - a daunting bureaucratic challenges with very
high transaction costs. “Planning the Funeral at the Birth: Extended Producer
Responsibility in the European Union and the United States,” Harvard Environmental

Law Review, 2006.

Moreover, all money spent by manufacturers to collect and recycle e-waste is not
available for funding innovation initiatives to create more environmental friendly

products.

3. Producer responsibility/manufacturer fee proposal actually provide a disincentive
because they are not economically viable for the vast majority of responsible
manufacturers who are the leaders in making environmental improvements.

Proponents of producer responsibility or manufacturer fee proposals say that
manufacturers would pass the cost of such programs on in the price of the product. That
is not feasible in today’s economic environment. It also is not economically feasible to
absorb the cost based on the current state of profitability in the industry. Ironically, the
established manufacturers have higher costs than newer Asian competitors in part
because of the effort they devote to environmental design. Increasing the costs of the
established manufacturers that they cannot pass on would adversely affect the very
companies making the design changes that the proponents of these concepts would claim
to want. These concepts would provide a disincentive to spending additional resources
on such improvements, as companies would have to make cuts to pay for the fee.

a. The Consumer Electronics Industry is Being Flooded by Low Cost Asian
Manufacturers Who Are Not Making Environmental Design Improvements Being Made
by Established Manufacturers
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Seventy percent of 130 television manufacturers were not in business ten years ago
(Smart Money 3/2005 article). Gartner, a leading provider of global technology research,
reports similar numbers. According to Gartner “The emergence of China as a worldwide
manufacturing powerhouse added further pressure to the consumer electronics industry,
as state sponsored original design manufacturers emerged to build consumer products for
anyone seeking to enter the consumer electronics market as a new “manufacturer. . .Any
company with the resources and a market entry point can deliver a product relatively
quickly by contracting with these ODMs.” (The Consumer Electronics Industry in Flux,

November 16, 2005).

New entrants are charging much lower prices in part because of lower operational costs
and no environmental design improvement efforts. One new company, Byd:sign
(pronounced “by design™) sold 70,000 televisions with a staff of just 19 people by
keeping prices 35 to 40% below those of bigger competitors. According to the story
(Newsweek International, January 23, 2006), “Prices are plummeting as more and more
players jump into the game, many of them unknown names out of Taiwan and Mainland
China.” Olevia, made by Syntax-Brillian, makes the Number 1 selling television at
Amazon.com. It sells products at 20-30% below name-brand prices. Taiwan-based
computer manufacturer, Acer Inc, “strives to run the leanest possible operations so it can
offer low prices and still profit.” (AP 2/26/06) According to Bob O’Donnell, an analyst
at IDC, a global market intelligence firm, “You and I can start an LCD company
tomorrow. You buy some panels and circuits, get a Taiwanese (contract manufacturer)
and, bam, you’re in business. Given that environment, there are people fighting for
survival.” Quoted in “TV prices dropping too fast, Sony says,” In ZDNET.com,
December 11, 2006.

According to a study released by the advertising consulting group, Vertis, brand names
are becoming less influential when consumers are deciding where to shop for home
electronic products. Vertis Press Release, “Appeal of Discounts and Coupons Increases
Among Home Electronics Consumers,” June 13, 2006. The effect of low-cost
competitors is summarized in “On the Undercutting Edge of Electronics” in the
November 30, 2006 edition of the Washington Post. “Suppliers, who are also battling for
market share among consumers, have lowered their costs to compete with cheaper,
second-tier brands.”

The effect of global competition on pricing power is summed up in the February 5, 2007
edition of Business Week in an article written by Senior Editor, James C. Cooper:

“ The overarching change, however, is the way globalization and technology have
altered corporate pricing behavior in the face of rising costs. The resulting intensification
of competitive forces limits the ability of companies to simply mark up prices based on
cost increases. It has made cost control, rather than pricing power, the driving force
behind corporate profit margins and earnings growth.” Page 25.
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b. Retailers have significant impact on pricing and limit the ability of manufacturers to
pass on costs.

Costs cannot be passed on because of intense competition and power of retailers. The
financial services company, Morningstar, in a recently published book, "The Five Rules
for Successful Stock Investing," says in a section titled “What’s not to Like in Consumer
Products,” “Increasing Power of Retailers — As Wal-Mart has increasingly come to
dominate the U.S. retail landscape, consumer goods manufacturers have lost much of the
pricing power they used to enjoy. Everybody wants their products in Wal-Mart stores,
which means that Wal-Mart is able to dictate many of the terms under which it will sell
these products, including price.” (Page 309)

The managers of the Clipper mutual fund recently made a similar statement June 30,
2006 Semi-annual report to shareholders. “Consider, for instance, that one of the reasons
that many companies have so little pricing power is because of the strength of Wal-Mart
and Costco, both of which we own. These retail juggernauts relentlessly pressure their
suppliers on behalf of their customers.” (Pages 4-5)

Other large electronics retailers have similar pricing power.

Dell, which sells direct to customers making it a retailer as well as manufacturer, reported
in July 2006 very poor quarterly results. In “What Dell Should Do,” an article in the July
21, 2006 Business Week Online, Charles Wolf, an analyst as Needham & Co, says that
Dell should consider selling through retailers. He notes, however, “A move into big-box
retailers like Best Buy and Circuit City would mean markups that would erode Dell’s

price advantage.”

Retailers also are able to affect prices by increasing the sales of private label products at
lower prices. According to ISuppli and the Consumer Electronics Association, the
amount of private label sales of electronics in increasing. “A Peek at Private Label
Consumer Electronis Trends,” Electronics News, January 24, 2007.

[ronically even electronics retailers are now feeling the effects of competition putting
pressure on them to further reduce prices from retailers. According to “On the
Undercutting Edge of Electronics” in the November 30, 2006 edition of the Washington
Post, competitive retail pressure for television sales is having a significant adverse effect
on retailers. “All told, industry experts say, retailers are not making much — if any -
money off TV sales.”

c. As a result of pricing pressure from retailers and new Asian competitors, the consumer
electronics market faces very low operating margins that do not allow for additional
costs to be passed on.

A story from the January 3rd edition of Business Week Online, discussing the sharp
decline in television prices contains the following statement:
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“What’s behind the steep drop in prices? Strong consumer demand for low-end plasmas
and LCDs give the decline healthy momentum, and aggressive pricing by Chinese and
Taiwanese manufacturers only go further in shredding margins and creating a ruthlessly
competitive environment for TV manufacturer. “I don’t think anybody is making any
money other than the retailers, really” says (Riddhi) Patel (analyst with ISuppli).”

The financial services company S&P makes a similar conclusion:

“At this point in the cycle, we see declines in average selling prices, which we think are
hurting manufacturers, helping to drive demand and benefiting retail sales.” “Best Buy
Stock Report” by Marie Driscoll, S&P, October 14, 2006.

The financial services company, Morningstar, in a recently published book, "The Five
Rules for Successful Stock Investing," says that "Falling in Love with Products” is one of
the five mistakes investors make.

"...Consumer electronics is simply not an attractive business. Margins are thin,
competition is intense, and it's very tough to make a consistent profit."

Gartner says that the consumer electronics industry will follow the PC industry with,
“Lower costs, combined with ongoing price pressures, resulted in lower gross margins.”

Peter Burrows and Steve Hamm in “Tech Has a New Top Dog,” Business Week Online,
June 19, 2006, note, “Consumer tech? Margins can be razor thin or nonexistent.”

The October 18, 2005 Merrill Lynch analysis of Philips Electronics repeatedly discusses
the “total lack of operating leverage in Mainstream Consumer Electronics.”

And as we approach the 2006 Christmas season, the economic situation appears to be
even worse. In the October 4, 2006 Business Week Online, Arik Hesseldahl writes in
“Big-TV Battle: LCD vs. Plasma” that “Dropping prices on large-screen sets means
viewing pleasure for consumers who buy early — and thin margins for manufacturers.”

Hesseldahl starts out the article as follows:
“Christmas is coming, and that means war.

“The battlefield? Your local consumer electronics retailer. The combatants? The
companies that manufacture LCD and plasma screen TVs. The stakes? Bragging rights,
maybe—because at least in the near term, there aren't going to be many profits.

"CATCHING UP." "The only ones making money in the TV business this
year will be the guys who deliver the sets and the people who sell the stands and the
mounting brackets," says analyst Rosemary Abowd of Pacific Media Associates in
Menlo Park, Calif.
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“The imminent price war will pit so-called liquid-crystal display (LCD) screens
against plasma screens, with consumers reaping the primary benefit. For the first time,
LCD TVs in sizes above 40 inches are priced competitively and in some cases far lower
than plasma screens in the same size. And sales volume for both types is expected to
surge this year. That augurs a market where buyers will have a lot of choice and
vendors race to undercut each other.”

A similar picture is painted by Smartmoney.com, published by the editors of the Wall
Street Journal in the November 22, 2006 story, “Big-Picture Potential” by Nicole
Ridgway. “The market is crowded with companies that are far from household names.
Patel has counted at least 90 HDTV outfits from across the globe. Many of them are
privately held. Investors also need to keep in mind that furious price competition from
the consumer electronics behemoths Sony, Hitachi and Samsung has the makers of
these sets squeezing profit margins to dangerous levels. A company’s sales growth may
look phenomenal in the quarters ahead, but the bottom line could dramatically disappoint.
“The manufacturers shake their heads when they talk about the situation,” says Ross
Young, president of DisplaySearch, a display market research outfit.”

The evidence discussed above clearly shows that the consumer electronics industry is
very competitive and manufacturers have very low operating margins (the percentage of
profit before interest and taxes from each dollar of sales). Low margins are either the
result of manufacturers not being able to raise prices or having high operating costs.

It is clear that manufacturers cannot simply raise their prices. If they could raise prices
why wouldn't they price their products to have high margins leading to higher profits?
Retailers require manufacturers to price products to achieve certain price points making
raising prices difficult leading to these “razor thin margins.” And if manufacturers could
simply pass on the costs of the fee, why would virtually all consumer electronics
manufacturers oppose an approach based on manufacturer responsibility or a
manufacturer fee?

Available evidence shows significant cost cutting by consumer electronics manufacturers.
For example, the August 14, 2006 edition of Forbes, says the following in the story
“Move Into the Light: “...Philips (USA) slashed redundant products, severed ties with
unprofitable retail customers and upped the company’s exposure to the hot flat-panel-
screen business...came up with its share of the $450 million in operating costs cut from
Philips’ worldwide consumer electronics business.” A second story documents significant
job cuts and very low employment levels. “About 113 jobs were eliminated in 2003 and
further cuts pared the staff to its current level of about 250.” “A Turn-Around Story,”
Atlanta Journal Constitution, March 16, 2006

Since manufacturers cannot simply raise prices and have significantly cut costs, they
have very low operating margins.

d. As a result of this competition and pricing pressure, consumer electronics is not a very
profitable business.
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A July 18, 2006 analysis of Philips Electronics by Merrill Lynch values the consumer
electronics business at $0.

"We value the mainstream business at zero as we believe that the CE industry is intensely
competitive and value creation is challenging.”

Morningstar’s most recent financial analysis of Philips (April 18, 2006) says the
following:

“Philips’ consumer electronics business recorded 15% revenue growth, but operating
margins remained anemic at 2.5% underlying the difficulty in making money in this
highly contested market. We are especially concerned that profitability in this segment
could deteriorate further, as overcapacity in the flat-panel industry could turn Philips thin
profits into losses.”

The situation for Philips is even more serious in the US.

“Philips....has for the first time in 15 years posted a profit in the North American
consumer electronics business. It’s a small profit. . .according to Sanford Bernstein
analyst Scott Geels... Credit a heightened sense of urgency. In 2001 Philips Chief
Executive Gerard Kleisterlee told a reporter that if Philips couldn’t make a profit in North
American consumer electronics within a few years he would shut it down” “Moving into
Light,” Forbes.com, from Forbes magazine August 14, 2006.

The July 18, 2006 Merrill Lynch analysis says that Philips Electronics is doing better
than other electronics companies.

“...We think Philips is performing reasonably well compared to its competitors...The
mainstream business was only just above breakeven due to the price discounting from
competitors to clear their inventory...Samsung reports a Q2 margin of —4% in its Digital
Media business (c. 70% of sales are TV and A/V, the remainder is PC/printers) despite
increasing its flat panel market share to become the #1 player in the US and EU.”

A September 15, 2006 Merrill Lynch report on Philips reiterates this point:

“Recent results illustrate that the Business Renewal Program has been a success. Philips
exceeded its 400 million Euro cost savings target and the division is profitable whilst
competitors such as Sony (lost Yen 11 billion in TVs last quarter), Samsung and LG
continue to struggle.”

A July 27, 2006 Merrill Lynch analysis of Sony says that “LCDs still posted an operating
loss” (in the latest quarter).

These same pressures are affecting manufacturers of plasma televisions. “Profitability has
been challenging for the majority of the PDP makers, despite rising consumer uptake of
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plasma TV sets. “LG Reclaims Top Plasma Panel Rank, I Suppli Says,” Electronic
Business Online, 6/29/2006

These pricing pressures only worsened in 2006. According to Merrill Lynch, the average
price of a flat panel television dropped 36% in 2006. “What We See in CE - 01/08 —-
2007 Off to a Slow Start,” January 8, 2007. Tiernan Ray of Barron’s Magazine expects
more of the same, “The bad news for manufacturers, and, I suppose, for Best Buy and
Circuit City, which got whacked this holiday on falling prices, is that prices will decline
another 30-37 percent for the 40 inch and higher models by the fourth quarter of next
year. “iSuppli: More LCD Pain on the Way,” post on December 27, 2006 on
Seekingalpha.com. A December 23, 2006 article in the Boston Globe, “A prime time to
buy high-tech TVs,” comes to a similar conclusion:

“Aggressive price wars over flat-panel televisions...have given shoppers the
upper hand this holiday season. Merchants have slashed prices 40% on average
over the past year... Prices are dropping faster than TVs are growing in terms of
screen size,” said Scott Erickson, a partner in Deloitte & Touche’s consumer
business practice... Prudential Equity Group analyst Mark J. Rowen wrote in a
recent report (December 21, 2006), ‘We believe the competitive environment will
only become more intense next year.”

A research note from Daniel Kim of Merrill Lynch, “Takeaways from 2007 CES,”
(January 11, 2007), shows the impact that this pricing is having on profits:

“We note that impressive flat panel TV sales were a result of brutal price erosion
in large-size TV sets. This sounds good, as there would be limited inventory
leftover from the previous holiday season. However, we believe it is too early to
get excited about the flat panel stocks in Asia, as earnings improvements would
be limited, owing to lower pricing, below the cost level.”

Overwhelming evidence demonstrates that manufacturers do not have the ability to
absorb additional costs that would be imposed by a fee on manufacturers or by a producer
responsibility approach.

e. Manufacturer Fee/Producer Responsibility Bills Put Established Manufacturers Who
Are The Companies Leading the Development of Environmental Improvements At
Economic Disadvantage.

Producer responsibility/manufacturer fee proposals unfairly and unnecessarily put
established manufacturers at an economic disadvantage to new Asian entrants by adding
costs to these manufacturers when they already have higher costs and lower profit
margins. Established manufacturers are the manufacturers making the environmental
design improvements that legislators want to see. These research and design
implementation initiatives add to established manufacturer costs.
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Established manufacturers are widely recognized for being innovation leaders (See April
24, 2006 Business Week in which Coalition member Sony is included in the list of the
world’s 25 most innovative companies. Three other Coalition members, Philips,
Panasonic and LG Electronics, made the top 100 most innovative companies.

As noted above, established manufacturers are also recognized as being leaders by
independent third parties as leaders in sustainable business.

While purporting to provide incentives for better environmental desi gn, a manufacturer
fee or manufacturer responsibility approach provides no such incentive and ironically
provides a disincentive by harming the established manufacturers who are the leaders in
environmental design improvements.

4. Other regulatory and voluntary programs already encourage the development of
more energy efficient and environmentally preferable products.

There are numerous voluntary and regulatory pro grams that encourage or require the
development on environmentally preferable products. These include:
-- European ROHS Directive on lead, mercury, cadmium and hexavalent
chromium that has been adopted for video screen products such as televisions and
computer screens by California as of January 1, 2007
-- California electronics recycling reporting requirements on use of toxics and
recycled material.
-- Government procurement preferences for environmentally preferable products
(EPEAT for computers --- www.epeat.net)
-- Energy Star specification for standby mode for televisions
(www.energystar.gov) adopted as a requirement by California Energy
Commission as of January 1, 2006.
-- Energy Star initiative to develop specification for active mode (EPA Energy
Star press release).
-- Natural drive to lower energy consumption because of thermal management,
product-design requirements and improvements in components functions.
Reducing energy use allows for dissipation of heat buildup with less reliance on
fans. This also allows for the design of thinner products, which are desired by
consumers. Component suppliers offering more functionality onto each
component making for better efficiency.

It is undeniable that products today contain significantly less toxic materials, are much
more energy efficient and are lighter that products made more than a decade ago.

5. The California ARF system for electronics waste has been a significant success.
According to Jeff Hunt, supervisor of the California program, predictions of daunting
administrative problems have been largely incorrect “and the program as a whole has

been a tremendous success in both recycling and driving the creation of local businesses
and jobs.” (Milken Institute 2006 Global Conference report,
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http://smartbrief.blogspot.com/2006/04/e-waste-tsunami_24.html). Electronics recyclers
have also praised the program (“E-Waste Business is Booming,” Red Herring.com,
August 10, 2006).

441 collectors and 48 recyclers have registered with California as participating in the
program. One retailer, Save Mart Supermarkets, one of the largest grocery stores chains
in California, has registered as a collector and collected over 250,000 pounds of material
at six stores in one weekend (Business Wire August 10, 2006).

During its first year of operation California recyclers submitted claims for reimbursement
for 64 million pounds of covered products or almost 2 pounds per person. But results are
actually more impressive. Collections increased throughout the year with the fourth
quarter of 2005 resulting in collections of 25 million pounds. Collections over the first
half of 2006 were 54 million pounds, and California projects that it will recover 129
million pounds in 2006. California officials had predicted that collections would double
in 2006 making California the jurisdiction with the highest per capita recovery rate of any
state and they appear to be on track to achieve this goal. (Milken Institute 2006 Global
Conference report, http://smartbrief.blogspot.com/2006/04/e-waste-tsunami_24.html).

Even this figure understates true collections since California only reimburses recyclers
for covered products — video screens. It does not reimburse recyclers for other electronic
waste such as computers, printers, scanners, keyboards, and mice that are also recovered
from consumers and recycled. While there is no official data at this time of these non
covered products anecdotal evidence suggests that actual collections are 50-100% higher
than the official results of collections from covered products. This is confirmed by
Electronics Recyclers, the largest electronics recycler in California. According to a
newspaper article, Electronics Recyclers operates 36% of the state’s recycled electronics
market (http://www.fresnobee.com/business/story/12781983p-13474448c.html). The company
says that actual collections including non-reimbursable equipment are nearly 67% higher
for the first half of 2006 than reported collections. With California collecting covered
products for 2006 at a rate of 129 million pounds, and using the Electronics Recycling
estimate for non-covered product collection (another 88 million pounds), total recovery
would be about 215 million pounds or 6 pounds per person.

To put this in some context, the US EPA says that existing collection programs recover 1-
3 pounds of electronics per person. “Electronics Waste Management in the US,” Clair
Lindsay, US EPA presented at E Scrap 2006, October 18, 2006. According to Maine
officials, Maine, which uses a partial producer responsibility model, will recover 1 pound
per person in its first year of operation in 2006. “Maine’s E-Waste Law: Is It Working,”
Carole Cifrino, Maine DEP, presented at E Scrap 2006, October 18, 2006.

The California program has resulted in additional public benefit. Goodwill has made
collection a profit center in California and Goodwill testified in support of ARF at

Congressional hearing.
http://energycommerce.house.gov/108/Hearings/09082005hearing163 1/Davis.pdt (See

pages 9-10)
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6. Arguments against ARFs are not justified
The following arguments have been raised against ARFs. None of them are justified.
e The bill places an administrative burden on retailers that will increase their costs.

The California bill allows retailers to retain 3% of the fee to help cover their costs. The
bill allows retailers to keep any interest on the fees until they submit the fees every
quarter. The California Board of Equalization says it has received few if any complaints
from retailers (National Center for Electronic Recycling, August 2006). National
retailers already have made the necessary changes to mmplement the California ARF
system and would have little or no additional cost to add fees in other states. Retailers in
45 states already collect state sales taxes and remit them to the state without any
reimbursement. Retailers in all 50 states already collect state taxes on gasoline, beer and
cigarettes and remit them to the state and retailers in all states except where the state
government controls all sales collect taxes on wine and spirits and remits them to the
state. Retailers in ten states collect and remit bottle bill fees to the state, in nine states
collect and remit fees on lead acid batteries and in 34 states collect and remit fees on tires
all for funding collection efforts for those products.

In its 2006 annual report, Costco made the following statement:

“Certain state laws require that we apply minimum markups to our selling prices
for specific goods, such as tobacco products, alcoholic beverages, and gasoline. While
compliance with such laws may cause us to charge somewhat hi gher prices that we
otherwise would charge, other retailers are also typically governed by the same
restrictions, and we believe that compliance with such laws does not have a material
adverse effect on our operations.” (Page 11)

Ironically, when faced with the possibility of a manufacturer fee in Canada, the Retail
Council of Canada opposed such a fee because of the adverse affects on large and small
retailers. “Environmental Levies,” Retail Council of Canada. At least one large grocery
retailer in California, Save Mart Supermarkets, has registered as a collector of electronic
waste and is holding collection events at its stores.

The Alberta Recycling Management Authority, in its 2005-2006 Annual Report, also
reports no problems in the collection of the “first sale” fee in the province. “On the
revenue side, the collection of the environmental fee on the sale of TVs and computers
has been very effective, and revenues have been higher than projected for the start-up
year. Over 90% of eligible products are sold by major retailers, commercial distributors
and manufacturers including Internet sellers who have collectively been responsive in
setting up their systems to meet their remittance responsibilities.” (Page 23)

¢ The bill will result in a huge government bureaucracy and be inefficient.
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The funding mechanism, the advance fee, is independent of the structure for
implementing the recycling program. The mechanism can be implemented without
establishing a huge government bureaucracy. While some argue that California’s
program is overly bureaucratic, data shows that the administrative costs to run the
recycling program are low (~ 10% of collected fees according to the National Center for
Electronics Recycling, August 2006) and at or below overhead costs in Maine on a per
capita basis. Moreover, states could transfer payments to local governments to
implement the program avoiding any state bureaucracy. North Carolina has proposed
such a system and says it can operate such a system with just three additional people.
States also could outsource the management of the program to a third party.
Manufacturers have said they would run the program based on ARF funding. Capping
fees would also limit the likelihood of creation of a government bureaucracy.

In a survey of electronics processors in California, Maine and Alberta Canada, the three
jurisdictions with up and running electronics recycling programs, conducted by E-Scrap
News, all the California processors felt that the California program would serve as a good
national model, while Maine processors felt that its program would not serve as a good
national model. “How Does Being a Processor in a Regulated Program Measure Up?
Presented at E Scrap 2006, October 18, 2006.

e The bill will result in local retailers losing sales to Internet sites that will not have to
pay the fee.

The California experience is that all major Internet retailers are collecting the fee. The
California DTSC report specifically says that the “Board of Estimate believes the
majority of Internet and catalogue retailers are participating in the California e-waste
recycling program by remitting the fee.” Projected revenues from collected fees in
California are coming in on target strongly suggesting that there has not been a loss of
sales to Internet retailers. California officials also report that the top ten 2005 computer
and electronic internet retailers, as identified by Internet Retailer comprising over 90% of
such internet sales, all are participating in the California program (National Center for
Electronics Recycling Trip Report, August 3-4, 2006).

The California program also prohibits any electronic product seller not collecting the fee
to be ineligible for state government procurement. Surveys show that while consumers
heavily use the Internet to research and shop for products, most people make their
purchases at retail stores and half of online buyers pick up products at local stores.
“Using the Small Screen to Find Bigger Ones,” eMarketer, July 11, 2006.

Manufacturers further suggest including in the bill language to prohibit sales of their
products in the state unless the manufacturers include in their contract language the
requirement that internet sellers collect and forward the advance recovery fee to the state
providing a legal mechanism, a contract violation, to stop Internet retailers who are not

collecting the ARF.

1535)(



e The bill does not provide an incentive to manufacturers to improve their
environmental design.

Established manufacturers are widely recognized for being innovation leaders (See April
24, 2006 Business Week in which 4 Coalition members made the list of the top 100 most
innovative companies). Manufacturers already have si gnificantly improved design by

making products much more energy efficient and significantly reducing use of toxics and

packaging.

The alternative proposed by the retailers actually provides a disincentive to
environmental design by increasing costs of the manufacturers leading environmental
design efforts to the benefit of new low-cost manufacturers without any record of
environmental design improvements who will not have any costs until their products
show up in the waste stream in a decade.

7. Conclusion

States should adopt an advance-recycling fee on electronics to provide funding for their
electronics-recycling program.
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DPhilips is again among the world's most sustainable companies Page 1 of 3

PHILIPS

Philips is again among the world's most
sustainable companies

Philips is included among the Global 100 Most Sustainable Corporations in the World for £ ™
the third year running. The G100 includes companies were evaluated according to how
effectively they manage environmental, social and governance risks and opportunities,
relative to their industry peers. Launched in 2005, the Global 100 is unveiled each year
at the World Economic Forum in Davos, Switzerland.

The listed companies, taken from a poo! of some 1,800 international companies,
represent 16 countries and a variety of sectors. On a country basis, the United
Kingdom led the way with 24, with the United States (19) and Japan {13) following.
Approximately one-third of the ranked companies were replaced from last year’s list.

G100 companies out-perform the competition

Matthew Kiernan, CEO of Innovest, a New York-based international investment ‘
advisory firm, whose analysis underpins the list, notes: "G100 companies are proactive CLOBAL 100
in their response to investor and other stakeholder demands for better management of :

risks such as climate change. We believe that these sustainability leaders will create significant long-
term value through innovation, lower costs, better employee recruiting and retention and consumer
choice. G100 companies will likely continue to out-perform the competition as a result.” This

outperformance is illustrated below.
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Philips is again among the world's most sustainable companies

Performance Chart

This chart shows the relative performance of the 2006 Global 100 companies back-tested against the
MSCT World Index {2000-20053.
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Outperformance Results

ST 2006

) Qutperformance
World Global 100 ¥
10% 239 13.46%
i year
19% 2E% 547%
3 year
396 10% T.11%
5 year

Toby Heaps, co-Founder and Editor of Corporate Knights magazine, says that “Increased environmental
scrutiny and regulatory action are opening the floodgates for trillions of dollars of investment capital to
flow into companies with a green edge, and the G100 are well-placed to surf this long-wave.”

About G100

The Global 100 Most Sustainable Corporations in the World is a project initiated by Corporate Knights
Inc. with Innovest Strategic Value Advisors Inc., a leading research firm specializing in analyzing extra-
financial drivers of risk and shareholder value, including companies’ performance on social,
environmental and strategic governance issues,

Click here for more on the Global 100 3?
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SHARP.

February 8, 2007

Honorable Bob Smith

Chair

Senate Environment Committee
SUPPORT FOR Substitute SB 554

Dear Chairman Smith and Members of the Committee,

On behalf of Sharp Electronics which has its North America Headquarters Office located in
Mahwah, | would like to offer our strong support of the substitute language for Substitute SB554,
the Electronic Waste Management Act.

By establishing a sustainable source of funding that an advance recycling fee provides, New Jerséy
can 1) ensure all its residents have free and convenient access to recycling, and 2) that video
display devices and computers are properly managed and kept out of state landfills.

Advantages of Substitute SB 554

The upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554 creates a simple, straight forward
process to give ultimately counties and municipalities sufficient funding to pay for the recycling of
covered electronic devices.

Further, Substitute SB 554 would build upon the success of the California electronics recycling
program by creating full funding for local waste collection and eliminating inefficiencies incumbent
in other waste collection schemes that require expensive sorting and managing by brand.

Substitute SB 554 also embodies the concept of shared responsibility among all parties including
manufacturers, government, retailers, recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring every party in the
chain of commerce plays a meaningful role, this legislation will encourage greater recycling of
electronics at their end of life and help keep these products out of New Jersey landfills.

As an electronics manufacturer with a substantial presence in the state, | urge your support of
Substitute SB 554.

Sincerely,

Sincerely,
Sharp Electronics Corporation

1/: /’/2/) “""’\%/ "

Frank Marella
Manager Corporate Environmental Affairs

va’)a

Sharp Electronics Corporation  One Sharp Plaza ¢ Mahwah, New Jersey 07430-1163  (201) 529-8200 » www.sharpusa.com




TESTIMONY OF SHARP ELECTRONICS OF BEHALF OF THE ELECTRONIC
MANUFACTURERS COALITION FOR RESPONSIBLE RECYCLING
SB 554 on ELECTRONICS PRODUCTS RECYCLING
SENATE COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT
February 8, 2007

The following are the comments submitted by the Electronics Manufacturers Coalition for
Responsible Recycling. The members listed below include major manufacturers of televisions,
computers, and laptops.

Canon USA LG Electronics Sanyo Fisher
Epson Mitsubishi Digital Electronics America Sharp Electronics
Hitachi America Panasonic Sony Electronics
JVC America Philips Consumer Electronics North America Thomson Inc.
Pioneer Toshiba

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, Sharp Electronics Corporation, speaking
on behalf of the Electronics Manufacturers Coalition for Responsible Recycling as well
as Sharp is testifying to support the bill as amended.

Background

Sharp Electronics is a global manufacturer of electronic products and appliances for both
the home and office. Sharp is the world’s largest manufacturer of LCD Televisions and
solar panels. Sharp’s solar technology is providing electric power to the Educational
Information and Resource Center (EIRC) located in Sewell, New Jersey as well as several
schools in the state. Sharp was a proud sponsor and supporter of the first pilot project
involving the recycling of electronic products that took place in Union County in the mid-
1990’s. Sharp has also sponsored recycling events in the state, most recently in
September and October in conjunction with several partners including JVC, Panasonic

and Toshiba.

Sharp Electronics is also participating in the industry-sponsored Consumer Education
Initiative at www.eiae.org, a web-based recycling information system that helps
consumers locate recycling programs for end-of-life electronic products.

Position

Sharp Electronics and the Coalition support SB 554 as modified. We put this question to
the Committee and the public: When has a regulated industry ever requested that
another state adopt a California environmental law to regulate it? The California
system, which this bill is modeled on, has proven, in 2 years, to be the most successful
recycling program in the nation. While there may be people who oppose this bill, the one
thing that they cannot deny is the success of the California system.
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The California system has achieved an incredible recycling rate of over 4 pounds per
capita in less than 2 years of operation. It has done so under budget and with
administration costs of 11%, significantly less than the 20% predicted by the state. We
believe that the California system, as described in SB 554, has significant advantages:

1. It is a tested system that treats all manufacturers equally. The fee is based on
product size, not use, which can be unclear

2. It funds the entire system up-front rather than depending on a sell now, pay
back later scenario, which AB 3572 does.

3. It ensures that the consumers pay a fixed, known cost rather than one that is
hidden from the consumer and marked up along the distribution chain. Under
AB 3572, the same $10 cost a consumer would pay as an Advanced Fee at
retail, if included in the manufacturers wholesale costs as envisioned in AB
3572, would be $15 or more by the time it appeared buried in the retail price
of the product. None of that additional revenue would go to aid the recycling
system. It would only go to lining the pockets of everyone in the distribution
chain. , :

4. Consumers do not have to look at their product and the product brand to
determine how to recycle it, which they would have to do under AB 3572

5. The program allows the free market to grow to develop the collection and
recycling systems, rather than creating a collection/recycler monopoly as the
Maine program does, and AB 3572 would do.

6. The program will create in-state jobs, as it did in California, where there are
now over 450 authorized collectors and recyclers, as opposed to in Maine,
where the 2 largest collectors and recyclers are based out of state.

7. This system does not discriminate between technologies, especially important
as the TV and IT technologies continue to move towards merger.

8. Fee collection in California has been in line with projections, with the top 10
Internet sellers collecting and remitting the fee to the state, and 20 of the top
32 in compliance.

9. Everyone, including retailers, receives compensation commiserate to their
roles in the program.

10. It ensures that all covered products are processed in accordance with sound,
environmental, health, and safety standards.

It is also important to note that the environmental design concerns identified by many
have been addressed effectively and in a manner that does not restrict design, by the
California approach. In California, manufacturers must eliminate the use of heavy metals
in a manner that is consistent with Europe and other markets and must submit an annual
report on the environmental design activities. Both of these requirements allow market
forces to achieve the legislative goals without stifling product innovation and design.
New Jersey receives the benefits of this regulation without having to enact any
regulation.
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We understand that there have been criticisms of the California program and we concede
that it is not perfect. However, the basics of the system are sound. Fees are being
collected from all sellers including remote seller, products are being collected and
processed, all retailers, collectors, transporters and recyclers are being compensated for
their activities in the system, and the program is supported by consumers, environmental
groups such as Californians Against Waste, recyclers, and local governments. In short it
is a success and we believe it is one that can be and should be repeated in New Jersey.
We do not understand how some groups, who were on the record as supporting the
California program in the legislature, can now oppose the very same proposal in light of
its success. The members of the Coalition are ready to work with this committee to
ensure that SB 554 becomes law in New Jersey. Thank you for your time and I would be
pleased to answer any questions that you may have.
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New Jersey Business & Industry Association

GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS TEAM

Melanie Willoughby
Senior Vice President

Sara Bluhm
Assistant Vice President
Energy & Federal Affairs

David Brogan

Vice President
Environmental Policy &
Small Business Issues

Christopher Emigholz
Director
Education Policy

Arthur Maurice
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Economic Development &
Taxation

Frank Robinson
Vice President
Grassroots &
Transportation

John Rogers, Esq.
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Christine Stearns, Esq.
Vice President
Health & Legal Affairs

NIBIA

TO: Members of the Senate Environment Committee
FROM: David Brogan, Vice President of Environmental Policy
DATE: February 6, 2007

RE: Senate Environment Committee Hearing on Electronic Waste

The Senate Environment Committee hearing on February 8, 2007, will be a forum to
discuss two competing programs for the collection, transport and recycling of
electronic waste. Below, I have outlined our concerns with a “producer pays” model.
T have also attempted to demonstrate the benefits of utilizing New Jersey’s existing
infrastructure for the collection and transport of this material. On behalf of the New
Jersey Business and Industry Association (NJBIA), which represents over 23,000
businesses in the State of New Jersey, I would urge the committee to consider the
success of the California (CA) e-waste program as a model for New Jersey.

An advanced recovery fee (ARF) approach charges a fee at the point of sale, and that
fee is used by the state to finance an electronic waste (e-waste) management program.
The ARF program is beneficial because it provides a transparent system of financing,
coupled with reinforced education. Just as New Jerseyans already pay fees for the
proper disposal of tires and motor oil, an ARF would be similar for e-waste.

A “producer pays” model generally charges manufacturers an annual fee, and also
requires manufacturers to develop, finance and implement a program to recycle their
share of waste that is returned. This share, in most cases, is determined by the portion
of their brand that is returned, plus an allocation of old products for which the brand
no longer exists, commonly referred to as orphan waste. This type of program has
been implemented in Maine.

In both approaches, the consumer ultimately pays for the cost of recycling. In
the former approach, this cost is visible. In the latter model, it is internalized in
the product price.

NIBIA has the following concerns with a producer pays approach:

1) It creates a patchwork of programs which will inhibit public participation.
Clearly, the goal of any e-waste program initiated by the State is to obtain the
greatest amount of public participation, which in turn, will result in the greatest
amount of e-waste collected and recycled. When Maine instituted their program
and required “manufacturers” to submit plans for e-waste management, they
received over 200 plans. A producer pays model creates a patchwork of varying
programs throughout the state which will only add confusion to consumers.

Fx
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2)

3)

4)

The producer pays model creates an uneven playing field for new entrants to
the market. As stated above, a producer’s “share” is in most cases, determined
by the portion of their brand that is returned, plus an allocation of old products for
which the brand no longer exists, commonly referred to as orphan waste. Since
televisions, on average, last about 17 years and computer monitors last about 11
years, established manufacturers will have take-back costs while a majority of
new market entrants will have no take-back costs since their products are simply
too new to end up being recycled. This creates a competitive disadvantage for
those companies that have called New Jersey home for decades.

A producer pays model completely disregards New Jersey’s existing
infrastructure for the collection and transport of recyclables. In Maine, a
producer pays model seems to work, in part, because of the remoteness of
housing and collection points. New Jersey, on the other hand, has a
comprehensive system whereby counties develop solid waste and recycling plans
and municipalities implement those plans. New Jersey citizens are used to having
recyclables collected on certain days, and they understand the benefits of such
programs through educational components implemented by both the State and the
counties. If the infrastructure already exists in New Jersey, why would we
create a whole new system simply for the management of e-waste? This
seems counterintuitive.

A producer pays model negatively impacts small mom and pop operations.
As an example, A-3572 in the General Assembly, requires all manufacturers to
pay an annual $5,000 fee, plus an additional fee or develop and implement a
recycling plan. There are small manufacturers that sell computers at computer
fairs. They usually only have a couple of employees and operate on a shoestring
budget. A $5000 annual fee, plus an additional fee would be onerous additional
Costs.

Just as I have tried to illustrate above, if New Jersey is contemplating a program
similar to one that has been implemented in Maine, we should look at the similarities
and/or differences between the states.

> Maine has 1/7" the population of New Jersey.

» Maine does not have a similar infrastructure for collection and disposal of
solid waste.

» Maine’s Department of Environmental Protection is 1/10™ the size of New
Jersey’s DEP and does not have the ability to regulate industry in the same
manner as New Jersey.

> Unlike New Jersey, a patchwork of programs throughout the state of Maine
has little impact due to the remoteness of collection points.

> Finally, it should be noted that municipalities in Maine are still charging a fee

for the collection of e-waste material, even though manufacturers are paying
for the transportation and disposal of the e-waste.
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NIJBIA strongly urges the committee to consider the CA e-waste program in lieu of
the aforementioned producer pays model. The CA advanced recovery fee program is
extremely successful. Furthermore, given that CA and NJ have a similar
infrastructure for the collection and disposal of waste and recyclable material, it
makes sense to contemplate a similar program. Some of the highlights of the CA
program include the following:

1) In 2005, CA recycled 65,000,000 Ibs of e-waste;

2) In 2006, with data through November, CA recycled over 100,000,000 Ibs of e-
waste;

3) The CA program is currently revenue positive;

4) CA has licensed 500 approved collectors of e-waste and over 50 new recycling
companies.

CA has successfully educated the public; created a transparent program that makes it
easy for the public to participate in; assisted in the creation of a new industry; and
successfully collected and recycled millions of pounds of e-waste over the past two
years.

Once again, on behalf of the NIBIA, I would urge the committee to support an
Advanced Recovery Fee model for the appropriate recycling of e-waste in New
Jersey. Given the similarities between CA and NJ, it is clear that an advanced
recovery fee model would be successful in our State.

I appreciate your consideration of our position. Should you have any questions or
need further information, please contact me at 609-393-7707, extension 236.

c. Kevil Duhon, Senate Democrat Office
John Hutchison, Senate Republican Office
Judith Horowitz, Office of Legislative Services
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Panasonic

David A. Thompson
Director
Corporate Environmental Department

February 8, 2007

Honorable Bob Smith
Chair
Senate Environment Committee

SUPPORT FOR Substitute SB 554

Dear Chairman Smith:

On behalf of Panasonic Corporation of North America which has its North America
Headquarters Office located in Secaucus, New Jersey, I would like to offer our strong support for
the new substitute language for Substitute SB554, the Electronic Waste Management Act.
Panasonic also has facilities in Denville, Moorestown, New Providence, Princeton and West
Hampton. Collectively, we employ nearly 2,000 persons across the state.

Advantages of Substitute SB 554

By establishing a sustainable source of funding that an advance recycling fee provides, New
Jersey can ensure 1) all its residents have free and convenient access to recycling, and 2) that
video display devices and computers are properly managed and kept out of state landfills.

The upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554 creates a simple, straight
forward process to give ultimately counties and municipalities sufficient funding to pay for the
recycling of covered electronic devices.

Further, Substitute SB 554 would build upon the success of the California electronics recycling
program by creating full funding for local waste collection and by eliminating inefficiencies
incumbent in other waste collection schemes that require expensive sorting and managing by

brand.

Substitute SB 554 also embodies the concept of shared responsibility among all parties including
manufacturers, government, retailers, recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring every party in the
chain of commerce plays a meaningful role, this legislation will encourage greater recycling of
electronics at their end of life and help keep these products out of New Jersey landfills.

In a quickly changing, highly competitive industry, Panasonic has certainly done its share to help
protect the environment through the design of eco conscious products. Panasonic, for example,
has been recognized seven times by the US EPA ENERGY STAR Program for our leadership in
energy efficient design. The US EPA Waste Wise Program chose Panasonic as the Electronics
Recycling Challenge Partner of the year in 2002 for our work in recovering and reusing post-
consumer Cathode Ray Tube (CRT) glass in the manufacturer of new TV picture tubes.

Panasonic Corporation of North America
One Panasonic Way, 3G-4 - Secaucus, NJ 07094
Tel: 201.271.3486 - Fax: 201.348.7687

thompsond@us.panason'lc.t7



Late last year Panasonic announced yet another breakthrough in our commitment to responsible
product design: The elimination of lead from plasma display panel glass. Panasonic is the first
manufacturer to produce a display that does not use heavy metals such as cadmium, hexavalent
chromium, lead or mercury. Several other manufacturers have already announced their
intentions to introduce lead-free plasma displays later in 2007.

As we continue to address the issue of electronics recycling, Substitute SB 554 will help alert
consumers to their responsibility while manufacturers continue in their efforts to design future
products with a reduced environmental footprint. Accordingly, Panasonic is a strong supporter
of Substitute Senate Bill 554 and urges your support.

Sincerely,

Tl (1 kel

David A. Thompson
Director
Corporate Environmental Department

4



THOMSON )

images & beyond/

February 8, 2007

The Honorable Bob Smith
Chairman, New Jersey Senate Environment Committee

Senator Henry P. McNamara
Senator Stephen M. Sweeney
Senator John H. Adler

Senator Andrew R. Ciesla

Re: SUPPORT FOR Substitute Senate Bill 554

Dear Chairman Smith and Members of the Senate Environment Committee:

With nearly 125 engineering and intellectual property experts employed by Thomson in
Princeton, we count on New Jersey and its superb reservoir of technical and legal talent to
keep our technology and licensing businesses growing.

As the owner of the RCA brand, Thomson would like to offer our strong support for the
language of Substitute SB554 -- the Electronic Waste Management Act. New Jersey can
make certain that all of its residents have free and convenient access to electronic waste
recycling and that video displays are properly managed and kept out of state landfills. This
is possible with the creation of a sustainable source of funding that an Advance Recycling
Fee provides.

If Substitute SB 554 becomes law, New Jersey cities and counties will have a simple
process and sufficient funding to pay for recycling of covered electronic devices under the
upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554.

This proposed New Jersey statute would actually build on the success enjoyed by
California’s electronics recycling program by fully funding local waste collection and
eliminating inefficiencies involved with other waste collection schemes. New Jersey would
be spared from expensive sorting, counting, tabulation, reporting, billing, invoice distribution
and fee collection, and dispute management of the “brand name” method of waste
collection.




THOMSON )
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Thomson particularly endorses the concept of “shared responsibility” with all parties that is
created with Substitute SB 554, involving device manufacturers, government, retailers,
recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring that every element in the chain plays a meaningful
role, this legislation will encourage greater recycling of electronics at end of life and also
help to keep these old products out of the waste stream.

Sincerely,

LCA-IB-E

David H. Arland
Vice President, Government Affairs
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The Perfect Experience/’—
JVC AMERICAS CORP.

Honorable Bob Smith February 7, 2007
Chair
Senate Environment Committee

SUPPORT FOR Substitute SB 554

Dear Chairman Smith:

On behalf of JVC Americas Corp. which has its North America Headquarters Office
located in Wayne employing 300 NJ residents, I would like to offer our strong support of
the substitute language for Substitute SB554, the Electronic Waste Management Act.

By establishing a sustainable source of funding that an advance recycling fee provides,
New Jersey can 1) ensure all its residents have free and convenient access to recycling,
and 2) that video display devices and computers are properly managed and kept out of

state landfills.

Advantages of Substitute SB 554

The upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554 creates a simple,
straight forward process to give ultimately counties and municipalities sufficient funding
to pay for the recycling of covered electronic devices.

Further, Substitute SB 554 would build upon the success of the California electronics
recycling program by creating full funding for local waste collection and eliminating
inefficiencies incumbent in other waste collection schemes that require expensive sorting

and managing by brand.

Substitute SB 554 also embodies the concept of shared responsibility among all parties
including manufacturers, government, retailers, recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring
every party in the chain of commerce plays a meaningful role, this legislation will
encourage greater recycling of electronics at their end of life and help keep these products
out of New Jersey landfills.

As an electronics manufacturer with a substantial presence in the state, I urge your
support of Substitute SB 554.

e ffeees

Edward Nevins
Manager, Environmental Affairs

Y/,

TEL: (973) 317-5000 1700 VALLEY ROAD, WAYNE, NEW JERSEY 07470 FAX: (973) 317-5010



Hewlett-Packard Company
8000 Foothills Blvd.

Mail Stop RN

Roseville, CA 95677

www.hp.com

Testimony in support of Electronic Waste Recycling
Producer Responsibility Model — A-35723
February 7, 2007
Presented by Lawrence King, Americas Product Take Back
Hewlett-Packard Company

- Good afternoon members of the committee, my name is Larry King and I am here to
support A-3572 sponsored by Assemblymen Gusciora, McKeon, Barnes and Chivukula
and to share HP’s concerns with an advanced recovery fee model of e-waste recycling.

By way of background, HP is a global technology solutions provider to consumers,
businesses, and institutions. HP’s offerings span IT infrastructure, personal computing
and access devices, global services, and imaging and printing. In addition, HP is a leader
in the recycling of electronic devices in the United States and globally. According to a
statement issued by the US EPA earlier this month, last year HP collected 164 million
pounds of electronic waste globally and 64 million pounds in North, Central and South

America.

In deciding who should be responsible for recycling discarded electronic devices, HP has
consistently encouraged a manufacturer responsibility approach. This approach involves
consumers, governments, retailers, and manufacturers in the electronic device recycling
process. Based on HP’s experience, we believe the manufacturer responsibility approach
will result in a more effective, fair, and low cost solution for managing the recycling of
electronic devices than the alternatives. HP Supports the manufacturer responsibility
language as reflected in A-3572.

Manufacturer responsibility is not only the model HP supports, but is also the trend
world-wide with countries in Asia, Europe and South America and in other states in the
U.S. developing programs similar to New Jerseys.

Once enacted, HP and other manufacturers will be required to develop recycling plans by
reaching out to recyclers, collectors and others to best suit the needs of New Jersey’s
consumers, the DEP and the State while also educating consumers about electronic waste

recycling.

The ARF, on the other hand, is highly inefficient. In CA, it takes three different state
agencies to administer the system: Integrated Waste Management Board IWMB),
Department of Toxic Substance Control (DTSC), and the Board of Equalization (BOE)
the tax collecting agency for the state. It has been very difficult to get the exact cost the
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system has to these three agencies, but we have a rough idea. The BOE budget for the
program was approximately $6 million. Citizens of California are paying a significant
amount of taxes for recycling electronic waste without seeing the benefits of significant
recycling.

As you can see in the attached information from the US EPA, HP has set high standards
of environmental stewardship and is looking forward to the opportunity to participate in a
progressive e—waste program in New Jersey.
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Plug-in Update: 2006 Activities

www.epa.gov/plugin

Plug-in to eCycling is a voluntary partnership
between the U.S. Environmental Protection
Agency and electronics manufacturers and
retailers aimed at offering consumers more
opportunities to donate or recycle their used
electronics. Partners design and implement
various approaches—either national or re-
gional in scope—to give individuals eCycling
options. Partners might offer online takeback
or trade-in programs, create partnerships with
focal organizations to facilitate collections,
host collection events at retail locations, and
support local recycling events with cities and
municipalities.

In 2008, Plug-in To eCycling partners collected
more than 34 million pounds of electronics
through their combined voluntary efforts. The
energy conserved and greenhouse gas emis-
sions prevented through these recycling efforts
is equal to saving enough electricity to power
more than 7,000 homes and taking approxi-
mately 12,000 cars off the road for a year.
Since the program launched in 2003, partners
collaborated to recycle over 95 million pounds.

Notable partner accomplishments for 2006
include:

Best Buy collected approximately 13 million
pounds of CRTs, LCD and plasma TVs, and
monitors from customer homes or through
its services programs. Best Buy sponsored
40 collection events in local communities,
recycling over 1.5 million additional pounds
from 13,000 participants, thus doubling the
number of events it supported in 2005. In
March, Best Buy also assisted in Hurricane
Katrina cleanup efforts by collecting and recy-
cling over 220,000 pounds of damaged elec-
tronics. Since 2001, Best Buy has collected
and recycled over 4,500,000 pounds from
such events—held mainly in store parking

&

lots—and an additional 90,000 pounds of
cell phones, inkjet cartridges, and recharge-
able batteries from recycling fixtures located
in the entryways of each Best Buy store.

Cingular Wireless collected almost 4.5 mil-
lion phones—recycling more than 470,000
pounds of phones, accessories, and batter-
ies through its recycler, Hobi International.t
In addition, the company refurbished more
than 4 million phones for resale through an
authorized agent. In June 2006, Cingular
launched its Reuse & Recycle Policy, requir-
ing all 2,000 company-owned retail stores to
participate in its mobile phone, PDA, battery,
and accessory recycling program. Cingular’s
customer service Web portal now includes a
store locator for consumers to search by city
and ZIP Code for the closest Cingular store at
which to recycle their used phones.

Dell recycled over 4.2 million pounds of
electronics through innovative partnerships
and collection events. Dell’s program with
Goodwill Industries—the Reconnect Alli-
ance—collected more than 4 million pounds
of equipment for reuse or recycling in five
states. Through its partnership with the
National Cristina Foundation, Dell offers
consumers opportunities to donate comput-
ers. In September 20086, Dell introduced free
online recycling, providing consumers with
opportunities to recycle used Dell comput-
ers by downloading a shipping label from the
company’s Web site. In addition to these ini-
tiatives, Dell also hosted local events in Ten-
nessee, Ohio, and Oklahoma, collecting more
than 200,000 pounds of used electronics.
By 2009, Dell aims to recover 275 million
pounds of equipment from customers.

eBay’s Rethink initiative educates consum-
ers on why eCycling is important and provides
them with information and options for donat-
ing or recycling electronics. In 2006, Rethink

1 Cingular, with its recycling partner HOBI International, Inc., promotes complete demanufacturing of cellular
phones as a recycling service—instead of smelting the phone—to increase the resource recovery potential from
the recycling process. Whereas most smelting processes recover less than 0.5 percent of valuable resources,
de-manufacturing often generates recovery rates in excess of 80 percent
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generated 785,000 Web hits, educating more
than 229,000 unique visitors on eCycling.
Rethink members include Plug-in To eCycling
partners Best Buy, HP, Deli, intel, Toshiba,
and Appie.

HP recycled more than 164 million pounds

of electronics hardware and printing supplies
globally in 20086, including approximately

64 million pounds from initiatives in North,
Central, and South America. This represents
an increase of 17 percent from 2005, and the
company expects to meet its goal to recycle 1
billion pounds of hardware and print cartridg-
es globally by the end of 2007. HP supports
a number of ongoing collection opportunities
for consumers including online recycling for
computers and monitors. Through its buy-
back, leasing, and trade-in programs, HP col-
lected approximately 50 million pounds (more
than 2.5 million computer units) for reuse.
During the summer and fall 2006, it launched
a Recycling Tour, hoiding 11 local collection
events in Colorado, New Mexico, Connecticut,
Oregon, lllinois, Maryland, California, and
Minnesota. These localized recycling events
reached more than 4,000 individuals and
diverted more than 600,000 pounds of elec-
tronics from entering landfills. HP also devel-
oped and distributed “Get In The Technology
Loop!” curricula through its partnership with
Scholastic—the global children’s publishing,
education, and media company—to raise
student awareness of environmental issues
related to technology. HP expects these mate-
rials to reach 12 million students.

Intel sponsored and cosponsored 27 collec-
tion events in 10 states, recycling more than
1.5 million pounds of electronics, a 25 per-
cent increase from 2005. A strong advocate
of reuse, Intel supports Students Recycling
Used Technology (StRUT) and is a leading
member of eBay’s Rethink initiative.

Lexmark recycled approximately 5.5 million
pounds of electronics through its Equipment
Collection Program and from equipment re-
turned from customers.

NEC Display Selutions recycled more than
1 million pounds of electronics in the United
States and more than 3.5 million pounds
globally. NEC recycled more than 450,000

pounds of NEC-branded products through
ongoing collection efforts and approximately
600,000 pounds of equipment through Total
Trade, its trade-in program targeting corpora-
tions. In February 2006, NEC Display Solu-
tions formed an alliance with Computers For
Schools, through which NEC Display Solutions
donated more than 450 computer displays.

Office Depot collected more than 60,000
pounds of electronics during its three-month
in-store collection and mail-back pilot, where
customers paid for recycling electronics at retall
locations. Office Depot also collected more
than 6,500 ink and laser cartridges for recycling
through its ongoing in-store take-back program.

Panasonic co-sponsored 194 events in
29 states, recycling more than 4.2 million

- pounds of electronics. Sharp, Sony, JVC,

Philips, and Toshiba supported many of

the same events across the country, which
collected and recycled more than 500,000
pounds of electronics. Sony recycled more
than 36,000 pounds of its own branded prod-
ucts through participation in these voluntary
collection events.2 Sony also offers consum-
ers coupons or store credit for trading in old
notebook PCs through its online Notebook
Trade-In Program. Toshiba’s Trade-In program,
where consumers receive credit toward a new
purchase for trading in used products, also
includes options for recycling if the product is
considered obsolete. In addition to support-
ing domestic recycling, Toshiba recycled more
than 25 million pounds of TVs and 468,000
pounds of computers globally.

Staples collected more than 1.6 million
pounds of electronics in 93 of its stores in
15 states. Collection events ranging from
one day to two weeks were held in Arizona,
California, Colorado, Georgia, lllinois, Ken-
tucky, Massachusetts, Montana, North Caro-
lina, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Oklahoma,
Oregon, and Washington. Fourteen stores

in the Seattle area currently offer ongoing
fee-based collection for consumers through-
out the year since they belong to the Pacific
Northwest’s Take It Back Network, a group
of retailers, repair vendors, recyclers, and
nonprofit groups that provide electronics col-
lection and recycling services.

2 |n addition, Sony estimates that approximately 5.6 million pounds of Sony-branded products were recycled in
California and over 200,000 pounds of Sony-branded products were recycled in Maine.
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Dell partnered with Goodwill Industries to cre-
ate the Reconnect Alliance, an innovative and
sustainable program that enables consumers
to conveniently donate or recycled unwanted
electronics. Consumers can bring their used
electronics to a participating Goodwill store
or donation drop-off site in five states at no
cost for resale or recycling. Proceeds from
resale value of donations are returned to
Goodwill Industries to support its mission of
creating job opportunities for individuals with
barriers to employment. Through this pro-
gram, individuals gain valuable, transferable
job skills in dismantling or refurbishing com-
puters. In cases where electronics are not
resold, Dell assists in recycling them. Prior
to this year, Reconnect launched in Central
Texas, San Francisco, and the state of Michi-
gan. in 2006, Dell and Goodwill expanded the
Reconnect Alliance to San Diego, Pittsburgh,
23 counties in South Texas and 49 of 100
counties in North Carolina. All Reconnect pro-
grams, now locally available to an estimated
10 million U.S. households, collected over

4 million pounds of electronics in 2006. For
more information, go to:
<www.reconnectpartnership.com>

Consumers living near more urban and heav-
ily populated regions in the United States
often have more access to local eCycling
opportunities than do those living in rural ar-
eas. High transportation costs due to a lack
of nearby electronics recycling infrastructure
can impede ongoing eCycling programs from
taking root in rural communities.

In 2006, Montana's Department of Environ-
mental Quality (DEQ) piloted its Rural Elec-
tronic Waste Recycling Program to provide the
first series of electronics recycling opportuni-
ties to residents in communities throughout
the state. These collection events recycled
more than 330,000 pounds of electronics.
Plug-In partners Staples, JVC, Lexmark,
Panasonic, Phillips, Sharp, Sony, Toshiba,
and Best Buy co-
sponsored events
in Helena, Mis-
soula, and Butte
and paid for the
cost of recycling
their brands.
Results from this
pilot project are
helping Montana
develop a volun-
tary electronics
recycling program
for the state.

Moreover, Plug-In partners JVC, Lexmark,
Panasonic, Philips, Sharp, Sony, and Toshiba
supported collection events across West Vir-
ginia by paying for the recycling costs of their
branded products. The events, organized by
the National Center for Electronics Recycling
through a grant from the West Virginia High
Technology Consortium Foundation, collected
and recycled more than 230,000 pounds of
electronics. For more information, go to:
<www,electronicsrecycling.org/NCER>

Testing Fee-Based Recycling

In October 20086, Plug-in partners Panasonic,
Sharp, Toshiba, JVC, Philips, and Samsung
provided financial support for a series of
eCycling events in eight communities in Min-
nesota, administered by Waste Management.
These events tested fee-based recycling,
where consumers paid $10-25 to recycle
obsolete monitors and televisions; nearly
45,000 pounds were collected. Plug-In part-
ners are planning more events for the spring
of 2007 at additional sites throughout the
state.
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Reuse benefits communities by giving others
access to technology through donations and
resale, and it conserves significant energy
and resources otherwise used to manufac-
ture new products.

Beneﬂts of Reuse vs.
Recycling

in 2006, HP helped reuse approximately
2.5 million computers through fts donation
ot tesale channeis; The energy.and materi
als conserved are'equal to saving enough
electricity to power more than 560,000 U.S.

homes, removing almost 400’000 cers from

In 2006, EPA and its multi-stakeholder Plug-In
To eCycling Reuse Working Group developed
Do the PC Thing, a how-to fact sheet for con-
sumers and businesses that addresses data
security and sanitization, selecting donation
recipients, and additional instructions for .
preparing one’s computer for reuse. Do the
PC Thing is available for download at: <www.

epa.gov/plugin>.

Pass it On Weel

EPA and its Plug-In partners launched Pass It
On Week, held Aprii 16-23, 2006, to com-
memorate Earth Day, encouraging computer
reuse and recycling in communities across
the United States. As a result:

- Intel-sponsored events in Arizona, Colo-
rado, Massachusetts, and New Jersey
collected more than 420,000 pounds of
electronics.

- Dell's Reconnect program collected more

than 80,000 pounds of electronics in
Michigan, Texas and California.

S7x%

- HP recycled approximately 75,000 pounds
from events for employees.

- Staples collected approximately 200,000
pounds from events held in Chicago.

- Best Buy and Toshiba teamed up to collect
more than 50,000 pounds from two collec-
tion events at Best Buy stores in Southern
California.

Plugin's Reuse Working Group also devel-
oped 100 Percent Day, an initiative within
Pass it On Week, to track collections on Earth
Day. Through this effort, more than 60,000
PCs were collected.

Reducing Environmental
Impacts Through Greener
Design

The EPA-funded Electronic Products
Environmental Assessment Tool (EPEAT)
lalnched this year to great success, EPEAT
is designed to help large institutional
purchasers identify and buy green complt
ers; laptops, and monitors. Broducts that
are EPEAT registered are made with fewer
harmiul materials, incorporate recycled
content, contain less packaging; and may
contain recyeling.options. Singe July 2006,
_more than 300 desktop computers, laptons,
and monitors—many of which are manufac
. tured by Plug-in To eCycling partners—now
bear the EPEAT label and are available in the
__marketplace. Other manufacturers are cur.
- rently registering products and EPEAT sl
. ready referenced in almost $42 billion Worth

ation is available at

January 2007
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OUTLINE OF TESTIMONY
MORGAN JOHNSON, SIMS HUGO NEU (SHN)

1. Electronics Recycling Requires a Funding Mechanism for Recycling and
the Promotion of the Recycling Program: Sims Hugo Neu’s opinion is that
any funding mechanism will effectively encourage electronics recycling. In
2006, the California e-recycling legislation (SB-20) resulted in an estimated
152.8 million pounds (1.2 million cubic yards) of electronics recycling. This 1s
approximately 4.5 pounds of electronics per capita. Very effective.

2. Electronics Recycling Benefits From Setting High Standards: The
California legislation appropriately sets standards, but the State did not have
the benefit of industry Best Management Practices in shaping those standards.
Sims Hugo Neu recommends that any New Jersey legislation set as the
standard the Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries (ISRI) Electronics
Recycling Operating Practices (first published in May 2006) (attached).

3. Legislation Should Ensure That Funding Programs Align with Disposal
Requirements in the State: California’s electronics waste disposal
regulations are not tightly tied to the funding scheme established by SB-20 (E-
Recycling Legislation). Subsequent to the introduction of SB-20, the waste
disposal regulations were changed to prohibit the disposal of anything with a
plug, while the scope of the funding mechanism in SB-20 remained unchanged.
The result is that certain electronics are prohibited from disposal, are not
funded under SB-20, and yet have not market value to recyclers. This has
encouraged sham recycling of electronics.

4. Legislation Should Minimize Administrative Requirements to the Extent
Practicable: SB-20 has extremely rigorous paperwork requirements that drive
up the cost of the program. For example, in January 2007, SHN will be
submitting an invoice for 1.2 million pounds of material. To get paid for that
material, we will need to attach the name and address of about 24,000 residents
to that invoice.

5. A Mechanism Should Be Established to Set Capture Targets for Recycling
and Recovery Efficiencies for Materials that are Captured: SHN
recommends that capture rate targets be set annually in the units of pounds
recycled per capita. We also recommend that minimum recovery efficiencies
be established for captured electronics (i.e., at least x% of a computer should
be recycled). Recyclers would be required to achieve those minimum recovery
efficiencies to receive funding under the program.
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ISRI Electronics Recycling Operating Practices

I. Purposel

These voluntary electronic recycling practices are intended for those companies that seek to
ensure that obsolete electronic products and materials (EPM) are e-recycled in compliance with
all applicable environmental, health and safety regulations and in a manner that protects the
global environment and the health and safety of workers in the United States and other

countries.
II. General Requirements for E-Recyclers

(a) Following all practicable efforts to refurbish and/or reuse EPMs, the balance should be
manually e-dismantled for re-useable components and/or mechanically e-processed to
produce recyclable commodities.

(b) E-Recyclers shall only dispose of EPM that cannot be safely e-recycled.

(c) E-Recyclers shall maintain commercial contracts or equivalent commercial arrangements
for all transfers of EPM intended for e-recycling that should include:

(1) EPM quantity and type;
(2) Packaging requirements; and,
(3) E-recycling methods and specifications.

(d) E-Recyclers shall maintain adequate business records for a minimum of three years,
unless otherwise required by local, state, or federal law, including:

(1) Manifests;

(2) Bills of lading;

(3) Waste disposal records; and,

(4) Records that document the location, condition and disposition of EPM.

! The scope of electronic products covered is defined in ISRI’s Scrap Specifications Circular Guidelines for
Electronics Scrap: ES-2005©.

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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(e) E-Recyclers shall maintain and posses a written, work practice that specifically
addresses, at least, the following:

(1) Lead,

(2) Mercury;

(3) Beryllium;

(4) Cadmium,;

(5) Batteries;

(6) Toner;

(7) Polychlorinated Biphenyls; and,

(8) Free flowing fluids such as oils, inks, and lubricants.

(H E-Recyclers shall possess Comprehensive or Commercial General Liability Insurance
including coverage for bodily injury, property damage, complete operations and
contractual liability with combined limits of not less than $1,000,000 per occurrence,

$1,000,000 general aggregate.

(2) E-Recyclers shall possess workers compensation coverage through either a state program
or through a private insurance policy.

(h) E-Recyclers shall ensure that EPM are stored and processed in a manner that minimizes
the potential release of any hazardous substance into the environment.

(i) All e-recycling facilities shall possess and maintain a documented Environmental, Health
and Safety Management System (Management System).

(1) All management systems must be capable of being audited to: a certifiable
standard, such as the Recycling Industry Operating Standard (RIOS), ISO 14001,
or an equivalent, in-house standard.

(2) All management systems must include a process:
(i) To improve environmental, health and safety performance.
(A) Provide regular documented health and safety training; and,
(B) Provide personal protection equipment.

(ii) To identify and comply with all applicable environmental, health & safety
regulations.

(iii) For the evaluation and selection of downstream e-recyclers that assesses the
environmental, health, and safety impacts on their operation.

(iv) To develop and implement risk management objectives for environmental and

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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health and safety performance and compliance.

(v) To develop and implement plans for attaining these risk management
objectives based on a plan-do-check-act for continual improvement.

(vi) To conduct third-party audits to document and validate their environmental,
health and safety objectives.

(j) E-Recyclers must package all EPM designated for reuse in such a manner that protects
against damage and minimizes the potential for releases of hazardous substances during
storage and transportation. E-Recyclers must package all EPM designated for e-
processing in such a manner that minimizes the potential for releases of hazardous

substances during storage and transportation.

(k) E-Recyclers shall not utilize governmental entities or contractors that are not subject to
state and/or federal regulations governing wages, worker safety and environmental
compliance, which are equivalent to those required of non-governmental entities.

(I) The e-recycling facility shall have an adequate plan, including a financial mechanism, to

prevent against abandonment of EPM. The plan shall be updated annually. The form of
such financial mechanism shall be determined by agreement between the parties.

Manual E-Dismantling and Mechanical E-Processing

(a) Following all practicable efforts to refurbish and/or reuse EPM, the balance should be
e-dismantled for useable components and/or commodities, or e-processed mechanically.

(b) E-Recyclers shall have a written, up-to-date plan for responding to and reporting
pollutant releases and safety incidents, including accidents, spills, fires, or explosions.

(c) E-Recyclers shall have a process for exposure monitoring that includes:
(1) Compliance with OSHA standards for airborne contaminants such as

lead and noise levels.
(2) Controls for exposure to lead, and other hazardous substances and noise

through training, engineering controls, personal protection equipment, and/or
modified work practices.

(d) E-Recyclers shall possess pollution liability insurance or provide appropriate corporate
assurances. Amounts shall be determined by applicable law or commercial agreements.

(e) E-Recycling Facilities conducting EPM e-dismantling activities shall:

(1) Provide appropriate personal protection equipment (PPE) such as safety glasses,
safety shoes, and gloves.

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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(2) Provide job specific worker training

(3) Conduct ergonomic impact assessment and implement practices to minimize
employee exposure, including providing proper tools and training in the use of
such tools.

(f) E-Recycling Facilities conducting EPM e-processing activities shall:

(1) Provide proper personal protection equipment (PPE) such as safety glasses, safety
shoes, and gloves.

(2) Provide job specific worker training

(3) Equip the e-recycling facility and the e-processing equipment with:

(i) A system engineered to reduce worker and environmental exposure to
hazardous substances.

(ii) An emergency shut-off system.

(iii) Fire suppression equipment.

(g) Hazardous substances shall be removed prior to e-processing or e-processed with
adequate controls to reduce worker and environmental exposure to such hazardous
substances. Any hazardous substance shall be handled in the following manner:

(1) Stored in a secure manner that minimizes the potential for their release to the

environment.
(2) In compliance with all applicable regulatory requirements for their storage,

handling and transporting.
(3) E-recycled or disposed of in compliance with all applicable US and international

laws.

IV.  Exports

(2) Any EPM that cannot be e-recycled and is intended for disposal shall not be exported.

(b) E-Recyclers who export shall comply with all applicable local, state, federal and
international laws.

(c) Prior to exporting electronic products for e-processing, e-dismantling or refurbishment,
e-recyclers must ensure that downstream e-recyclers and/or e-brokers provide written
certification and/or submit to audits that ensure:

(1) All EPM will be e-processed in a facility that provides adequate controls to
minimize the potential for releases of hazardous substances to the environment;

(2) All EPM will be handled in a manner that affords appropriate protections of
human health and safety;

(3) Only EPM that cannot be safely e-recycled may be disposed; and,

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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(4) E-Recycling facilities possess and maintain adequate business records for a
minimum of three years, to include:

(i) Environmental compliance and inspection reports;

(i1) Operating permits;

(1i1) Business licenses;

(iv) Manifests;

(v) Bills of lading;

(vi) Waste disposal records;

(vii) Contracts or commercial agreements; and,

(viii) Records that document the location, condition and disposition of EPM.

(5) Compliance with all applicable environmental, health & safety regulations.

(6) Downstream e-recyclers possess and maintain a documented environmental,
health and safety management system.

(7) Downstream e-recyclers provide to the e-recycler written notice of any material
fines, regulatory orders or violations in the previous 5 years and within 60 days
after any subsequent fines or regulatory order.

(d) Prior to exporting EPM for reuse, e-recyclers must warrant:

(1) 90% of all EPM must pass functionality testing in the “as is” condition. Warranty
compliance can be met by the following:

(i) In house testing;
(i1) Upstream certification; or
(1i1) Audit return reports.

(2) EPM shall be packaged in such a manner that protects, against breakage and
minimizes the potential for releases of hazardous substances during storage and

transportation.
(3) Downstream e-recyclers and/or e-brokers shall certify to the e-recycler that EPM

which cannot be reused shall comply with IV (c) of this section.

V. Data Sanitization

(a) E-Recyclers shall define the level of sanitization for hard drives and other data storage
devices with customers in a contract or equivalent commercial arrangement.

(b) When data destruction is stipulated by contract or an equivalent commercial
arrangement, those hard drives or other data storage devices will be physically
destroyed when the prescribed data destruction methods fail.

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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VI. Definitions’

E-Broker is a person who engages in the buying, selling, and trading of EPM without e-
demanufacturing

Downstream E-Recycler means the entity that receives material from an e-recycler and/or e-
broker for additional e-processing and/or disposition.

E-Demanufacturing is the process of separating EPM into metallic and non-metallic parts that
can be reused or e-recycled.

E-Dismantling is the manual e-demanufacturing of end-of-life (EOL) EPM to reuse or e-recycle
components and commodities contained within.

Electronic Products are those EOL e-products defined in ISRI’s Scrap Specifications Circular
Guidelines for Electronics Scrap: ES-20050©.

Hazardous Substances are as defined by applicable law.
EPM are obsolete electronic products and/or materials.

E-Processing is the mechanical e-demanufacturing of EOL EPM to recover various commodities
contained within.

E-Recycler is a person and/or group that engages in e-recycling of EPM.

E- Recycling is any process by which EOL electronic products which would otherwise become
solid waste are collected, separated, reused or e-processed and returned to use in the form of raw

materials or products.

E-Recycling Facility means all contiguous land, structures, other appurtenances, and
improvements on the land, used for e-recycling EPM

Refurbish is a process by which non-functioning or damaged EPM is returned to a functioning
state.

Reuse is redeploying EPM for the original intended purpose.

2 Electronics scrap definitions are based on ISRI’s Scrap Specifications Circular Guidelines for Electronic Scrap:
ES-20050.

© 2006 Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc.
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ASSOCIATIONS REACH CONSENSUS ON E-SCRAP
REUSE AND RECYCLING ARE THE PREFERRED METHODS OF E-SCRAP
MANAGEMENT

Silver Spring, MD (December 21, 2006)—“Reuse and recycling are far and away the
preferred methods of e-scrap management—and with sufficient infrastructure, nearly all
discarded electronic products could be technically and economically recyclable,” say four
major recycling and solid waste management associations. The four associations joined
together to promote the importance of reuse and recycling as the best way to manage
discarded electronic products such as obsolete computers, monitors, televisions and cell
phones, and to offer their assistance in the development of a comprehensive nationwide
framework that will ensure that these goods are reused or recycled.

The Integrated Waste Services Association (IWSA), the National Recycling Coalition
(NRC), the National Solid Wastes Management Association (NSWMA), and the Solid
Waste Association of North America (SWANA) added that a solution at the federal level
can provide a framework that could be complemented by each State, providing some
standardization while allowing the States the flexibility to implement more stringent
programs, if desired. '

“NSWMA and its members are committed to working with other associations to ensure
that recycling electronics products does not become an unfunded mandate for local
governments or their private sector recycling contractors,” said Bruce Parker, NSWMA'’s
President and CEO.

These groups have committed themselves to the goal of greatly increasing to nearly 100
percent the recycling of e-scrap in the U.S. within ten years. They are calling on all
electronic product manufacturers, recyclers, retailers, federal, state and local
governments, environmental groups, trade associations and other stakeholders to work
together to attain this goal.

“The recycling of computer equipment fuels economic activity, creates jobs and diverts
potentially hazardous materials from landfills. Today, hundreds of companies and
organizations exist throughout the U.S. to process computer products for reuse and
recycling. We believe that with a concerted national effort America can reach a 100%
goal of recycling and reuse of all discarded electronics,” said Kate Krebs, Executive
Director, National Recycling Coalition.

The coalition is supporting, as a starting point, the adoption of financial incentives such
as tax credits to consumers, manufacturers, retailers and recyclers for recycling old or
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unwanted computers, monitors and other electronic scrap waste, such as that proposed by
Sen. Ron Wyden (D-OR).

“This agreement acknowledges the importance of ensuring that the appropriate parties
manage electronic scrap materials in an environmentally responsible and equitable
manner,” said Ted Michaels, President of IWSA.

“I am very pleased that the various recycling and solid waste management associations
were able to reach common ground on this important issue. Perhaps this will encourage
Congressional action on financial incentives to increase e-scrap recycling,” said SWANA
Executive Director and CEO John H. Skinner, Ph.D.

Association Contact Information:

IWSA

Ted Michaels
President
202-467-6240

NRC

Kate Krebs
Executive Director
202-222-8843

NSWMA

Chaz Miller

Director, State Programs
202-364-3742

SWANA

Amanda King

Legislative and Regulatory Program Manager
240-494-2235 \
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National Solid Wastes Management Association

E-waste

wednesday, November 08, 2006

Our modern society depends heavily on electronics products from computers to televisions to cell phones and hundreds of
other products. Yet while they are so important to our daily lives, eventually they are thrown out, either because they no
longer work properly or because they are being replaced by newer, better products. When thrown away, electronics products
are popularly known as “e-waste”.

Many of these products include materials that can be harmful if managed improperly. Lead, for instance, commonly found in
television sets, computer monitors and cell phones, can have serious health affects on humans if ingested. As a result, several
states ban the disposal of some electronics products.

NSWMA believes that electronics waste must be handled properly. NSWMA does not support disposal bans on these products,
however, because the evidence does not show a potential harm to human health or the environment. For a further look at the
potential impact of e-waste in landfills see "Poison PCs?” and "Toxic Trash".

To counter misinformation about the impact of electronics products in landfills, the NSWMA along with the Solid Waste
Association of North America sent a joint letter to the United States Congress noting that these products could be safely
landfilled, while also noting the importance of recycling these products.

NSMWA supports e-waste recycling programs, but does not believe that e-waste recycling should be an unfunded mandate.

In 2006, NSWMA adopted the following policy on e-wastes:

“The National Solid Wastes Management Association (NSWMA), a trade association representing the solid waste and recycling
industries, supports a multi-prong program for managing electronic product discards. This includes:

decreasing the hazardous materials used in manufacturing electronics products without compromising product

efficiency or safety;
increasing recyclability by designing electronics products to be easily disassembled and processed;

providing financial support for electronics recycling through an advance recycling fee or manufacturer responsibility
requirements so that electronics recycling does not become an unfunded mandate for local government or for private

sector recyclers;

increasing electronics recycling by building upon the existing solid waste and recycling infrastructure for collection and

processing;

ensuring environmental, health and safety standards for proper management of collected materials including
reporting and documentation procedures by end-markets;

supporting programs to develop new processing technologies;

supporting programs to develop new end markets, including the possibility of recycled content provisions in new

electronics products;

using “rates and dates” to ensure accountability if manufacturer responsibility programs are adopted;

e7x
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opposing bans on land disposal of electronics products until adequate infrastructure is readily available to ensure that
they will be recycled. '

NSWMA, joined by the Solid Waste Association of North America, the Integrated Waste Services Association and the National
Recycling Coalition issued a press release and a joint policy on e-scrap pledging to work together to achieve as close to 100
percent recycling of these products as possible

o8y
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Toxic Trash

Oct 1, 2005 12:00 PM
By Chaz Miller

TOXIC TRASH! WE'VE ALL HEARD activist groups warning us that landfilled electronic products will create
toxic leachate when lead seeps out of the products into the groundwater. Those groups claim that landfills
are full of other toxic products such as food and liquid wastes that will mix with discarded electronics to create
poisonous leachate. The groups offer two alternatives: either encapsulate our electronics in plastic and bury them in

hazardous waste landfills, or recycle all of them, regardless of cost.

However, when activist groups are asked for proof that lead or other hazardous materials have or can leach from
landfilled e-waste into groundwater, they fall silent. Oh sure, they will point to test results from the Toxicity
Characteristics Leaching Procedure (TCLP) that show that lead (but not mercury or other toxic constituents) can leach
from these materials under laboratory test conditions. But they can't prove that this actually happens with landfilled e-

waste.

What we have here is a clash of fearmongering versus science. Yes, lead can be lethal if handled improperly. Yes, many
electronic products will fail the TCLP for fead.

The real issue, however, is if e-waste is hazardous in Subtitle D landfills. And the answer is no, because the TCLP does
not predict real-world conditions. The TCLP requires that the tested product be ground up into itty-bitty pieces and then
placed in an acid bath for 18 hours. Neither garbage trucks nor landfilis grind up trash, and the pH of a landfiil is

neutral, not acidic.

As it turns out, even the EPA has doubts about the TCLP. EPA's Science Advisory Board has warned twice that the TCLP,
which gives the worst-case scenario, is applied too broadly. EPA testified at a recent U.S. House of Representatives
hearing that landfills that accept electronic products with cathode ray tubes for disposal have kept contaminants from
harming the environment because of the neutral pH of landfills and leachate collection systems.

In addition, a recent Canadian study on portable electronic products showed that the possibility of significant amounts
of heavy metals escaping from modern, well-maintained landfills is quite low. Maybe the hazards of e-waste disposal

have been grossly exaggerated.

In order to counter the demagogic claims about e-waste disposal, the CEOs of the Solid Waste Association of North
America (SWANA) and the National Solid Wastes Management Association (NSWMA) sent a letter to the chairmen of the
U.S. House and Senate committees that are holding e-waste hearings. In the letter, the two CEOs strongly endorsed
recycling as the first priority for electronics but also assured Congress that these products can be safely managed in

Subtitle D landfilis.

Yes, we should recycle electronic products. But we will recycle most effectively if our recycling programs are based on
sound policy and designed for the right reasons. Of course, we should eliminate the use of toxic materials whenever
possible, and we also should learn how to best collect and process electronic materials for recycling. However, we
should not ban e-waste disposal unless we have sound data that support such a ban. Public sector budgets can't afford

new recycling mandates.

Most importantly, let's stop the demagogic rhetoric about toxic trash. The real toxic trash is the exaggerated claims of
toxic leachate and its potential harm.

Opinions in this column do not necessarily reflect those of the National Solid Wastes Management Association or the

http:/’/\mwprintthis.clickability.com/pt/cpt‘?action=cpt&title=Toxic+Trash&e.\'pire=&ur11D... 2/7/2007
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Poison PCs

Sep 1, 2003 12:00 PM
By Chaz Miller

TOXIC TRASH. POISON PCS. We've seen the horror stories in the press about mountains of discarded
electronics products overwheiming our landfills and creating massive public health problems. “E-waste”
such as computers, cell phones and television sets may be the latest threat to our way of life.

E-waste advocates warn that toxic components in these products, such as lead and mercury, can harm human health.
They paint a dire picture of environmental wreck and ruin if we don't do something immediately to stop the flow of

discarded e-waste into {andfills.

Of course, they are right that lead and mercury can be lethal if handled improperly. But are they correct when they say
e-waste is hazardous and should not be landfilled?

At the recent RCRA National Conference, Tim Townsend, a professor in Environmental Science at the University of
Florida, Gainesville, answered part of that question. He gave the results of tests using the Toxics Characteristics
Leachate Procedure (TCLP) to analyze cathode ray tubes and other e-wastes for toxicity. TCLP is EPA's test to
determine if a waste is toxic and therefore a hazardous waste. As part of the test methodology, the Florida lab used an

acid solution he described as the “worst case” for tandfill leachate.

It was no surprise when the tested e-wastes often failed the TCLP for lead, but not for other toxic materials such as
mercury. However, Townsend was careful to distinguish between whether e-waste was toxic under RCRA guidelines and

whether e-waste disposal actually contributes to lead in landfill leachate.

During a question and answer session, N.C. Vasuki, CEO of the Delaware Solid Waste Authority (DSWA) pointed out
that DSWA tests “"showed no impact of e-waste on landfill leachate.” Townsend responded by saying, “absolutely right,

there is no compelling evidence.”

So, should we worry about e-waste? Lead's toxicity is well-known. But leads ability to migrate from a landfilled
electronic product and become part of leachate is not. Townsend and his team at the University of Florida plan to run
tests simulating landfill conditions. They are right to do so, but they aiso should run tests at operating landfills similar

to those undertaken in Delaware.

Public and private sector landfill operators need to know if e-waste is a real public health issue or just the scare du jour.
We need sound, scientific data on the health risks from landfilling e-waste so we can make the “e-right” decision on

how to manage these products.

We also need to “design for the environment” and eliminate, whenever possible, the use of toxic materials when
manufacturing products, and learn how to best collect and process electronic materials for recycling. But let's not ban
e-waste disposal until we have sound data. Public sector budgets cannot afford new recycling mandates.

And let's stop the demagogic rhetoric about toxic trash. My favorite claim is that landfills "grind away” at e-waste and
produce toxic byproducts. Glaciers grind, landfills just sit there. But then, demagoguery is the favored tool of those

without science or data on their side.

Opinions in this column do not necessarily reflect the National Solid Wastes Management Association or the
Environmental Industry Associations. E-mail the author at:cmiller@envasns.org.

http://www.printthis.clickability.corn/pt/cpt?acti0n=cpt&title=Poison+PCs&expire=&urlID... 2/7/2007
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S NSWMA

SOLID WASTE ASSOCIATION

of North America

August 16, 2005

The Honorable John Thune

Chairman, Superfund and Waste Management Subcommittee
Environment and Public Works Committee

United States Senate

Washington DC 20510

Dear Senator Thune:

The National Solid Wastes Management Association (NSWMA) and the Solid Waste Association of
North America (SWANA) represent companies and professionals in the solid waste and recycling
industries. NSWMA is a not-for-profit association representing private sector solid waste collection,
disposal, and recycling companies. SWANA is a professional education association in the solid waste
management field with members from both the public and private sectors.

Our members are intensely involved in all aspects of managing solid wastes, including discarded
electronic products. They collect and recycle electronic products and operate disposal facilities for
electronic products that cannot be recycled. We strongly support the recycling of electronic products as
the first priority waste management option for these materials. We believe that resource conservation is
an unassailable reason for recycling electronic products. Moreover, waste reduction and product
stewardship play a critical role in an integrated waste management system. NSWMA and SWANA stand
ready to assist you in your efforts to reduce the amount of electronic waste going into our nation’s
landfills. However, we also believe that federal and state solid waste policy must be based on facts and
that recycling programs are most likely to succeed when they are designed and implemented for the right

reasons.

A number of inaccurate allegations were made at the July 26 electronic waste hearing concerning the safe
disposal of electronic products in Subtitle D (municipal solid waste “MSW”) landfills, MSW landfills
and other facilities are regulated not only by the federal Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
(RCRA), but also by numerous state laws and regulations ensuring that the public health and safety is
protected. We assure you that electronic products can be safely managed in these facilities.

SWANA Research on MSW Landfills and Heavy Metals

In response to the banning of certain materials from disposal and the concern of the effects of heavy
metals in landfills, SWANA’s Applied Research Foundation conducted a project to establish reliable
scientific and technical information on this subject. In the final report, “The Effectiveness of Municipal
Solid Waste Landfills in Controlling the Releases of Heavy Metals to the Environment” (March 2004),
the Foundation found that the natural processes occurring within a MSW landfill, such as precipitation

4301 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 300, Washington, DC 20008 — www.nswma.org
1100 Wayne Avenue, Suite 700, Silver Spring, MD 20910 — www.swana.org
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and absorption, effectively inhibit heavy metals from dissolving into the leachate or being released from
the landfill in the form of landfill gas. Landfill liner systems substantially prevent leaking of leachate
from the landfill to the land upon which the landfill is constructed. Due to the effectiveness of landfill
liner systems that have been constructed with good quality assurance programs, it appears that 99 percent
or more of the le ~ te generated in MSW landfills is collected and treated by recirculation or other on-
site or . ““si.e Wo .owater treatment systems. SWANA is more than happy to submit the full report to the

Subce .nimee at your . quest.

Further Rescarch or “CLP and MSW Landfills

Mucn was said at the hearing about the relationship between the Toxicity Characteristics Leaching
Procedure (TCLP) and electronic waste. TCLP is the EPA-mandated test to determine if a substance
should be regulated as a toxic (hazardous) waste under the requirements of RCRA. This test determines
if, in fact, a hazardous material such as lead leaches out of a product. As noted at the hearing, tests
conducted by Dr. Timothy Townsend. University of Florida, for the Florida Center for Solid and
Hazardous Waste Management, show that a majority of the cathode ray tubes (CRTs) tested for lead
exceeded the regulatory level for characterization as a hazardous waste (Report #99-5, Characterization of
Lead Leachability from Cathode Ray Tubes Using the Toxicity Characteristic Leaching Procedure).

However, as Dr. Townsend and others have noted, the TCLP is a conservative test designed to determine
the worst-case scenario. To conduct the TCLP test, a diamond-tipped tool grinds up the test material into
tiny bits. In the Florida test, the largest bit was less than half an inch. The pieces are then placed in an
acid solution and tumbled for 18 hours. Then, the pieces are tested for toxic constituents such as lead.

These test conditions, regardless of how effective they are for determining if ground-up acid-bathed
materials can leach lead, do not approximate the conditions in a Subtitle D landfill. Solid waste disposed
in Subtitle D landfills is not generally ground or shredded. While a CRT can be crushed when it is
collected and placed in a landfill, few if any pieces will be smaller than half an inch in size.

Significantly, EPA’s Science Advisory Board has raised questions about the use of the TCLP (see EPA-
SAB-EEC-COM-99-002, February 26. 1999, “Waste Leachability: The Need for Review of Current
Agency Procedures), arguing that the TCLP is applied too broadly and when used to characterize toxicity
can be improved by accounting for additional parameters.

EPA Testimony on E-waste in Landfills

Barry Breen, Deputy Assistant Administrator of the U.S. EPA’s Office of Solid Waste and Emergency
Response, testified at the July 20. 2005 hearing of the U.S. House Subcommittee on the Environment and
Hazardous Materials, that the pH in a mature landfill is usually close to neutral (usually around 6.8,
neutral is 7.0). In other words, the landfill is a neutral environment and not acidic. As such, CRTsina
Subtitle D landfill will not be bathing in an acid solution.

Mr. Breen further testified, in regard to MSW landfills that accept CRTs for disposal, that “EPA has
found pH levels and leachate collection systems have kept contaminants from harming the environment.™
“If a landfill leachate collection system were to fail,” he said, “the level of contaminants would rise to
twice the level of national safe drinking water standards; however, these contaminants would be rendered
harmless by being diluted” (July 21 BNA Daily Report for Executives, page A-35).

We would add that Dr. Townsend noted at the RCRA National Conference in the summer of 2003 that

there is no compelling evidence of the impact of e-waste on landfill leachate. Dr. Townsend and his
research team are now conducting an ~Assessment of True Impacts of E-Waste Disposal in Florida.” The
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first annual report was issued in December 2003 (Florida Center for Solid and Hazardous Waste
Management, Report #04-0232008). This report explains why and how the study is being conducted and
gives preliminary results. These results include a finding that “concentrations of heavy metals in landfills
were relatively low.™ Further work is being conducted and the final report will be released in January

2006.

Conclusion

Based on our understanding of the results of numerous studies, as shown by the SWANA report, and our
understanding of the nature of the TCLP test and the normal operations at a Subtitle D landfill, we believe
the allegations made at the hearing that toxic leachate generated from CRTs and other electronic products

is going into groundwater are without factual basis.

We respect the dangers that lead can cause to human health. As owners and operators of Subtitle D
landfills, our members are dedicated to protecting the public health and the environment. In order to
operate our facilities as safely, efficiently, and economically as possible. we need to know the real impact
of electronic products in a landfill so that we can take the necessary steps to ensure that the public heaith
and safety are protected while not wasting public funds on unnecessary procedures, unnecessarily
alarming the general public, or fueling the “not in my backyard™ (“NIMBY™) approach to opposing new
or expanded waste management and recycling facilities that are fully compliant with federal, state, and

local laws.

If you have any questions about electronic product recycling or disposal, please contact us. Bruce Parker
or Chaz Miller of NSWMA can be reached at 202-244-4700 and John Skinner or Mac Bybee of SWANA
can be reached at 301-585-2898.

Sincerely,

ﬁla{&# St Rrue . oo

John Skinner, Ph.D Bruce J. Parker
Executive Director and CEO President and CEO
SWANA NSWMA
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New Jersey-Pennsylvania Council

Advancing the Business of Technology

Testimony before the Environment Committee of the New Jersey Senate on Thursday, February 08, 2007.

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. | want to thank you for giving me the opportunity to
speak again on the important topic of Electronics Waste Recycling. My name is Linda Klose. | am the executive
director for the New Jersey-Pennsylvania Council of AeA, Advancing the Business of Technology and a resident
of the state of New Jersey. AeA, formerly called the American Electronics Association, is the world’s largest
industry association representing the high technology community. With more than 2,000 members in the United
States, our unique grassroots structure and overseas presence is not duplicated in any other high technology
industry association. The New Jersey-Pennsylvania Council of AeA serves member companies in its three-state
area which includes Delaware through educational programs, network opportunities, and public policy advocacy.
We are committed to ensuring a strong and healthy business climate in which high technology companies can

grow and thrive.

Industry Background

Providing service to our members is our primary focus. But, as the leading industry association for high
technology companies, we also have access to a great deal of information about the growth of technology
industries and what that means to the economic vitality of a given region. Technology, and the manufacturing
associated with it, is an important part of New Jersey’s economy. In 2004, based on U.S. Bureau of Labor
Statistics, there were 197,107 citizens in high-tech sectors (down from 202,587 in 2003) employed by 13,892
firms (down from 14,611 in 2003) in New Jersey. New Jersey remained ninth in high technology employment in
2004 but slid from ninth to eleventh in R&D spending in the US. There was also $3.3 Billion in high technology
goods exported from New Jersey to other countries in 2005. That's 18% of all of New Jersey’s exports. Clearly,
technology is not just something bought and sold in New Jersey but something that is actually produced here
which means jobs and revenue for the state. In addition, there is a great deal of high technology retail activity in
this state which generates still more jobs and tax revenue for our state.

AeA’s members include every aspect of high technology from the raw materials of our industry to the
manufacturer of its finished goods. Here in New Jersey, | represent members who have high technology
businesses from a few employees up to multi-billion dollar, global corporations. These business people are happy
and proud to call New Jersey home for their families and their businesses.

All of my association’s member companies, whether headquartered in New Jersey or elsewhere, want you to
know how concerned we are with protecting our environment. As responsible citizens, we want to protect our
families and our future. We also want to protect the economic vitality of our state. It is a tricky balance.

| thank the members of this committee for proceeding so carefully. Both Senate Bill 554 and Assembly Bill 3572
show a great deal of thought. Still, the biggest problem that | foresee with any bill is that it will set New Jersey
apart and make it less competitive with its neighboring states.

AeA has been in the forefront of working with the European Union on the RoHS and WEEE directives over the
last few years. In doing so, we have become aware of how difficult a process this is. After years of working on the
regulations, there is still a great deal of work to do.

My testimony today is based on the assumption that $554 is modified in the manner given at the hearing

a year ago.
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Hazardous Materials Restrictions

In regard to Hazardous Materials Restrictions, because of the existing European Union directives, US electronics’
manufacturers have moved to a standard based on the EU’s RoHS directives. When California updated its
hazardous materials restrictions year before last, it opted to harmonize their standards to the EU’s. This
eliminated the need for extensive testing and regulations by the state.

For any state to ask for a separate set of standards on Hazardous Materials Restrictions from the rest of the
world, seems counter-productive. At best, it will create an enormous amount of bureaucracy and requlations. At
worst, it could mean that some manufacturers would fail to sell their product in that state. Certainly, it would raise
the cost of goods sold. | can see no purpose of any kind for setting a separate state standard.

In addition, if the electronic components are to be collected and recycled, why do the materials need to be
restricted? Manufacturers are already designing their products with recycling in mind.

Thank you for agreeing last year that the best course of action on Hazardous Materials Restrictions was
to adopt a plan that will harmonize with the European standard.

Labeling Requirements

Pick-up your laptop and take a look underneath. At least six labels are probably there. Adding more labels will not
improve consumer knowledge, just consumer confusion, especially if each state must be listed separately. Since
the originat $554 covers items even smaller than a laptop, in some cases, it is impossible to affix a sufficiently
large label to meet its proposed requirements. Also, printed instructions are inflexible and cannot be changed
after the label is printed. In addition, it is useless for orphaned or historic waste. A label that lists the
manufacturers’ information is sufficient for the consumer to find the latest information via its website. Again,
thank you for agreeing to a basic labeling requirement of the manufacturer’s name. My members are
happy and proud to comply with this requirement.

Electronics Recycling

The high-tech industry is committed to reducing the environmental impacts of our products throughout their
lifecycle: from design, to use, to end-of-life. Many high-tech manufacturers have made significant investment in
design for the environment (DfE) over the past several years in an effort to minimize the use of certain materials,
as well as allow for the ease of recycling of the electronic products. Several companies have on-going company
recycling programs or provide sponsorship and support to aid in the development of local recycling infrastructure.
The recycling of unneeded electronics products is complicated. There are so many products with a wide variety of
materials and construction. AeA cannot take a position on a financing model due to divided membership.
However, individual member companies are present here today and/or will be submitting written letters
stating their position on the financing mechanism.

Summary

I know that our state legislators, led by you Senator Smith, have put an enormous amount of thought into the best
way to handle our state’s electronic waste. As a citizen of New Jersey, | ask you to continue to handle this issue
carefully. | want New Jersey set apart in a good way, not one that will raise costs and limit choices.

Thank you again for permitting me to testify on this important issue.

Linda K. Klose, Executive Director

New Jersey-Pennsylvania Council

AeA, Advancing the Business of Technology
732-340-1530

linda_klose@aeanet.org
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TOSHIBA AMERICA CONSUMER PRODUCTS, L.L.C.
82 TOTOWA ROAD
WAYNE, NEW JERSEY 07470

February 8, 2007
Honorable Bob Smith
Chair

Senate Environment Committee

SUPPORT FOR Substitute SB 554

Dear Chairman Smith:

On behalf of Toshiba America Consumer Products, L.L.C., which has its North America
Headquarters Office located in Wayne, I would like to offer our strong support of the substitute
language for Substitute SB554, the Electronic Waste Management Act.

By establishing a sustainable source of funding that an advance recycling fee provides, New
Jersey can 1) ensure all its residents have free and convenient access to recycling, and 2) ensure

ethat video display devices and computers are properly managed and kept out of state landfills.

Advantages of Substitute SB 554

The upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554 creates a simple, straight
forward process to give ultimately counties and municipalities sufficient funding to pay for the
recycling of covered electronic devices.

Further, Substitute SB 554 would build upon the success of the California electronics recycling
program by creating full funding for local waste collection and eliminating inefficiencies
incumbent in other waste collection schemes that require expensive sorting and managing by

brand.

Substitute SB 554 also embodies the concept of shared responsibility among all parties including
manufacturers, government, retailers, recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring every party in the
chain of commerce plays a meaningful role, this legislation will encourage greater recycling of
electronics at their end of life and help keep these products out of New Jersey landfills.

As an electronics manufacturer with a substantial presence in the state, I urge your support of
Substitute SB 554.

Sincerely,

Matthew G. Gobble
Environmental Manager
Toshiba America Consumer Products, L.L.C.
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Testimony before New Jersey Senate Environment Committee on S 554
(“Electronic Waste Recycling Act”)

February 8, 2007
Statement of Lloyd Hicks, Director, Solid Waste Prevention Program, INFORM, Inc.

Introduction

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and members of this Committee. My name is Lloyd Hicks. I am Director of the
Solid Waste Prevention Program at INFORM, a national, nonprofit, environmental research organization. As a
professional who has provided government and environmental agencies, advocacy groups, and manufacturers with
guidance on the design and implementation of legislation for discarded electronics for the past year and a half, I am
pleased to provide comments on S 554, the Electronic Waste Recycling Act.

Toxic substances contained in electronic products can pose threats to human and environmental health after those
products have been sent to landfills or burned in incinerators. For this reason, numerous products have been
classified as hazardous waste.' For processors who recycle electronics, most materials have a positive market value,
excluding the leaded glass, batteries, and mercury. And research shows that recovering many of the materials
contained in electronics, as opposed to extracting raw materials from the earth, makes environmental sense.” Plastic
housings and metals can be recycled, and circuit boards contain gold, silver, and platinum that can be recovered;
however, collection and labor for processing still come at a cost. The refurbishing and sale of some components or
equipment and the resale of materials offset some of these costs, but not all. How products are designed and
produced is presently working against processors because of the hazardous substances contained in electronics and
the difficulties of disassembling the equipment. Given these conditions, S 554 can set a framework for financing the
appropriate handling of discarded electronics.

I commend the sponsors of S 554 for recognizing extended producer responsibility (EPR) as a means for shifting
the financial burden away from municipalities and incorporating the end-of-life costs in a product’s price—which
encourages companies to design products that are easier to recycle and can lower the costs of recycling. As proof
that this approach is not merely an academic one, in its global recycling policy, Dell’s position is that companies
should recover their products from consumers free of charge through a process that is as easy as purchasing a new
product. Dell also states that, “We accept responsibility for continually improving the environmental design of our
products and their end-of-life management. Dell encourages this same level of responsibility from other producers
throughout the electronics industry.”3 S 554 can help encourage a consistent level of responsibility from all
electronics manufacturers, and we look forward to the adoption of this policy in New Jersey.

Summary of California and Maine Approaches

A national US electronics recycling law is not forthcoming. The multi-stakeholder National Electronics Product
Stewardship Initiative (NEPSI) first met in 2001 with the goal of creating a national US electronics recycling
system that would include a viable financing mechanism. The NEPSI process ended, and a consensus was never
reached. California (2003) and Maine (2004) adopted their own laws to address discarded electronics. From the
systems operating in these two states, we can distinguish the different approaches to financing electronics recycling
programs: (1) manufacturer financed systems with costs incorporated into the price of the product and (2) consumer
financed systems with a tax collected at the time of purchase—also known as an Advanced Recovery Fee (ARF).
According to some preliminary cost data, (1) higher management costs are associated with the ARF-based systems
($11.6 million or $0.32/capita in California and $207,500 or $0.16/capita in Maine), and (2) market-based prices for

! INFORM, “Benefits of Recycling Electronics in the US,” available at www .informinc.org.

2 Jaco Huisman, The QWERTY/EE Concept: Quantifying Recyclability and Eco-Efficiency for End-of-Life Treatment of
Consumer Electronic Products, Delft, Netherlands: DfS, 2003.

3 Dell Computer, “Global Recycling Policy,” available at www.dell.com/downloads/global/corporate/environ/recovery

policy.pdf (accessed October 26, 2006).
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processing discarded electronics, as in Maine, have been found to be lower than the fixed prices set by regulation,
as in California.* Regarding system management, in California, 8,000-9,000 retailers regularly remit fees to the
Board of Equalization, and in Maine, the consolidators receive financing from approximately 150 manufacturers
that own brands collected within the state. Regarding costs of collection and processing, in California fixed prices
(30.20/1b for collectors and $0.28/Ib for processors) are used to reimburse operating costs, whereas in Maine’s
system the market-based price has turned out to be less (total operating costs range from $0.19/Ib to $0.38/Ib).
Maine’s total operating costs do not include brand separation, which is not required in Maine’s regulations. If the
manufacturer’s product is physically separated, the cost is bome by the manufacturer that requests the service.

In addition to the environmental goals, what matters from a policy perspective is the actual cost to the end-user. The
ARF approach takes money from consumers at the sales counter and directs it toward government-run programs,
some of which can end up generating a large financial reserve, rather than being used to fund the actual operational
costs of processing discard electronics. For example, California collected $109 million’ in the first 18 months of
operating its collection program, and processors claimed only $57.5 million.® Using state budget figures and our
own calculations, an estimated $15.7 million went to administration in that period. During this time, California built
a financial reserve of an estimated $35.8 million, after factoring in administration costs. Based on the program
operation during this period, the fees have no apparent relationship to the actual amounts of electronics collected
and recycled in California; therefore, costs to the consumers are not necessarily justified. In Maine, financing
covers the actual operational costs of the program because the system is based on the actual weight of the
electronics returned. The market-based rates paid for the actual weight of returns do not create a monetary reserve,
while fixed rates fed from an ARF can create a reserve.

A Direction for New Jersey

New Jersey needs a system that better controls costs compared to a government-run program and employs market
forces that encourage manufacturers to make continual design improvements so products are easier and cheaper to
recycle. The hybrid ARF/EPR approach in S 554 seeks to address televisions and other electronics separately
because of the difference in functional life. Section 2 of S 554 states that televisions are “sold, utilized and
discarded with far less frequency than personal computers.” Findings from consumer surveys by the Consumer
Electronics Association (CEA) do suggest that the average lifetime of a television is more than a personal
computer, ranging from 5.7-6.9 years for personal computer products and 11.4 years for a color TV.” But other
surveys by the CEA show that televisions have a household saturation rate of 95% compared to 73% for personal

computers.8

S 554 can be designed to factor in different functional lifetimes of products without using a hybrid ARF/EPR
approach. A system designed to fulfill requirements of a German law factors in the rate of return for products to
calculate a manufacturer’s corresponding financial obligation. Most important, Germany’s system addresses new
market entrants by multiplying the weight of products placed on the market by the expected percentage rate of
return, then multiplying that figure by the expected cost of recycling that type of electronic product.’ This is a type
of financial assurance mechanism used to cover future recycling. As this example shows, an ARF system does not
need to be used to accommodate the different functional lifetimes of electronics. Washington state’s law contains
provisions that also address new entrants.

S 554 can provide flexible options for manufacturers by solely following an EPR approach. Washington’s structural
and financing system will provide flexibility for manufacturers to (1) join a “standard plan,” known as the

* Jeremy Gregory and Randolph Kirchain, 4 Comparison of North American Electronics Recycling Systems, Cambridge: MIT
Materials Systems Laboratory, October 2006.

5 Personal communication with Louise Bertoni, California Board of Equalization, February 2007.

¢ Personal communication with Shirley Willd-Wagner, California Integrated Waste Management Board, February 2007.

" Shawn DuBravac, Consumer Electronics Association, “From Here to There: Facts on Product Life Cycles and Recycling,’
presentation at E-scrap conference, Orlando, FL, October 2728, 2005.

8 Shawn DuBravac, Consumer Electronics Association, “From Here to There: Facts on Product Life Cycles and Recycling,’
presentation at E-scrap conference, Austin, TX, October 19, 2006.

® Bitkom Garantiesystem Altgerite, “The Amount of the Guarantee Subscription,” available at http://www.garantiesystem-
altgeraete.de/en/content/c_hoehe garantie.php.
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Washington Materials Management and Financing Authority, in which economies of scale are reached collectively,
or (2) operate their own program if they have brands that make up at least 5 percent of electronics col

lected for recycling.'® Washington’s standard plan will include new market entrants and exact an appropriate
financial contribution from each participant to cover program operations. The board of directors for the standard
plan is composed of representatives from television and computer manufacturers. Depending on the apportionment
of costs set by this board of directors, new entrants will be required to provide some type of financial assurance
mechanism to cover long-term operating costs and to prevent unfunded orphan products in the future.

S 554 can have a shared, standard plan as in Washington state’s law that can establish a low-cost system for
television collection and recycling. A standard plan based on EPR can (1) have less administrative costs due to the
direct participation of manufacturers instead of thousands of retailers, (2) have a competitive bidding process that
tracks market-based rates instead of fixed rates, and (3) set limitations for a reasonable operating contingency
instead of generating excessive reserves. ARFs have been shown in California (and in some countries in Europe) to
have no apparent relationship to the actual amounts of electronics collected and recycled; therefore, costs to the
consumers are not justifiable. S 554 needs to use the model created by Washington state, placing significant
responsibility in the hands of manufacturers, leading to a system that better controls costs and encourages
manufacturers to make continual design improvements to create a more resource-efficient process.

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify today.

Respectfully submitted,
Lloyd Hicks

For more information, contact Lloyd Hicks at hicks@informinc.org or by phone at 212-361-2400 (x244).

Background on INFORM

Founded in 1973, INFORM is a national, nonprofit, environmental research organization that specializes in
identifying innovative business practices, technologies, and products that can improve the efficiency with which
our country uses its natural resources while preventing waste and contamination at the source. INFORM’s research
is published in in-depth reports (more than 100 to date) and articles, is widely publicized in the press, and is used
extensively by government, business, and environmental leaders in shaping their environmental polices and
programs. We have analyzed public policies that focus on extended producer responsibility (EPR) for more than a
decade. We published our first research report on EPR in 1994, Germany: Garbage and the Green Dot, and to date
we have produced five other reports on EPR issues and policies: Extended Producer Responsibility: A Materials
Policy for the 21st Century (2000); Leasing: A Step Toward Producer Responsibility (2000); Waste in the Wireless
World: The Challenge of Cell Phones (2002); Calling All Cell Phones: Collection, Reuse, and Recycling Programs
in the US (2004); and Wireless Waste: The Challenge of Cell Phone and Battery Collection (2005).

' Washington State Department of Ecology, Chapter 70.95N RCW Electronic Product Recycling Law, available at

www.ecy.wa.gov/programs/swfa/eproductrecycle.
3
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BEST BUY.

February 8, 2007

Senator Bob Smith, Chair

Senator Stephen M. Sweeney, Vice Chair
Senator John H. Adler

Senator Andrew R. Ciesla

Senator Henry P. McNamara

Senate Environment Committee
State House

P/O Box 098

Trenton, NJ 08625-0098

RE: Electronics Recycling

Dear Senators:

Best Buy Co., Inc. is a specialty retailer of consumer electronics, personal computers, entertainment
software and appliances. We also manufacture consumer electronics under our private label brands.
Best Buy currently employs more than 2,700 people in seventeen retail stores and one distribution
warehouse in the state of New Jersey.

We applaud your committee’s efforts to examine the issue of electronics recycling (e-waste) and thank
you for your leadership on this important issue. While Best Buy ultimately prefers a national solution to
the management of e-waste, we recognize the growing need by States to deal with this issue and we
have worked in conjunction with many state legislatures and stakeholders throughout the country to
support a manufacturer responsibility solution. Your colleagues in the New Jersey State Assembly are
currently advancing A3572 — Electronic Waste Recycling Act. We believe this approach best establishes
a manageable, efficient and effective consumer electronics collection and recycling program for the State
of New Jersey. We hope your committee will consider this legislative approach and work to pass it this
session.

As your committee debates e-waste proposals, we respectfully urge you to oppose any attempts to
impose a California-style advanced recovery fee (ARF) on the purchase of electronics at retail point of
sale in New Jersey. A manufacturer responsibility approach is preferable to an advanced recovery fee
approach for the following reasons:

e An ARF at the state level further complicates an already unfair tax system. Pure online
sellers without nexus in New Jersey have no requirement to collect the fee which puts New

Jersey brick and mortar retailers at a competitive disadvantage. Placing additional fees at point
of sale further complicates streamlining the sales tax system and emboldens the U.S. Supreme
Court's Quill decision.

o Under an ARF model, there is no incentive to reduce recycling costs or design and
manufacture “greener” products. An ARF is a costly system for retailers to implement and

administer. It also establishes state recycling program that will only increase costs of recycling
over time and does not provide an incentive for manufacturers to design “greener” products.
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« Recycling of electronic waste will aiways cost more than value of the residual scrap. A
system that provides an incentive to reduce the costs of recycling through design of the product
has the greatest potential to provide the most cost-effective solution and ultimately be most cost-
effective for the consumer.

o Manufacturer responsibility represents a balanced approach. It provides for a shared
responsibility for the recycling of e-waste among all stakeholders, including manufacturers,
retailers, government and consumers.

Finally, Best Buy is committed to responsible product stewardship. Since 2001, Best Buy has helped
consumers in New Jersey recycle over 400,000 pounds, or 200 tons, of electronics in an environmentally
responsible way through our voluntary recycling events. In addition to these events, we also offer
everyday recycling in our stores of cell phones, PDAs, ink cartridges and rechargeable batteries free of
charge. Best Buy was named “2006 Retailer of the Year” by the New Jersey Retail Merchants
Association, in part, for our leadership on voluntary consumer electronics recycling initiatives.

Again, thank you for your committee’s leadership on this issue. We hope you'll support a manufacturer
responsibility approach. Please feel free to contact me or Mike Hiltner, Sr. Government Relations
Specialist, at 612-291-8707 or mike.hiltner@bestbuy.com should you have any questions or we can be of

assistance in any way.

Sincerely,

ey

Paula J. Prahl
Vice President, Public Affairs

CC:  John Holub, President, New Jersey Retail Merchants Association
Marc Pearl, Executive Director, Consumer Electronics Retailers Coalition
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Panasonic

NCWS

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE

Editorial Contacts:

Chris De Maria Jeff Samuels Adam Paige
Panasonic Panasonic Cohn & Wolfe
201-348-7182 201-392-4571 : 212-798-9833
demariac@us.panasonic.com samuelsj@us.panasonic.com adam:_ paige@cohnwolfe.com

PANASONIC PLASMA TVS NOW FEATURE NO-LEAD
DISPLAY PANELS, IMPROVED PHOSPHOR PERFORMANCE

SECAUCUS, NJ (November 27, 2006) — Panasonic Corporation of North
America, the principal U.S. subsidiary of Matsushita Electric Industrial Co., Ltd. (NYSE:
MC), confirmed that Panasonic-branded Plasma TVs are the first in the U.S. market to
feature lead-free Plasma Display Panels. The Display Panel is the Plasma TV's glass-
sealed image display device, equivalent to a cathode ray tube in a conventional
television. In addition to the elimination of lead in the panel, Panasonic has made
significant advances in enhancing the performance of the phosphors used to render
colors on the screen.

In conventional manufacturing processes for Plasma Display Panels, lead oxide
glass is used in the dielectric layer, electrodes, glass sealant and other structural
elements. Lead oxide glass was valued for its ability to stabilize production yields and
quality. Now, as a result of advances Panasonic has made in material sciences and
manufacturing processes, stable production yields can be secured without the use of
lead oxide. In this way, the company has been able to eliminate all of the roughly 70
grams (0.15 pounds) of lead used in a 37-inch plasma panel.

“Panasonic is committed to achieving a sustainable future through the
development of environmentally conscious products,” said David Thompson, Panasonic
Corporation of North America’s director of environmental affairs. “Now with this
achievement, we believe that Panasonic plasma displays have outpaced our flat panel
TV competitors in an important area of environmental performance: the elimination of
hazardous heavy metals such as lead, cadmium, hexavalent chromium, mercury --

commonly used in backlit LCD TVs and in projection TV lamps. In fact, we estimate
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that worldwide the elimination of lead from our Panasonic plasma panels will mean a
reduction of close to 300 metric tons of lead — the approximate weight of two 747
commercial airliners -- that would otherwise have been used in their manufacture each
year.”

Noah Horowitz, a Senior Scientist at the Natural Resources Defense Council
(NRDC), commended Panasonic for being the first in the industry to eliminate lead in its
new plasma TVs and for significantly reducing the energy consumed by their new
models. “NRDC is very supportive of Panasonic’s longstanding record of consistently
delivering some of the most environmentally friendly products in the market,” said Mr.
Horowitz. “Panasonic’s leadership in this area is noteworthy and we challenge the rest
of the TV industry to implement similar improvements to their products.”

“Panasonic is also making progress on reducing the amount of energy each
Plasma TV consumes,” said Mr. Thompson. “There is an inaccurate but persistent myth
that Plasma TVs consume much more energy than other types of digital television The
truth is that large screen TVs consume more energy than the smaller screened CRT-
based TVs they replace. Our research indicates that energy consumption by large-
screen Plasma, LCD and DLP TV sets is on average comparable. But as a relatively
new technology, compared with LCD, Plasma is capable of becoming considerably
more energy-efficient, and Panasonic plans to lead the way to this goal.”

Panasonic’s advanced phosphor technology is estimated to deliver 60,000 hours
of use - more than 25 years at 6.5 hours of viewing a day — before reaching half
brightness. Phosphor improvements have also led to the virtual elimination of the burn-
in phenomenon in Panasonic Plasma TV. Long-life products translate into lower use of

environmental resources for the simple fact that they need to be replaced far less often.

About Panasonic

Based in Secaucus, NJ, Panasonic Corporation of North America markets a broad line of digital
and other electronics products for consumer, business and industrial use. The company is the
principal North American subsidiary of Matsushita Electric Industrial Co., Ltd. (NYSE: MC) of
Japan, and the hub of Panasonic’s U.S. branding, marketing, sales, service and R&D

operations. Information about Panasonic and its products is available at www.panasonic.com.

Additional company information for journalists is available at www.panasonic.com/pressroom.

HHEH

$9x
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Mitsubishi Digital Electronics America, Inc.
1 Matrix Drive

Monroe Township, NJ 08831

Phone: (609) 409-5060

Faxsimile: (609) 409-1786

February 7, 2007

Honorable Bob Smith

Chair

Senate Environment Committee
New Jersey Senate

State House

Trenton, NJ 08625-0099

SUPPORT FOR Substitute SB 554

Dear Chairman Smith:

On behalf of Mitsubishi Digital Electronics America, Inc. which has a major distribution center in
Monroe Township, I would like to offer our strong support for Substitute SB 554, the Electronic
Waste Management Act.

By establishing a sustainable source of funding that an advance recycling fee provides, New
Jersey can ensure that all its residents have free and convenient access to recycling, and
that video display devices and computers are properly managed and kept out of state landfills.

Advantages of Substitute SB 554

The upfront financing mechanism provided by Substitute SB 554 creates a simple, straight-
forward process to give counties and municipalities sufficient funding to pay for the recycling of
covered electronic devices.

Further, Substitute SB 554 builds upon the success of the California electronics recycling program
by creating full funding for local waste collection and eliminating inefficiencies incumbent in other
waste collection schemes that require expensive sorting and managing by brand.

Substitute SB 554 embodies the concept of shared responsibility among all parties including
manufacturers, government, retailers, recyclers, and consumers. By ensuring every party in the
chain of commerce plays a meaningful role, this legislation will encourage greater recycling of
electronics at their end-of-life and help keep these products out of New Jersey landfills.

As an electronics manufacturer with a New Jersey facility, I urge your support of Substitute SB
554,

Sincerely,
Wlicthael Zito
Michael Zito
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Mitsubishi Digital Electronics America, Inc.
1 Matrix Drive

Monroe Township, NJ 08831

Phone:  (609) 409-5060

Faxsimile: (609) 409-1786

Regional Distribution Manager
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Consumer Electronics Retailers Coalition
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wwu.ceretailers.org

February 7, 2007

Senator Bob Smith, Chair
Senator Stephen M. Sweeney, Vice Chair
Senator John H. Adler
Senator Andrew R. Ciesla
Senator Henry P. McNamara
Senate Environment Committee

State House
P/O Box 098
Trenton, NJ 08625-0098

RE: Public Hearing on Handling Electronics at Their-End-of-Life

Dear Chairman Smith, Vice Chairman Sweeney & Distinguished Members of the Senate
Environment Committee:

I am writing on behalf of the Consumer Electronics Retailers Coalition (CERC) in
support of your efforts to structure for the State of New Jersey a successful system to
handle consumer electronics at their end-of-life. CERC has reviewed the recently
amended Assembly Bill A-3572 — “Electronic Waste Recycling Act” — which we
understand has passed out of its Environment Committee, and has concluded that if
passed by the Senate and signed into law that it would establish a manageable, efficient
and effective consumer electronics collection and recycling program for the State of New
Jersey. We applaud your efforts in the Senate to address the issue and are grateful that
you are holding a public hearing. We look forward to your committee considering this
legislative approach, and seeing it pass this session.

CERC is a national organization representing major consumer electronics retailers and
general retailers who sell consumer electronics ~ many of whom have numerous stores,
have invested millions of dollars and currently employ thousands of residents in New
Jersey. We work closely and share a number of members with the New Jersey Retail
Merchants Association in our policy efforts. Additionally, CERC includes the leading
retail industry trade associations that are aligned with us on this and other critical policy
issues of concern to retailers, such as the National Retail Federation, the North American
Retail Dealers Association and the Retail Industry Leaders Association.

CERC members are actively working to get national legislation passed because we
strongly believe that ultimately a uniform, harmonized approach will be ultimately better
for every stakeholder and citizen, including New Jersey consumers and the state’s
environment. However, understanding your desire to move forward on this issue, we do
support A-3572. Its “Product Stewardship” approach has garnered broad support from
retailers, environmentalists, certain manufacturers and a number of other stakeholders.

919 18™ STREET, NW — SUITE 925 | WASHINGTON, DC 20006 | 202 263 2585 | WWW.CERETAILERS.ORG
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We strongly believe that the approach embraced in the legislation under active
consideration in the Assembly incorporates a manageable, reasonable and balanced
system that incorporates a producer responsibility approach for handling consumer
electronics at their end-of-life. CERC members collectively believe that a producer
responsibility system will continue to encourage innovation and the design of products
that are environmentally friendly, a system that encourages reuse and refurbishment, and,
when a product has truly reached its end-of-life to be recycled — providing consumers
with a variety of choices.

While the primary responsibility of financing end-of-life management should be placed

~ on those who design and manufacture the covered products, a shared responsibility
mechanism, which A-3572 embraces, is the proper way to go. Retailers understand that
they will have a responsibility to help educate customers on the value of reuse,
refurbishment and recycling of unwanted electronic products. We also fully accept
language where retailers would be considered the ‘manufacturer’ when a covered
electronic device is a private label or when a retailer is the importer of record and the true
producer has no presence in the U.S. market.

Thank you for the opportunity to share CERC’s positions concerning consumer electronic
product management legislative efforts in New Jersey. We very much appreciate your
efforts to discuss this issue in the Senate Environment Committee and for holding this
initial public hearing. We look forward to working closely with you in developing a fair
and equitable electronics recycling management plan that will be good for New Jersey —
its businesses, and most of all, your constituents — our customers. Please do not hesitate
to contact us if we can be of further assistance. I can be reached directly at (202) 263-
2585 or pearl@ceretailers.org.

Sincerely,

/(%9—%

Marc A. Pearl, Executive Director
Consumer Electronics Retailers Coalition

About CERC: The Consumer Electronics Retailers Coalition is a public policy issue
organization consisting of the major specialty retailers of consumer electronics products and
retail associations. CERC members include Amazon.com, Best Buy, Circuit City,
RadioShack, Target, Wal-Mart, and the leading retail industry trade associations — NARDA,
NRF and RILA. More information on the organization and its positions is available at
www.ceretailers.org.
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ADDITIONAL APPENDIX MATERIALS
SUBMITTED TO THE

SENATE ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE MEETING
February 8, 2007

Submitted by Frank Marella, Manager, Corporate Environmental Affairs, Sharp
Electronics Corporation:
“Who's Doing Well by Doing Good,” BusinessWeek, January 29, 2007, pg. 53

Submitted by Lloyd Hicks, Director, Solid Waste Prevention Program, INFORM, Inc.:
“A Review of Californiaand Maine's Electronics Recycling Programs,” INFORM, Inc.,
Updated February 2007 (www.informinc.org)





